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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA 
Before the 

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION 

ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEEDING 
File No. 3-16801 

/ RECEIVED r 
,. tt1 ., 7 2016 

LQFFICE OF THE SECRETARY I 

DECLARATION OF MICHAEL J. RINALDI 
In the Matter of 

BENNETT GROUP FINANCIAL 
SERVICES, LLC 

and 

DAWN J. BENNETT, 

Respondents. 

I, Michael J. Rinaldi, to the best of my knowledge, information, or belief, hereby declare 

and state as follows: 

1. I am over eighteen years of age and competent to make this declaration. 

2. I represent the Division of Enforcement in the above-referenced administrative 

proceeding and submit this declaration in support of the Division of Enforcement's Renewed 

Motion to Admit Prior Sworn Statements of Timothy Augustin, John J. Koorey, and Bradley 

Mascho. I am a member of the bars of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, the State of New 

Jersey, and the District of Columbia. 

3. Attached as Exhibit A is a true and correct copy of portions of the testimony taken 

of Timothy Augustin in the investigation styled Bennett Group Financial Services, LLC (P-1774). 

4. Attached as Exhibit Bis a true and correct copy of portions of the testimony taken 

of John J. Koorey in the investigation styled Bennett Group Financial Services, LLC (P-1774). 



• 

5. Attached as Exhibit C is a tme and correct copy of portions of the testimony taken 

of Bradley Mascho in the investigation styled Bennett Group Financial Services. LLC (P-1774). 

6. Attached as Exhibit Dis a true and correct copy of an excerpt of the transcript of 

the December 31, 2015, prehearing conference in this matter. 

I declare under penalty of perjury that the foregoing is true and correct. Executed on 

February 16, 2016. 
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STATEMENT OF FILING BY FACSIMILE 

I hereby certify that, on this sixteenth day of February, 2016, with respect to In the Matter 

of Bennett Group Financial Services. LLC and Dawn 1. Bennett, Administrative Proceeding File 

No. 3-1 6801, I caused a true and correct copy of the Declaration of Michael J. Rinaldi to be filed 

via facsimile with the Office of the Secretary of the U.S. Secwities and Exchange Commission 

pursuant to SEC Rule of Practice 151 , 17 C.F .R. § 201. 151. The facsimile was transmitted to 

(703) 813-9793 . 

Patricia A. Paw 
Securities and Exchange Commission 
Philadelphia Regional Office 
One Penn Center 
1617 JFK Blvd., Ste. 520 
Philadelphia, Pa. 19103 
(215) 597-3100 (telephone) 
(215) 597-2740 (facsimile) 
RinaldiM@sec.gov 
McGlynnB@sec.gov 
PawP@sec.gov 

Counsel for the Division of Enforcement 



CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE 

I hereby certify that, on this sixteenth day of February, 2016, with respect to In the Matter 

of Bennett Group Financial Services. LLC and Dawn J. Bennett, Administrative Proceeding File 

No. 3-1680 1, I caused a true and correct copy of the Declaration of Michael J. Rinaldi (together 

with the accompanying Statement of Filing by Facsimile) to be served upon the following by first 

class mail and electronic mail: 

Honorable James E. Grimes 
Administrative Law Judge 
Securities and Exchange Commission 
100 F St. , N.E. 
Washington, D.C. 20549 

Gregory Morvillo, Esq. 
Morvillo LLP 
500 Fifth Ave. 
New York, N.Y. 10110 
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Brendan P. McGJynn 
Patricia A. Paw 
Securities and Exchange Commission 
Philadelphia Regional Office 
One Penn Center 
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(2 15) 597-3100 (telephone) 
(215) 597-2740 (facsimile) 
RinaldiM@sec.gov 
McGlynnB@sec.gov 
PawP@sec.gov 

Counsel for the Division of Enforcement 
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1 P R 0 C E E D I N G S 

2 MR. RINALDI: so we'll go back on the ·record. 

3 Where~pon, 

4 TIMOTHY AUGUSTIN 

S wat;J called as.a witness and, having been first;: duly 

6. swo;n, was examined and testified as follows: 

7 EXAMINATION 

8 MR. RINALDI: Okay. can you please state and 

9 sp.ell your full name for the record? 

lQ THE WITNESS: Timothy, T-i-rn-o-t-h-y, William, 

11. W-i-1-1-i-a-in, Augustin, ~-u-g-u-s-t-i-n .. 

12. MR. RINALDI: My name is Michael J. Rinaldi, 

13. and ·with me here today is ~rendan McGlynn. Also. 

14 participating by telephone is Patricia Paw. We're all 

15 from the Philadelphia Regional Office of the Securitie$. 

16 and Exchange Commission. And we•re officers of ~he 

i 7 ·eommissioh for~ purposes of this proceeding. Thi·~ i-s an 

lS in:vestigatJon by the United Stat~s Securi.ties and 

.19 Exchange COjlimission in the matte± of B.enile'tt Group 

20· Financi-a·l .Servic~s,· ·File. ~o. l>-l.7·74, to ¢iet;ermine whether 

2.1 th:ere: have been violationa of certain provisions :of the_ 

22 £ede~al ~ecuriti~s law~. 

~3 However, the fa~ts developed in this 

24 ±nv.e.stigation mi~ht· constitute violations of other 

25 fed~al or state civil or criminal laws. Prior to the 

[12/ 4 /2 014·] AUGUSTIN_TIMOTHY_20141204 
ENFORCEMENT·BGFS.0000309 
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1 THE WITNESS: Not at this time. 

MR. RINALDI: Are ·you represented -by counsel 

here. today? 

4 THE WITNESS: I am. 

5 MR. RINALDI.: Could counsel identify 

6 themselves? 

7 MR. BRUCH: Yes, Greg Bruch from the law fi.rm 

8 Bruch Hanna, representing Mr. Augustin today. 

9 MR. RINALDI: Okay. 

10 MS. GIBBONS: Elizabeth Gibbons, Bruch Hanna, 

ll representing Mr. Augustin. 

12 MR. RINALDI: And each of you are representing 

13 Mr. Augustin in his individual capacity here today; 

14 correct? 

15 MS. GIBBONS: Yes. 

16 MR. RINALDI: Let me give you certain 

l,'1 instructions for ·today's d_epos'ition or test!m0ny, rather. 

18 First is --. i$ ~hat the testitnony here today will be 

19 ·transcribed. so in orde.r to have a clear record, w.e·have 

20 to let each other speak. so I'll ask a question -and then 

21. y.ou answer. Aild we '.ll try riot ·.to speak over .one .another. 

2·2 Faiir? 

THE W!TNES.S: Fair. 

24 MR. RINALDI: Second thing is -- is that your 

25 answers have to be verbal during the testimony. So in 

[12/4/2014] AUGUSTIN_TI~OTHY_20141204 
ENFORCEMENT·BGFS.0000311 
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l to Mr. Rogers about regarding th~ compliance progra~? 

2 A I don't recall. 

3 Q Okay. Do you r~_call anything else that you 

4 sp9k-a· t9 Mr. Rogers about regarding this investigation, 

s ev.en if generally? 

6 A No., I don't recall 

7 Q Okay. 

8 A -- anytning els~. 

9 Q Now, I think yo~ mentioned that Mr. Rogers 

10 sp.oke ~o you about those two particular topics, the SEC 

11 registration and the compliance program because they 

12 pertained to you? 

A correct. 

14 Q That's correct? Why -- why would those two 

15 mat~ers pertain ~o you? 

16 A Because I was the one that did the legwork to 

17 set up tlie -- th~ registered investment ~dvisory~ And as 

18 chief complianc~ officer of the RIA, I was in ·charge of 

19 ·th~ compliance program. 

2() Q Any other reasons? 

21 A No. 

Q o~ay. Now, when y9u say you undertook the 

.23 legwork 

24 A Mm-hnun. 

25 Q -- to set up the regi~tered investment 

[12/4/2014] AUGUSTIN TIMOTHY 20141204 
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advisor, what ·do you mean by that? 

A I was tasked in 2007 to ·start investigating 

I 

, 
.. 3· ··sett-ing · up a regi st-ered investment·· advisory· - -

4 Okay. 

5 for Bennett Group Financial Services. 

6 And who 

7 So --

8 -- tasked you to do that? 

9 Dawn Bennett. 

10 Okay. And why did she do that? 

11 Because we were starting to get some r~quests 

12 for proposal from various entities. 

13 And who were they? 

14 I remember one being·a hospital somawhere. 

16 Another one was S!rius XM to run -- to help 

17 to help with the 401(k) •s. and pension plans for these 

18 entities .. 

19 Q Okay. 

20 A And ol'le of the. stipulations for. - - fo·r. getting 

21 this was that you n~eded to be a registered inve,:Jtment 

22 advisory. so in order to -- to cr~ate some more -- to 

23 grow the business and create diverse rev~nue str~ams for 

24 the business, we decided it :would be prudent to creat~ an _____ ,__ __ 
25 RA so that we could actually start to bid on on some 

[12/4/2014] AUGUSTIN TIMOTHY 20141204 
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1 of these -- these other entities. 

2 Q And just. to be clear, I think you said RA. You 

3 mean RIA; right? 

4 A What did I say? 

5 Q ·1 think you sa;!.d RA. 

6 A RIA. 

7 Q RIA? 

8 A Yes. 

9 Q .. Okay. And other than the - -

10 A Would you prefer I use nadvisory" so I don't --

11 Q You could say whatever you want. 

12 A Okay. 

13 Q Okay. ·r just want to make .sur~ the record• s 

14 clear. I don't 

15. A Oltay . ·Sure . 

16 Q -- want to be unfair to you at all. 

17· A Great: 

18 Q P.o oth:~r t.han the ho.spi'tal and Sirius XM radio, 

1:9 any o.thers that you recall? 

20 A I -- I •·m sure there. were some more. I ·don't 

21: recall them beciau.se .that wasn't -- I wasn't the· .one 

22 tasked ~o ·at"Jswer RFPa. 

,23 Q ·Who was tasked to an.swer RFPs? 

24 A I think -- I think Brcid did.msst of that. 

25 Q Okay. Do you re·call anyone else doing· that? 

[12/4/2014) AUGUSTIN_TIMOTHY_20141204 
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1 ~o~ensation. 

2 Q Okay. 

3 A Bµt those -- those entities had -- they had 

4 Dawn as broker of record. 

5 Q Oka:y. 

6 A I saw some of the paperwork from Lincoln 

7 Fincuicial. Broker of :r.ecord, but the actual agreement wa.s 

8 wi~h the -- the broker-dealer --

9 Q Okay~ 

A -- that we had at the time so -- so !ile. were 

11 already doing pension work. And that was -- that was one 

12. of the ri:!asons that we were sent these RFPs, is becaus~ 

13 w~ llad - - were already out in - - in the marketpl,a;ce doing 

14 p~nsiqn consulting. 

15. Q Okay. So I -- I just asked you about the 

1.6 legwork thatl you did this - -

A Mm-hmm. 

18 Q -- to 

1.9 A. Sure .. 

Q -- complete the ADV. 

21. A Mm-haun. 

Q I think you also m~.ntioned that you wer.e ths 

23 chief c.ompliance officer. Was that for the broker-de.al er 

24 or the investment advisor or both? 

A For the investment advisor. 

[12/4/2014] AUGUSTIN_TIMOTHY_20141204 
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Q Okay. 

2 A I'm --

3 Q And ·whQt ~Qs the nQmc of "the invcotmcnt 

:4 advisor? 

5 A Bennett Group Financial Services. 

6. Q 

7 A Yeah, the chief compliance officer for the 

a broker-dealer -was -- ·was d~pending on -- the coropliailce. 

9 .officer we worked with at Royal Alliance was Bob 

io Taetreault. 

1.1. Q Okay. 

12 A The chief compliance officer at Western is --

13 is Brad Geiser. 

14 Q Okay. 

15. A So there's no need for a chief compliance 

16 officer at Bennett Group 

Q Okay. 

lS A - - dealing with the broker-dealer side .. 

19 Q And what wa$ -- what were your duties as chief 

2·0 compliance offlc~r of Benn~.tt Group Financial Sex-Vices, 

21. LLC? 

22 A The "advisory? 

Q Yes. 

24 A ,well, I set up the -- I filed the ADV --

25 Q Okay .. 

[12/4/2-014) AUGUSTIN_TIMOTHY_20141204 
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1. A I do. 

2 Q ·What's your cell phone number? 

3 A (202)549-

4 

s Q Are you currently employ~d at Bennett Group 

6 Financial S.ervices, LLC? 

7 A I am. 

8 Q Okay. What ls t·he address qf your office 

9 there? 

10 ·A 5335 Wisconsin Avenue, Suite see, -Washington, 

11 D.C. 20015. 

12 Q And how long has tb.at been the of.f.ices for 

13 Bennett Group Finandial Services? 

14 A Since· October of 2010, I believe. 

15 Q Prior to tbat, where were the offices? 

1.6 A 1400 K St~~etv Suit~ SQl. 

17 Q In Washington, D •. c !' ? 

18 A In washin~0n, o .. c., 2ootrs:. 

19 0 A.lid during what period o.f time was that ehe 

20 of fices· for Bennett Group Fin~ial Services·? 

21 .A February 2006 until October of 2010. 

22 Q I know I aske.d ·you ~l:f you h;;tv~ a cell phone. 

23 What is the number or did yeu give that already? 

24 A 

25 Q 

I gave it. 

Oh, okay. 

[12/4/2014] AUGUSTIN_TIMOTHY_20141204 
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1. Q Will you walk me through your educational 

2 back~round after your graduation from high school? 

3 A sure. I ~ent to Lawreric~ Pniversity in 

4 Appleton, Wisconsin. 

S Q Okay. 

G A I was a double major in music and .Slavic 

7 ·studi.e.s.. I graduat.ed from Lawrence in June of 199:4. 

8 Durjn~ that tiine, I took a break and attended the Defense 

9 .Lan$1a~e. Institute Foreign Language Center in Monterey, 

lQ Oalifortila, where I graduated with a certificate in 

ll Arabic. From there, I went to the U.S. Army Intelligence 

l~ Center euid School, Fort Huachuca, Arizona, where I 

13 ·.gradu~ted with a certificate in human intelligence 

14 acqµisition. 

15 Q Anything else? 

A I've taken -- I 1 ve done coursework in Vienna, 

17 Austri~ at Achtilingua. The subject was German. 

18 Okay. 

l.S A_ I took cour~ework at ALIF, the Aineri.can 

2·Q ·L~nguage J;neti tut.e, Fes, Morocco for· Arabic s·t;µ~~s. I 

2.l took cours~work in Alexandria, Egypt for Arabic st~dy. 

2·2 And I did Qoursework ~or my master., s degree in muSic:: at 

~3 tlle Catholic Univers.!ty of Ame:r.ica, l998 and 19$9. I •m 

.24 .sorry, .1 99 and - - '98 and '99. And that's - - ~h'at 's the 

25 formal study. 

[12/ 4/2·014] AUGUSTIN_TIMOTHY_20141204 
ENF.ORCEMENT·BGFS-0600340 



37 

1 Q Okay. Lawrence, do you have a degree from 

2 there? 

3 A I do. 

4 Q What is that? 

5 A Bachelor of music .. 

6 Q Catholic University of America, degree? 

7 A No. 

8 Q Qkay. Any other degrees? 

9 A No, just certificates. 

10 Q Okay. Any other post-high school study th~t 

11 you can remember? 

12. A No. 

13 Q Have you ever studied 

14 A Not anything formal. 

l.5 Q Have. you ever studied finance or accounting? 

16 A Took economics courses in college. 

17 Q Okay. Anything else? 

18 A No. 

19 Q Any of the coursework that youtve mentioned 

20 ·t~at woulQ. be relevant to your current ·position as the 

21 chief compliance officer thae you can think of? 

A No. 

23 ~R. RINALDI; Ok~y. 

24 MR. BRUCH: Just current position. 

25 BY MR. RINALDI: 

[12/4/2014] AUGUSTIN TIMOTHY 2014'1204 
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1 Q Oh, what is your current position? 

2 A I'm a financial advisor. 

3 Q Oh, okQy. Any other coursework let me just 

4 ask it more generally. 

5 A Okay. 

6 Q You spoke about your studies at a variety of, 

7 yo~ know, institutions. Any of it relevant to any of the 

8 positions· that you have held or currently hold at Bennet·t 

9 Group Financial Services? 

10 A No. 

11 Q None at all? 

12 A Not that seem to be germane but I was also --

13 part of my work history is I was an engineering 

14 technician. 

15 Q Okay. 

16 A And I was an engineer in college. 

i1 Q Okay. 

18 A But yet I was able to pass tne certification 

1.9 courses. So - -

2·0 O What is your -- you're eur·rently employed at 

21 Beilhett Group Fi.nancial Services; correct? What is your 

2·2. pot;s.;l.tion? 

23 .A I'm the chief operating officer. 

24 Q Okay. Now, is that· for the - - the broke:r:age 

25 ·side or the advisory side or· both? 

[12/4/2014] AUGUSTIN_TIMOTHY_20141204 
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1 A We don't have an advisory side anymore. 

2 Q Oh, okay. How long have you been chief 

J. operat·ing officer? 

4 A Since May of 2 -- '06. 

5 Q May 2006. to present? 

6 A Mm-hnun. 

7 Q Do you hold any other positions with Bennett. 

8 Group Financial Services, other than maybe financial 

9 advis()r? 

:J,0 A Yes. 

11 Q Okay. How long have you been a financial 

12 advisor. at Bennett Group Financial Services? 

13 A Since the end of 2006 or early 2007. 

14 Q All right. 

5 A l don't remember when I took the Series 7. 

Q Okay. To the present? 

7 A Correct. 

8 Q Any other position$ th~t you've held at Bennett 

9 Group Financial Services? 

0 A ·l don·•t really -- I mean, I have lots of job 

l dutie·s . 

. A I don• t know that - - I don't know wna t you mean 

24 by positions speci~ically. 

25 Q When did you start working at Bennett Group 

.[12/4/2014] AUGUSTIN_TIMOTHY_20141204 
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3 Q Olrny. .So wh<lt did you do from I!ebruary· 2'00G to 

4 May 2006 when you became the chief ope.rating· officer? 

5 A I answered the phones --

6 Q Okay. 

7 A -- and did basic office work. 

8 Q Anything else? 

9 A No. 

10 Q And from that, you went to chief operating 

11 officer in May of 2006? 

12 A Well , t hat ' s when I started doing -- I don't 

13 know when I received the title. 

14 Q Okay. 

15 A That's when I started doing those sort of 

16 duties, which basically entailed vendor contracts. 

17 Q Right. 

18 A Co~ptroller things. 

19 Q Okay. 

20 A Stuff of that nature. 

21 Q And du~ing . what period of time were you the 

22 chief complian.ce. officer for the advisory firm? 

23 A From ~nception , which was 2000 - - I think we 

24 were approved in 2009, January of 2009 --

2S Q Okay. 

(12/4/2014] AUGUSTIN_TIMOTHY_ 20141204 
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A -- ·until June or July of 2011, I guess. 

2 Q Okay. Any other pos"itions that you held, 

3 either advisory, brokerage or otherwise t;or Bennett Group 

4 Financial Services? 

5 A I'm the IT guy. 

6 Q Okay. 

7 A Does that matter? You know, I mean, it's a --

a it's· a small shop. 

9 Q Okay. 

10 A You knCi>w, there are just a few o~ us~ There 

11 are a lot ot' things to do, so, you krtow, we all pitch in 

12. where we can. 

13 Q Okay. 

14 A So I -- you know, I did -- I did operations 

15 stuff for a ti"me and processed paJ?e:rwork for cl.ients, 

16. things like that, filing, you know, whatever ri.e·eded to be 

17 done. 

18 Q Any -- any other roles that ·youtve h.ad:, whether 

1:9 formal or info;rmal, at Bennett Gro~p Financial Servi(:e.s? 

2-0 A No, not -- not r~ally. 

2.1. Q Prior to joining Bennett Group in February 

22 2006., what did. you do? 

23 A Do you want me to go in reverse chronologi~al 

24 order or from college? 

25 Q Which do you pref er? 

[12/4/2014] AUGUSTIN TIMOTHY 20141204 
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A Probably going forward. 

Q Okay . 

~ Eo I worked for ~n engineering firm. 

Q Okay . 

A New Associates in 1990 -- 1994. 

Q Where is that located? 

A Appleton, Wisconsin. 

Q Okay.. What did you do there? 

A I was an engineering technician. 

Q Okay . And during what period of time? 

A That was -- it would have been 1 994 to 1 995. 

Q Okay . What ' s next? 

A Next is Payne and Dolan Asphalt. 

Q Okay. 

A Engineering techn ician again from ' 95 to ' 96. 

Q Okay. And where is that located? 

A That's in Milwaukee, Wisconsin. 

Q Okay. ·so what's next? Oh , by the way, b efore 

you go on , what i s an e ngineering technician? 

A ·An engineering t "echnician is someone· who works 

in t h e field and in the laboratory making sure quality 

assurance, quality coritrol --

Q Okay. 

A - - for bridges, roads, materials. 

Q Okay. 
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1 A Asphalt, concrete, wood, permeaJi>ility testing 

2 of clay for landfills, all sorts of things like t·hat 

3 so -

4 Q You di.dn 't need any kind of state or other 

5 license to do that; right? 

6 A Yes. 

7 Q You did~ 

8 A You ne~d a state certification, yes. 

9 Q Okay. So next position? 

10 A I ~orked at Barnes and Noble for a while durin$ 

11 that same time. 

12 Q Okay. What did you do there? 

13 A I was in the music section 

14 Q Okay. 

15 A - - as typical retail sales. 

16 Q .Okay. And during what period of time·? 

17 A It would have been '94·, '95. 

18 Q Okay. .Next? 

19 A 1· - - I was a singer .with the Lyric opera .of 

20 Chicago.• 

21 Q Okay. Dur,ing what period? 

22 A And the Florentine Opera of Milwaukee from '94 

23 to '96. 

24 Q Okay. L 25 
A 1996, I joined the United States Army Band --
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Q Okay. 

A -- wtiere I stayed until 2002. 1998, I started 

3 cinging with the waohington National opera. 

Q Okay. 

s A 2003 , I was. a real estate agent in Mi.hnesota 

~ for RB/MAX. 

7 Q Now, were you with the opera beyond 2002? 

8 A I still am, yeah. 

. 9 Q Oh, okay. Okay. And then you were a real 

lQ estate agent? 

11 A Correct. 

12 Q Where, again? 

13 A .In Bl(line, Minnesota. 

14 Q Okay. That•s 2003 to 

A 2600 -- just 2003. 

16 Q Okay. 

A I went home. My father -- my father was sick. 

18 Q 

1.9 A. That's my -- that's where I'm from. 

Q Okay. 

21 A So went home to spend time with family and --

22 Q Okay. 

A That w~s the family busine$s so -- so yeah, so 

24 I had education for real estate too, I guess. 

25 Q Okay. 
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1 A So I had to take coursework and -- and pass 

2 that that exam. 

3 . Q W4at was the nam~ of the real estate firm? 

4 .A It was ·~/~. 

5 Q ·qkay. 

6 A And then the bul-k of my employment after that 

7 was wi~li the Wash;Lngton N.ationai Opera until 2006. 

8 Okay. :Any otlier employment, including· 

9 employment that you may be doing currently that you 

10 hav~ri •t to.ld me about? 

11 A St ... Anne's catholic Church. 

12 Q Okay·. Up in Tenleytown? 

13 A In Tenleytown. 

14 Q OJtay .• 

15 A ·t•ve. been there since -- I don't know -- 2003 

16 or '04, I guess. 

Q AJl.d what do you do there? 

18 A 

19 Okay·. Anythiri~ e.lse? 

2Q A No, I mean, I run my own - - my Q_wn singing 

21 business as ~e~ 

22 Q Oka~. 

A ~s a freelance. musician. So, you know, 

24 depending on where that is.. 

25 Q Anything else? 
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1 A Not that I can think of. 

2 Q Okay·. 

3 A ThQtJo a lot. 

4 Q So currently, you ·~e c;\t Bennett G:c:oup Financial 

5 services. You sing for the opera? 

6 A Correct. 

7 Q And yQu'r~ with St. ·Anne's Cat·holic Church and 

8 your fr~elance work? 

9 A Correct. 

10 Q So -- and the freelance work would be somebody 

11 wants you to sing at their wedding, somet~ing like that; 

12 right? 

13 A Things like that .. 

14 Q Okay. 

15 A Of that ila.ture, yeah. 

16 Q Anything else that you currently do? 

17 A N~t that I can tbink of. 

18 Q Okay. ~ow, what -- let me .step back.. Do you 

1-9 hold any professional licenses? 

20 A I have my :Series 1·, "63 and 65. 

21 Q Are they all current? 

22 A The 7 and 63 I know are. The 65, I •m not 

23 sure 

24 Q Okay. 

25 A -- if it is because we closed the IRA down. 
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1 And it may be two years, something. It's been attached 

2 somewhere, so 

3 Q Okay. So the 7 and 63, are they in good 

4 standing? 

5 A Yes. 

6 Q With respect to any of them, have you ever been 

7 disciplined, suspended? 

8 A No. 

9 Q Any action taken against you? No? 

10 A No. 

11 Q Okay. Any other professional licenses you've 

12 ever held? The engineering technician one; right? 

13 A Yeah, there's --

14 Q I assume that's not in good standing anymore; 

15 right? 

16 A No. 

17 Q Okay. 

18 A And the real estate agent-. 

19 Q Okay. 

20 A That's -- that's a professional license. I'm 

21 not I'm sure that's not in good standing anymore. 

22 Q Anything else? 

23 A Not that I can think of. 

Q 

C
~4 

25 compliance officer? 

Did you ever do any training to be the chief 
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3 

A 

Q 

A 

N~ formal training. 

Any training whatsoever? 

Well, there was, of course, research on -- on 

4 the Internet and 

5 

6 

Q 

A 

7 counsel. 

8 

9 

10 

11 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Okay. 

-- there was -- there was discussions with 

Okay. 

At Cadwalader. 

Okay. 

And my due diligence to find someone to help 

12 us, help us with ·it. 

13 

14 it? 

15 

16 

17 

18 was 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

And -- and who was that person to help you with 

That was Dawn Bond. 

Okay. Anything else? 

Nothing more than on-the-job training. I 

I was the -- before we started the advisory, I was 

19 the compliance liaison, I guess you could say, between 

20 the broker-dealer and Bennett Group. 

21 

22 

Q 

A 

Okay. 

If they had questions, I would be the one to --

23 to try to get the answers. 

24 Q Okay. And so during what period of time were 

25 you the compliance liaison? 
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2 

3 

4 

5 Q 

6 A 

7 Q 

THE WITNESS: I'm sorry~ 

MR.. RINALDI : Yeah. 

T}fE WITNESS: Thank you for ·catchin$ that. 

BY MR. RINALDI: 

Anyone else that you can. recall? 

No. 

Okay. Do you have· any ownership interest in 

53 

8 Bennett. ~;roup .Financial s~rvic~s? 

9 A I do. 

10 Q ·Ana what percentage fs that? 

11 A Three percent. 

12 Q What is that worth? 

13 A Nothing. 

14 Q Has it ever been worth anything? 

15 A No. 

16 Q Has it ever been valued? 

17 A No. 

18 BY MR. MCGLYNN: 

19 Q ·How did you come to be. a.three percent -owner of 

2·0 ·Bennett? 

21 A It was -- it was in response. to -- it was for 

22 retent·iori -pu~oses. I was off·ered .another job at the end 

~3 of 20()6. 

24 

25 

MR. RINALDI: Okay. 

THE WITNESS: And in order to keep me, she 
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· offered me s·ome equity ownei:ship. 

2 BY MR. RINALDI: 

3 Q ·And ·what wna the. other job? 

4 A I~ was an analyst with the Defense Intelligence 

5 Agency. At the time, there was a lot of -- a lot of call 

~ for Arabic linguists who could get security clearances 

7 so 

8 Q • Has your ownership interest ·ever beep anything 

9 other than three percent since a.cquiring it? 

10 A No. 

11 Q Have you ever been. terminated or asked to 

12 resign to avoid termination from any position? 

13 A No. 

14 Q You mentioned that you are currently a three 

15 percent owner in Bennett Group Financial Services; 

1.6 corre·ct? 

17 A .Correct. 

18 Q Who owns the ot.}?.er 97 percent.? 

1.9 A. Dawn Bennett o\ilns 92 per.cent and Bradley Mascho 

20· owns' five percent. 

21 Q And how long bas that 92/5/3 ownership 

2·2 structure Q.een in place? 

A I'm not sure. 

24 Q At l~ast the last three years? 

25 A As tar as I know, ye~, at least t·he last three 
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l years. 

2 Q How about the last five years? 

3 A I•in.not sure. 

4 Q .Okay. And how did Mr. Ma·s.cho come to acquire 

5 .his five percent? 

6 A You'd have to ask Dawn that quest.ion. 

7 Q Okay. 

8 A I think it was meri.t-based, but, you know, it's 

9 speculation on my part. 

10 Q Is there a board of directors or other 

11 governing body for Bennett Group Financial Services? 

12 A For Bennett Group Financial Services, no. 

Q Okay. How are de~isions made at Bennett Group 

14 Financial Services? 

15. A Depends on the decision. 

Q Okay. Who - - who controls Bennett Group 

Financial Services? 

A Dawn Bennett. 

1-9 Q Are there any matters at Bennett Group 

20: Financial services that sh.e does.n ! t cont:c:ol? 

21. A I don't think there's -- I gt.teas I don't 

2·2 ·und~rstarid the. depth of the ques~ion. 

23 Q Qkay. 

24 A For instance, if I needed to. -- if I needed to 

25 bring iii a contractor to - - to fix -- ·fix a hole in the 
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1 wall --

2 Q Right. 

3 A -- that would be something that I would 

4 control. 

5 Q Okay. 

6 A Or if I needed some computer assistance and I 

7 called a vendor 

8 Q Okay. 

9 A -- that would be under my control. But 

10 ultimately, it would be under her control because she's 

11 the boss. 

Q So everything at the firm is ultimately under 

13 her control; fair? 

A Ultimately, yes. 

15 Q And I know that you mentioned, you know, the 

16 computer guy, the technician that may be areas that in an 

17 intermediate sense are under your control but ultimately 

18 under her control. What about matters related to 

19 securities, the advisory function when you had the 

20 advisor? Were all those matters directly under her 

21 control? 

22 A Directly? 

23 Q Yes. 

24 A Ultimately, yes. 

25 Q Yeah. So what's the distinction between 
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1 directly and ultimately? 

2 A Well, there were some things -- there are some 

3 things that people have control over in their own 

4 dominion that 

5 Q Okay. 

6 A -- ultimately she was the final say, but some 

7 of these things, she would -- wouldn't even need to know 

8 about. 

9 Q Okay. So individual people conducted their 

10 work? 

11 A Yes. 

12 Q You know, working with clients and the like --

13 A Yes. 

14 Q -- where she would not be involved; correct? 

15 A Correct. 

16 Q But ultimately, she would -- those people would 

17 report to Dawn? 

18 A Yes, her name is on the door. 

19 Q Okay. And -- and ultimately, she would control 

20 their activities; correct? 

21 A In the sense that she had the power to fire 

22 anyone, yes. 

23 Q Okay. You mentioned that Bennett Group 

24 Financial Services is a small shop. How many employees 

25 does it currently have? 
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1 Q And ·what is her role? 

2 A She~s the chief executive officer. 

3 Q Anyone else who's currently ther~? 

4 A No. 

Q Okay. Are you familiar with tpe pr0gratn 

6 Financial Myth Busting 

7 A I--· 

8 Q -- with Dawn B~nnett? 

9 A I am. 

10 Q Okay. Have you ever listened to it? 

11 A I have. 

12 Q Okay. How often -- well, let me ask you this. 

13 Is it still is the program still being aired? 

14 A It is. 

15, Q Okay. How long has it been aired? 

16 A 'Since since May of 2010, I t'l'(ink. 

17 Q Okay. 

18 A End of.May. May 23rd s~icks in .my head for 

20 Q How mtich does 'Ms: Bennstt or Bennett Group 

21 Financial Service·s get paid for putting on that pr~am? 

22 A Nothin~f· 

23 Q Ooes Ms. B~nnett or Bennett Group ·Financial 

24 Services pay anything for that program? 

25 A Yes. 
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l Q How much does Bennett Group Financial services 

2 or Ms . Benne.t t pay to have that. air? 

3 A lt's· $1,500 a w~~k. 

4 MR. RINALDI : Okay. 

5 MR. BRUCH: Changed over time. 

6 BY MR. RINALDI : 

7 Q So it's currently $1,500 a week?· 

8 A Corr~ct. 

9 Q Previously, was it mc>re or less or --

lO A It was mor~. 

11 Q Oh, it was more. Okay. 

l2 A Mm-hnun. 

13 Q What was the most i.t was? 

14 .A $4,000 a week, I think~ 

15 Q Why did the price go down? 

16 A or $3,SSO~a week. $3,BSO is the lase I 

17 remember at ou~ old statipn. ~he ~rice went down because 

18 we went to a different station. 

19 Q What statlon are you at now? 

20 A We are. .. :at ~c 

.21 Q .Okay . 

2·2 A -- here ln the Di·s~l:'.i.ct, and we are· nationally 

.23 syndicates:! through Radio America. 

24 Q Okay·. So what period of time have you been at 

25 that current statioq with the nation~l syndication? 
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l A It's been ~ matter of months, maybe -- what is 

2 this? This is December. Five or. six·months. 

3 Q OJ~~y. And so that's ·on l::he AM dial, I assume? 

4 A AM ~nd FM. 

s Q Oh. 

A Locally her.e, it's· AM. 

7 Q Okay. 

8 A But some of the affiliates that have· picked it 

9 up are .FM. 

Q And what•s the number as~ociated with it, if 

11 you know? 

12. A In which? 

13 Q In the AM. 

14 A I kno~, but in which 

15. Q In Washington, D.C. 

16. A It's 1260, I think. 

ll Q Okay. And so then it·• s ·synd~ca.ted. from t.here 

18 on both AM .an<;i FM? 

1.9 A correct. 

Q ·And do you know what its listenership is? 

21 A I have no idea~ 

2·2 Q so prior to being on .l260 with the .national 

23 syndication, where was· the show?' 

24 A WM.AL. 

25 Q Okay·. Aild how l()ng was it at WMAL? 
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A Three -- three or four year.a .• 

2 Q Okay. 

3 A I think. 

4 Q And was it also a national syndication? 

5 A No. 

Q Okay.. And WMAL is located here in Washington, 

D.C.? 

8 A ~he OistI:ict c:;>f Colurjlbia, co.rrect. 

9 Q Okay. And do you know the number that was 

10 associated with lt? 

11. A 630 AM, 105.9 FM. 

12 Q ·okay. 

ll A Oi: -- yeah, 105.9, I think. 

14 Q Okay. Any other radio stations the program has 

15 been on? 

1.6 A No. 

17 Q Okay. Any other television stations or other 

18 modes of coimnuni~ation that the radio -- the radio show 

19 has been on? 

20· .sorry. Diqrt • t 

21 Q Go ahead. 

22 A - - mean to interrupt. For Financia.l M,Yj:h 

23 Busting? 

24 Q Yes. 

25 A No .. 
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l A I nev~r -- those -- those are two distinct 

2 subsets of time. Since she's done Financial Myth 

3 Busting, she hasn't been on anyone else's program. 

4 Q I see·. So Financial Myth Busting 1:1tarted .in 

5 what year again? 

6 A 20·10. 

7 Q And since then, she's not been on any other. 

8 programs? 

9 A Not that I can remember. 

10 Q Were. you ever asked to do any work with respect 

11 to the Financial Myth Busting show? 

12 A What do you mean by work? 

13 Q Did you have any roles or. responsibillties with 

14 respect to the program? 

15 A Yes. 

1.6 Q Can you desc~ibe those.? 

17 A s;µre.. .B.'Veryone on ~he .st.atf neeps to be - - we 

18 r<:>tat~ ~olng in an~ actually sitting in., in the Studio --

1.9 Q Okay. 

20 A -- ·antl s.creening calls. 

21 Q Okay. 

22 A So to malte sure that the quest'ions a;-e sut:cinct 

~3 and there·-- yeah, so tha~. 

24 Q And by everyone, who, besides yourself? 

25 A We •ve all done it. John KOorey has done it. 

[12/4/2014] AUGUSTIN_TIMOTHY_20141204 
ENFORCEMENT-BGFS-0000378 



81 
l Q Okay. Did she have a script? 

2 A No script. 

3 Q Did she have notes? 

4 A She may have had notes. 

5 Q Okay. Did you ever prepare her in terms of the 

6 substance of what would be spoken about on the program? 

7 A There would be times when something would 

8 happen on the news and anyone from the staff would say, 

9 "Did you hear about this? It might be a good topic for 

10 the show." 

Q When you -- when you look at what we've marked 

12 as No. 32, you know, the new -- and in particular, I'm 

13 looking at these last two pages. 

14 A Okay. 

15 Q New first of those last two pages is headed 

16 by New Client List 2010. Is it fair to say that the 

17 radio show had the effect of an advertisement, even if at 

18 the time you didn't regard it as an advertisement? 

19 A I honestly don't Jmow how to answer that 

20 question because I -- I can't -- it would seem logical 

21 that it would appear that way, but I can't get inside 

22 these people's heads to see if 

23 Q Was Bennett Group Financial Services mentioned 

24 during the radio program? 

25 A Dawn Bennett of Bennett Group Financial 
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(1 
2 

Services, yes. 

Q Was the telephone number of Bennett Group 

3 Financial Services mentioned during the program? 

4 A I mentioned it was because she offered to --

5 and she still does off er people if they have questions 

6 about their portfolios to call in, and we would give them 

7 free advice as far as doing portfolio review. 

8 Q And the telephone number that was given was 

9 Bennett Group Financial Services' telephone number, not 

10 the one at the radio station; right? 

11 A I know that we created a new telephone number, 

12 and I don't know which one she uses. It's --

13 Q Okay. 

14 A 855, something, something for Dawn. 

15 Q But that -- but that is the telephone number? 

16 A Not to the radio station, although it does go 

17 to the radio station. 

18 Q But it -- but it rings primarily at the -- at 

19 the off ices and then is forwarded to the radio station? 

20 A No, it doesn't ring at the office unless it's 

21 forwarded from -- it's -- it's -- it's based so it'll --

22 Q Okay. 

23 A It -- I know that it calls in to the radio 

24 station. 

25 Q Okay. 

----------·--------------------
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1 A I'.'ve .never actually received a call in the 

2 office .from that .line. 

3 Q Olcay. 

4 .A .so I think it goes into a voicemail. 

5 Q Is it --

6 A I·•m not sure. 

7 Q Is this a toll-·f ree num0er? 

8 A It is. 

9 Q Oltay. So it' s a toll- free n.umber that was set 

10 up. D6 you know when it was set up? 

11 A It would have been shortly shortly after 

12 Financial Myth Busting started. It was set up by the 

13 producer of the show. 

14 Q Okay. And who paid for that line? 

15 A We pay for it. 

Q Meaning Bennett Group Financial pays it? 

Yeah, sQrry, B~nnett ·Groµp Financial Services. 

18 was the -- was there ev~r mention of let me 

19 st~p back.· Is there a webs.ite for Bennett Group 

2·0 Financi"~1 .services:? 

21 A There. 1·s. 

22 Q Qkay. And what is the w~bsite address? 

23 A www.bennettgroupfinancial.co~. 

Q ·Would that ever be mentioned on the ra~io 

25 program? 
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1 A Yes, it was. 1f you need -- in the conteXt of, 

2 if you have a question, go to oµr websit~ and click 

3 ncontact us" and send u·s o. questio1·.l. 

4 Q Is the website adVertising for :Bennett Group 

5 Financi~l Services? 

6 A I imagine. the website might be. 

7 Q Is that something that you would have reviewed 

8 in your role as chief compliance officer for ttie advisor? 

9 A It was --

10 Q The website? 

11 A It was the website fo:c: Benne.tt Group Financial 

12 Services., not Bennett Group Financial Services the 

13 r~gistered inve.stinent aCWisor. That falls under the 

14 purview of ~he chief compli.ance. officer of the broker-

15 dealer. 

16 Q Okay. And did the brQker-dealer review --

17 A Yes. 

18 Q - - the webs! te.? 

19 A Ye.s. 

20 Q Okay. To' your knowl~dge, did anyone·, yourself 

~l or anyone ~lse. i.n a .cdmpliance x:ole revfew the. content .of 

22 the Finatic~al ~yth Busting sh~w? 

23 After ~he .fa(:t, allot it was reviewed· by 

24 .C61DP,liance - -

25 Q Okay. 
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1 Q Okay. So from 2008 up until now. 

2 A 201-0. Yeah, we didn't have --

Q 2010. 

A Yeah. 

Q ~·m sorry. Yeah. 

A 2010 to the present, you've Understood that the 

7 ·ra~io $now was a ·source.of clients for Bennett Group? 

8 A .sure. Sµre. And the radio show is clearly 

9 promotional. 

10 Q Okay. 

11 A That.•s -- that •s not in dispute. 

12 Q Okay. 

13 ~ut --

Q Is th~re anything el~~ you wanted to say? You 

:is wan~ed to say something about the adverti·sing? 

1.6 A That's -- that'a what I wanted ~o ~ay. 

Q O)tay-. 

18 A As far as -- the -- .th.e radio shQW is 

19 conee·rned,. it's -- it is promotional. 

2·0: Q Okay .• 

21 .A And in the .busjne$s of finanpi~l adv~Bing, it's 

22 ·abo~t p~ot>l.e knowing who you are and what you .believe in, 

,2.3 and that •·s how you get clients. 

24 Okay. So is it fair to say it was it was an 

25 adv~rtisement? 
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A I don·'t know that it -- it's fair to .#:Jay it was 

promotional. 

Q Olcay ~ 

4 A And -- yeah. 

5 Q Are you aware of anyone, Ms. Bennett dr anyone 

6 else at Bennett Group Financial Services regarding it as 

7 an advertisement.? 

8 A That I don't know. 

9 Q Does -- you mentioned tha-t the transcript 

10 I'm s·orry. You mentioned that the audio was reviewed by 

11 the cqmpliance function a:t Westem International. 

12 A That is correct. 

13 Q Okay.. Never by Royal; right? 

14 A We did not have a radio show when we were at 

15 Royal. 

16 Q Fine.. so we' re only talking now about Western 

17 International? 

18 A l'hat. .t.s corr~ct .. 

19 Q Why did Western Intemat.ional want to ·r.eview 

20' ·the audio t;ranscript -- I'm sorry - - the ~audio of their 

21. radio show? 

22 A ·sure.. .L.ike apy - - any sort P.f ~ppear~pce that: 

,a3 you want to pos.t or. disserµinate --

24 Q Right. 

25 A -- after the fa~t --
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l Q Okay. 

2 A -- and I've read our answer on it. I don't 

3 recall her evet saying 
r-
14 Q L~t ine ask you, what currently -- you're an 

5. owner of the firm; correct? 

6 A Yes. 

7 Q ·Wh~t is your current title at the firm? 

8 Financia1 advisor and --

9 A Chief operating officer. 

Q Chief operating officer. so you're an officer 

11 of the f j.rm; correct?' 

l.2 

'---13. 

A 

Q 

Three officers in a firm· of four. 

Okay!' What's the current assets under 

1.4 management.of the firm? 

15 A Brokerage assets? 

1.6. Q Howev~r you define that term. 

17 A ·Okay. 

18 What .. •s the -- what·' s the number? 

1.9 A. .Sotnewhe.re ilX'Ound 45 million. 

Q :F9rty-five ·million. 

21 A Those are brokerage assets at Western 

· 22 International~ The~e are othsr assets that I -- I don't 

2·4 Q Okay. 

25 A Things that are held away, things that are ·in 

96 
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l pension plans, are held at -- at the companies. 

2 Q Okay. 

3 A And annuities, I don't se~ any of the insurance 

4 business. 

5 Q So as far as you know, the assets managed or 

6 the assets under manage -- by uassets managed" and 

7 nassets under management," do you understand those terms 

8 to be the same? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And as far as you know, the current 

number is 45 million? 

12 A Brokerage assets, ye~. 

13 Q Brokerage assets. And there'~ other assets 

14 that you know are there, but you don't know the numbers; 

15 is that fair? 

16 A Correct. 

17 Q Okay .. Can yo~ give. me an estimate of what the 

18 total would be? 

19 A I absolutely cannot. 

20 Q Okay. Have you ~ver had a discussion with Ms. 

21 Bennett about what the total number was? 

22 A A long time ago, I had a discussion with Brad 

23 Mascho about --

24 Q Okay. 

25 A I wanted to know what we had -- had in 
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insurance or in pension assets because there were monthly 

trails that were showing up on the Commission report. 

3 Q What --

4 A And I didn't know where they were coming from 

5 so 

6 Q And what was the amount of the monthly trails? 

7 A I don't remember. It was -- I don't remember. 

8 Q Can you 

9 A It was many, many years ago. 

10 Q Can you give me an estimate? It was more than 

11 $10? 

12 A Oh, yeah. 

13 Q Yeah. 

14 A Absolutely. It was -- you know, but it was 

15 less than $20,000 a month, somewhere 

16 Q Okay. 

17 A You know, I mean, this -- that's a wide berth, 

18 I know, but it should -- you've got sales blotters or 

19 Commission statements. It's very easy to look up. 

20. Q Okay. So what did you and Mr. Mascho speak 

21 about? 

l 22 A I asked him what that was. 

f 
! Q Yeah. 

A And he said those were trails. I remember 

specifically we spoke of Dimension Data. I don't 
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remember how much it was, but I remember it being 

substantial enough to -- to make me wonder what it was. 

Q Okay. 

A But a company of that size, I would have 

expected it to be more. And that's when I found out that 

we're paid -- we were paid ten basis points on those 

assets, so that -- that explained why it was not a huge 

amount but it was still substantial. 

Q And did you say they were insurance products 

or 

A There was -- it was a variable annuity --

Q Okay. 

A -- through Lincoln National. 

Q Okay. 

A That -- that was their pension plan. 

Q So did Mr. Mascho ever identify a total number 

or, you know, even if it's a subtotal for just those 

assets that were under management? 

A For the pension plans? 

Q Yeah. 

A Yes. 

Q What did he say? 

A We needed that for the ADV filing. 

Q And what did he say it was? 

A At least at that time, it was 50 -- 56 or 65 
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1 million, one of those two. I don't remember. 

2 Q And when did you have that conversation with 

3 Mr. Mascho? 

4 A It was May of 2000 -- 2009. 

5 Q Okay. Okay. So I understand that you only 

6 have firsthand knowledge of the brokerage assets; 

7 correct? 

8 A That's correct. 

9 Q Did you understand them to be under management? 

10 A Yes, I did. 

11 Q Okay. And so you said it's currently 45 

12 million. What was it approximately in 2013? 

13 A I don't -- I don't know. 

14 Q What about 2012? 

15 A I don't know. 

16 Q What about 2011? 

17 A I don't know. 

18 Q What about 2010? 

19 A The only thing I remember is the high point, 

20 which was right around 400 million, which was in 2009. 

21 Q Okay. 

22 A I think 2009. Maybe early •10. I don't 

23 remember, but I remember that being the high mark. 

24 Q So in 2009 or perhaps early 2010, it was around 

25 $400 million? 
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l A Yes. 

2 Q All right. And when did that begin?· 

3 A Well, I need to -- we need to e·stablis)l a 

4 bas~line fir~t --

5. Q Okay·. 

6 A -- ~fore I can --

7 Q Yea:h, how many hours ·a week dtd she tyPic.al.ly 

s work during, a·ay, the 2010 to 2()14 time. period? 

9 A 2010 to 2·014? 

10 Q Yeah. 

11. A Fifty to 60 in the Qffice, and then I still get 

12 emails in the middle of the night. 

ll Q Okay. And has that increased more ih recent 

14 times? 

15 A In the past in the past year-, p;ob.ably even 

1.6 ·more than that. - -

17· Q Qkay. 

A -- just; because· we. cu:e so .sborJ;:-sta!fed i.n the 

19 office, and tbei:e ar~ more things to do.. We ~ave to 

20 rebuild. so --

21. MR. JU.NALD.I: I 'm· goin~ to put in frcmt of you 
I 

22 ·wha~ we.' ll. mark as No. 40 .. 

23 (SEC BXliibit Ne>. 40 wa.s mar1ted fQr 

24 identification.) 

25 MR. RINALDI: Here you go. You can take the 
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1 marked (;;me. 

THB WITNESS: Okay. 

3 BY M.R. RINALDI : 

4 Q Hav.e you seen this document before? 

5 A Yes, I have. 

6 Q What is it? 

7 A It's the policies and procedures manual for the 

8 registered investment advisory. 

9 Q Who authored it? 

10 A It was -- it was written by Compliance.Advisory 

11 Services. 

12 Q Okay. 

13 A And .i~ was ·modified-by me. 

14 Q And how did you. modify it? 

15 A I bad to tailor it to us specifically, and I 

16 oon ·' t remember what the changes were exactly. Minor 

i 7 things. Is there a page_ you want me t.o look at? 

18 Q Yeah, I wquld like you to turn to page 6. 

19 Th~re ' s. a he.ading I ft .SuperV:is'ion. n 

20 A Oltay. 

21 Q It says, "Tim Augustin -- " if you look third 

22 ·p~ragrapli down --

A I see it. 

24 Q n -- is the designated chief compliance officer 

25 for Bennett ~rou~ Financial Services. " Do you see that 
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l there? 

2 A I do. 

3 Q And that's 'a' -- that •·s a ti~e statement; 

:4 .correct? 

5 A Yeah, this is -- this ~s the supervisory policy 

6 and procedure manual for the registered·investment 

7 adVisory, not for Bennett Group F-inancial Services, LLC. 

8 There is a distinction. 

9 Q Okay. Was -- was Ms. Bennett wearing her 

lO advisor hat in any respect during her Financial ~yth 

11 Busting program? 

12 A I don't know what that means. 

Q Did she ever mention during the radio program, ... 

14 to your recollection, that ~ennett Group Financial 

15. Services was a registered investment advisor? 

A Not to my knowledge. 

Q If she had, would you have wanted to conduct a 

18 review of the audio recordings of that program? 

19 A I don •t -- I don •·t think 'that it -- I can •t 

2{) ima~ihe-. that she said that and I --

21. Q Okay .. 

2·2 A ·r•11 tell you why she wouldn't, bec~use we 

2·3 didn't p~t anybody irt the RIA p.latf orm· unless 'We· 

24 absolutely had to. There was one client on the RIA 

2·5 platform, and that was because, at the time, Royal 
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1 and omega World Travel. That was th~ only reason we 

2 opened it. 

3 Q And so that was the only t:ype of advisory 

4 clients that Benriett ·was seeking to obtain? 

A For the RrA, that's correct, until we opened 

6 the mutual fund. And then once we -7 once we had the 

7 RIC, then that fac-ili.tat~d .us to -- we withdrew ·tne 

8 regist.ration as pension consultant and we :had the RIC. 

BY MR. RINALDI: 

Q If you look at the fourth paragraph on page 6 

of No. 40, it s;a.y·s, "The chief complianc·e off.icer may 

delegate certa.in sµpervisory responsibilities to other 

qualified superv.ised persons of advisor." Do you see 

1.4 that there? 

A I do. 

16 Q Did you ever delegate any supervisory 

i1 ~esponsibilities ~o any other person? 

18 A 'J.'bere. wa~. nothing to d~legat·e. 

Q I'm just asking 

A Yeah, so po. 

,2.l Q No, okay. 

22 A Np, I have no ~dea whqt -- there was -- there 

~3 wa~ one plient. I handled her trad.es. I di4. most of the 

24 corres~ndence with her, so there was ·nothing to 

25 superV"ise. And we were covered because of -- because we 
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1 were all regis~ered r~presentatives of the broker-dealer, 

2 th~y came in, ·afui they went through all of our RIA 

3 p~perwqrk, .all of our books and rec()rds . 

Q Did you -- ih yo.ur capacity as chief complianqe 

5 Qffi~~t'Qf the aQv.isQr, did you ever go .through any 

6 comp~iance ·Checklist? 

7 A Yes. 

8 Q Okay. can you el(plain that, what you did? 

9 A It was a long time ago. Every.thing -- things 

10 wer~ outlined in ·this parti~ular manual. 

11 Q Meaning Exhibit 40? 

12 A. Yeah, Exhibit 40. And I went through -- there 

13 there wasn't much to test. 

14 Q Right. 

15. A So, you know, there were -- there were 

16 checklists. I re~ember checking things off, making sure 

1 7 that;: all the paperwqrk was· there 

18 Q Okay:. 

1.9 A. tha~: she received her -- her otfer of .an 

2-0 ADV. 

21. Q Okay. 

22 EV$;"}' y~a.r t::liat she or one client received the 

24 Q Yes? 

25 A I don't remember what else the~e was, but there 

; . 
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(: were you know, and I updated the manual eyery June or 

July. 

Q Did you per~orm an annual compliance review? 

4 A I -- I. don •t know. 

5 Q Pid ·you perform any periodic compliance review? 

6 A .If you mean compUance review --

7 Q Do you -- do you know wh.at "compliance review" 

a means? 

9 Y~ah, there·' s a c.becklist that -- that we - -

o that we established with the help Of Compliance Advisory 

11 Services, but thi,ngs got - - my - - my head is - - is a 

12 little confused because everything was changed in 2011 

13 when we had a n~w -- .a new person ·come in and revamped 

14 our compliance. 

15 Q During 'the time when you were the chief 

16 compliance .off·icer?· 

17 A This w.as· during 

18 Q Ri~ht •. 

19 A -- the time, yeah. 

20 Q Yeah, did you ev~r perform an annual or other 

21 periodic compliance review? 

22 A In as fa.:r; as I unde·rstand tnat., yes. 

23 Q Okay~ And. tell me· what you did to d9 that 

24 annual or other periodic conpli-ance review? 

25 A I"'ve ~ust told you. 

[12 / 4 /2,014·] AUGUSTIN_TIMOTHY_201412 04 
ENFORCEMENT·BGFS-0000416 



113 

1 Q Did the checklist? 

2 A The checklist. 

3 Q Anything else? 

4 A There -- no, t~ere was nothing else to do. 

5 Q An& did you ever s~ek ~dvice from anyone ~out 

6 what you needed to do in terms of an annual or other 

7 periodic compliance review? 

8 A ¥es. 

9 Q And f:tom whom? 

19 A Compliance Advisory Services. 

11 Q And in particular, Ms. B0nd? 

12 A Ms. Bond. 

13 Q Is th~re anyone else that you spoke to at 

14 Compliance .Advisory Services? 

15 A Not once we engaged them. 

1.6. Q Okay. was there somebody-otherwise at 

l 7 compli~nc.e Advi.sory Services? 

18 A. It was a partne.r, anoth.er. priricip~l. 

19 Q Okay. 

20' A -- of Complianc~ Advisory SetrVices. named 

21 Laverne Ze,llman 

2·2 Q Qkay~ 

23 A - - who was hired ·by Royal Alliance Associates 

2~ to come in and do an ·annual examination of Bennett Group. 

Q Qkay. 
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1 A And tha~•s -- that's how I found out about 

2 Compliance Advisory Services. · ~ asked h~r if -- I told 

l her· we were· thinking about ~pening· an advisory~ 

4 Q Right. 

5 A I.s ~hat something she could help us with, 

6- because she was a compliance person. 

7 Q Right. 

8 A Fo~e~ chief c9mpliance officer. She said, 

9 "W~l.l, there mi,gh~ be a conflict of interest, and so I'm 

10 her~ giving you an examination now. But .here's my 

11 business partner." 

12 Q ·okay. 

13 A "·Give her a call." And so I called her. 

14 Q so neither you nor- Ms. Bennett nor Bennett 

15 GrO~J? Financial Servi·ces received -any advice from Ms. 

16 Zellman.? 

A. 'Qther than to call her partn~r. 

18 Q Qth~r than to call her part~er? 

1,9 A. That's correct. 

20 Q ·And what advice did you receive from her 

21 par.tner, who I as:sume is Ms. Bond --

2·2. A. Ms.. B.ond, correct. 

23 Q r~garding your role a·s chi~f compliance 

24 ·officer? 

25. A .She s:en't n1e periodic updates about the. filings 
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that we needed to do. She facilitated and the ADV 

2 updates. and --

3 Q What did she facilitate? 

4 A Updates and - - and re-·filings and things like 

s ·that, f~ling o! the ADV. 

6 Q Okay. so other than helping YQU with the 

7 filing of the ADV and sending you periodic updates I 

8 assume that was about the i.ndu$try gener~~lf:? 

9 A Yeah, I think so. 

io· Q Okay. 

11 A I guess. 

12 Q Did she do anything else for ·you? 

13 A .She helped to craft. this. 

14 Q Meaning No. 40? 

15 A Or sent -- sent a templat.e for this, yes. 

lEi Q Okay. sent a template for No. 40? 

17 A Mm-hmm. 

18 Q And you modified it in so~e Wqy? 

19 A Correct. 

Q But you don't know how you Rl9di-fi~d it? 

,21 A There ai;e just minor changes to tailor it 

22 sper;ifically to B.eJltlett Group. · 

23 Q .Okay. And cµiyth.ing_ substantive ~+, you know - -

24 A I don't recall. 

25 Q Okay. Anything ~lse that she did? 
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1 A That's all I remember. 

2 Q Do you recall ever asking her for any otber 

l :idviec7 

4 A I don' t recal 1. 

5 Q Do you receive -- recall receiving any advice 

6 from her? 

7 A I don't recall receiving any advice. 

8 Q ·so is it fair to say that to your knowledge, 

9 ·neither yoti nor Ms. ·Bennett or Bennett Group Financfal 

].O services let me -- let me step back for a second. 

11 We've been talking about you. I want to ma~e 

12 sure this is inclusive of Ms. Bennett and Bennett Group 

13 Financial .services. Other than helping you wit·n the 

14 filing -- other than helping wi~h the filing of the ADV 

15 and. s·ending thes~ generalized industry updates --

16 A rwim-hnun. 

17. Q did Ms. Bond provide Clll:Y other services to 

18 either you or Ms. Bennett or Bennett ~rQup Financial 
, 

1~9 Se.rvices? 

20 A. Not to my knowledge. Not to my recollection. 

21 Q And did anyone else from·Cpmpliance Advisory 

22 Service$: ~royide any other adyice or services to Bennett 

23 ·Group Financial Services, Ms. J3ennett or you?· 

24 A. Not to my -- at compliance Advisory Services, 

25 no. 
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1 Q So there was never a circumstance, to your 

2 knowlec1$e., wher.e anyont? from Bennett Group Financ.ial 

3. services gQt on the phone to Ms. Bond an¢l said, "Hey, we 

4 ·have a question about this particular topic. How would 

s you addx'..~ss i.~? '' 

6 A I don•t remember. 

7 Q Okay. 

8 I don't .remember, but I -- as far as the annual 

9 auclit;s and ·t;hin~s li"ke that, the broker-dealer· came in 

l·O and:went thrpugh they did a qompliance review of the 

11 RIA as well. so 

12 Q :so she had nothing to do with that? 

13 A .Sh~ had nothing. Th~ broker-dealer did. 

14 Q So i·s it fair to say tha.t Ms. -- let me ask 

15 you, di.d yQu pay for the industry updates, or were.they 

1.6 m:>re sox•t of a ·marketing m~terial by Advisory Compliance 

1 7 service13.?. 

18 A I qon•t know that I woulo characterize them ae. 

19 ·mark-e.tili~ inate:i:.ials . 

21. 

22 

23 

24 

A 

Q 

.A 

Q 

O)tay. 

But they were -- they were unsolicited. 

Oka~~ Atld did you ~ver rely on any of those? 

.I don'~ remei)lber . 

Do ¥OU recall Ms. Bennett or Bennett Group 

25 Financial Servic~s ever relyipg on them? 

117 
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A I don't.recall. 

2 Q Okay. Do you recall the subject matter of any 

a of them? 

4 A I don't. 

s Q Okay. And to your knowledge, are these -- were 

6 you the only firm to have received these industry 

7 updates? 

8 A I'm .sure nQt. 

9 Q .Okay. So this. is somethin$ that, to your 

10 knowledge, Ms. Bond sends to clients ot f~rmer clients or 

ll prospective cli~nts? 

12 A Absolutely. 

Q Much the way, say, a law firm might s·end out an 

14 update rega:ardin~ a new statute? 

15 A sure .. 

16 ~R. RINALDI: sure. So then is it fair to say 

i1 that the only sex-Vice tnat Bennett Gr~~p Financial 

18 Services or you or Ms. e·ennett received from --

1.9 THB WITNESS: Dawn Bond? 

2·0 MR. RI'NALDl: -- Dawn Bond or 

2l THB HI.'rNES·S: Coapliance Advisory serv;i.ces. 

2·2 MR. RIN:ALDl: -- co_mp~ianee AdVisory servi~es ·ts 

~3 with resp~¢t to the .filing of the ADV? 

24 MR. BRUCH: That's -- that's not what he 

25 testified to. You j·ust spent 10 minutes going over what 
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1 services, what the relationship was. Why do you need to 

2 characterize it beyond that? 

3 MR. RINALDI: Well, I'm just -- I'm asking --

4 MR. BRUCH: ''Is there anything else?" is your 

5 question. 

6 MR. RINALDI: Is there anything else? 

7 MR. BRUCH: Thank you. 

8 THE WITNESS: Just what we've discussed. 

9 BY MR. RINALDI: 

10 Q Okay. And so what, then, was the time frame of 

11 the services that she provided? When did they begin and 

12 when did they end? 

13 A They started in end of 2008 --

14 Q Right. 

15 A and finished 20 -- beginning of 2011. 

16 Q And -- and why did they end in 2011? 

17 A Because I wasn't sure we were getting the best 

18 advice. I wasn't sure we were getting everything that we 

19 needed. So I contacted -- I contacted our 

20 broker-dealer 

21 Q Okay. 

22 A -- and asked if he knew anybody who was a 

23 compliance person who could come and help us straighten 

24 out the -- straighten out our compliance program if there 

25 were any problems. 
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l A It was a long time ago. 

2. MR. -RINALDI: Should we take a break for lunch? 

3 MR. BRUCH: We should. 

4 MR. RINALDI": Yeah,, why don't we go off the 

5 recoi::d? 

6 (Whereupon, at 12:51 p.m., a lunch recess was 

7 taken.) 

8 A F T B R N 0 0 N S E S S I 0 N 

9 MR.. RINALPI: We can go back on ·the record. 

10 THB WITNESS: Excuse me. 

11. MR. BRUCH: Michael, are we dooe with .the --

12. MR. RINALDI: Yeah, he can put those to the 

13 side·~ I 'm ~oing ·to· put in f xont of you w-hat ha.s 

14 previc>us;Ly been marked as No. s. So this is a -- at the 

15 top, Barron's. 

16 THE WITNESS: Okay. 

17 BY M~ .. RINALDI: 

Q If you look here., there i.s ·a r.eference in the 

1:9 ti.tle, Top 100 Women ··Finanqial Ad~sors.. And you s.ee 

20 down there rank, five . 

. 2l. . A Mm-hmm . 

22 Q Right.? For 20.09, Dawn Bennett, Bennett· Group, 

.23 washinSJton, D. c. 'rC>tal. team. a.ssets: l, i.oo. And you' 11 

24 see there, there is a reference. It's in millions. Do 

25 you see that there? 
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1 A I do see that. 

2 Q So that would be 1.1 billion; correct? 

3 A That's ho~ I read this, yes. 

Q So is it the case that at that time, Bennett 

s ·Qroup Financial Services had ~otal team assets of. $1. l 

6 billion? 

7 A It's possible. 

8 Q Do you know wh~t that is compris~d of? 

9 A I know that it's comprised of certain brokerage 

10 assets. 

11 Q Okay! Anything else? 

12 A And apart from that, it would be assets held 

13 away --

14 Q Okay. 

15 A -- which would be annuities, insurance, things 

1.6. like that. 

17 Q Anyt~ing else? 

18 A I ·think that there were some -- there were some 

19 short-term cash monies that was -- that' was betng advised 

2·0 on 

21 Q Okay. 

22 A -- for various entities. 

,2l Q Do you know any of the entiti~s? 

24 A I believe Dimension Data --

25 Q Okay. 
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A -- was one. 

Q Anything else? 

3 A Omega World Travel was cue·. 

4 Q Okay. 

5 A Mount Ve:amon Ladies'. Association was one. 

6 Q Okay. And how do you know about Dimension 

7 Data, Omega World Tr·avel and Mount Vernon? 

8 A ·Well, Dimension Data w~s one of ~he -- and 

9 Omega Travel, ome·ga World Travel, were sQme of the trails 

10 that came in. 

Q Okay. 

12 A So I know that the monies were there somewhere. 

Q Right. 

14 A And Mount Vernon I know because the CFO, his 

15 name was Barton Groh. Barton Groh was a retail. client of 

16 Bennett.Group. And we had -- we had some brokerage --

17 also some brokerage monies that was -- th~t was on our 

18 platform at Royal Alliance at the time, I think. 

lS Q Okay. 

2·0 And th~n later, Western. And -- yeah. 

21. Q So are you able to put dollar figures with any 

2·2 of the.s.~ partic~lar sou~ces of assets? 

I can't. 

24 Q Okay. 

25 A I can't. The only thing I -- the only thing I 
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l A. The short-term monies. 

2 Q The short-term monies. 

3. A Cash, cash ·moni~s. 

4 Q So those are the three buckets --

5 A Yes, correct. 

6 Q -- w~•re talking about? And so how much were 

7 the short-term monie~? 

8 A ~hat I don•t kilow. 

9 Q Qkay. so of the 700 million, .approximately, 

~o you can't categorize that as either --

11 A I ¢an•t. 

. l.2. Q Short-tern) monies are held away, assets? 

13 .I can't bifurcate that at all. 

14 Q And by "held away," to be. clear, what we're 

~s talking about is -- is assets that are not on the books 

1.6. anil recoras of .. the brokerage firm? 

17 ~- cor;ect. Artd that's bucket two. 

18 

1.9 And then. buctet three is 

Q oash .. 

21. A -- somethin~ that I can't speak to because I 

22 dQn • t kn.ow· ·anrthin9. abou.t it .. 

23 . Qkay·. .Did. you ever have ot:casion to qliestion 

24 Ms, Bennett about representations that were made 

25 ~egarding the amount of assets or assets under management 
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1 th~t Benhete Group Financial Serviees had? 

2 A No. 

Q ·Did you ever have occ~si:on to have a discti·sston 

:4 wi t:h her regar~n·g that sutij ect? 

5 A Not that I recall.. 

6 Q D.id you ever have occasion to ask anyone at 

7 Bennett GrQup Financial services ab.out. any 

s representations that were being maa~ about the amount of 

9 assets manag~d-or assets. under management? 

10 A I ra·a11y didh • t 

11 Q 

12 A -- ·because all of that was 

13 Q ·W~ll, go ahead. Why not? 

14 A Anything that -- nothing. I have no~bing to 

15 say. 

16 Q Do you have-any unde~standing as to why -- I'll 

17 .s.ho~ Y.QU Whe:Jt t.s p.rev~ous'.1-y been marked ~s ~(). 6. This is 

18 a docQment. It's headed Top 100 Independent Financ1·a1 

1.9 Advisors 

20 A Okay. 

21 Q 20·0.9. Ahd you' 11 see on here number 26 ±·s 

2·2 Dawn Benri~tt, Benn.ett ·Group Financi·al ·seJ;Vices:. 

23 .Lodatiori.z ·W.asbirigton, D.c. So .here, .the number has gone. 

24 to $1. 3 billiop. Do you s·ee that there? It says 1300, 

25. ·and t:l1ere 's an indic'ation that thcit.~ s .in millions of --
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l do you see at the ):>ottom here? 

A 

Q 

A 

5 t:Qis 

Q Right. 

A -- comes from this. 

Q Okay. 

9 A There was -- th¢re was no other submission. 

:J,'O MR. ~RUCH.: When you say "this.,." you mean. 

ll THE WITNESS: I mean the women financial 

12 advisors came from - - came from the database that cr.eated 

13 the ihd~pendent financial advisors. 

14 MR. RINALDI : Okay. 

15 THE WITNESS: so· I don It underst~d why 

16 MR. RINALDI: Why there• s a discrepancy 

17 THB WITNESS: Why there is a discrep;incy~ 

18 :MR. RINALDI: -- betwee.n 1. 3. and 1.1 ~ 

1.9 THE WITNESS: Correct. 

MR.. lUNALDI : Qkay. Let me spow you· another 

21. document:. Thi·s. i·s what we •ve marked px-eviQusly .as No. 7. 

2·2 This is 2011 'Top Advisor Ranking, Washington, D .. c . 

. ~·3 B\' MR. RINALDI; 

24 Q Now, by "advisor" do you understand that to 

25 mean investment advisors? 
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l A I do. 

2 Q Okay. so here 

3 A Bxcus·.: Me. 

4 Q -- Dawri" s number two, Behne_tt Group Financial 

s Services, LLC. Location: Washington. And it shows the 

6 total assets at 1.8 billion. Do y9u .$ee that there? 

7 A I: do. 

.s Q o~ay. Do you have any understanding as to 

9 wh.ether the $1.8 billion number is correct --
10 A I have no idea. 

Q -- as of 2011? 

A I have no idea. 

13 Q Did you -- did you µnd~rstand yourself to have 

14 any r.espoilsibility for cl-aims that were made about the 

15 amount df -as.sets u"nder management by Bennett Group 

16 Financial Services, LLC? 

17 A Everything that we -- anything that. was 

18 ·supplied -- anything that w~s :supplied to any -- Barron's 

1.9 or anybOdy - -

20 Q Right. 

21. .A - - should have gon·e ·through the broker-deal~r 

22 for ver~f~cation and approval. 

23 Q To b.e cle.ar, Bennett G.roup Financial Servic·es, 

24 LLC, was duly registered as a broker-dealer? 

A w.as duly. 
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1 Q And an investment advisor; right? 

2 A Correct. 

3 Q So this ref er enc~ to Bennet.t G:t,'o~p Financial 

4 services, L~C, in 2011 is also to investment advisor 

s Bennett Group Financial services, LLG; corl;~ct?· 

6 A I guess that's true. 

7 Q And the document has a headinSJ 201.1 '1,'op 1\dv.i.sor 

s Rankings, which a few moments ago you testified was a: 

9 r~ference to investment advisors; correc.t? 

10 A Yeah. 

11 Q Okay.. So my question is to you, did you 

12 understand yourself to have any responsibility for the 

13 accuracy of re·pres~ntations that were m.ade about t:b~ 

14 amount of assets that Bennett Group Financial Services, 

15 LLC, had under management? 

16 A This is -- this is the first I've actually seen 

17 this. 

18 Q Okay. 

19 A Yeah, okay. Thls .is not representative of the 

20 assets that .. were certainly on the advisor. 

21 Q Okay~ My question. to you ls, did yp(l 

22 understariq you:i:self. to have any respop·sibilit:y ~9r the 

23 accuracy of representations abou.t the amount pf assets 

24 under management that Bennett Group Financial Ser.vices 

25 had? 
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1 A I guess I was responsible for some of that, 

2 yes. 

3 Q Okay. And did yuu t.ll!icltdJ.Yt! Lhd.L 

4 responsibility? 

5 A I don•t remember. Like I said, I've never --

6 1·1ve never seen this before, this 2011. 

7 Q Did you ever make any efforts to. eonUrrn tlie 

a accuracy of any representations made about Sennett Group 

9 Financial Services• assets or assets under management? 

10 A I was -- it was always very clear to me that 

11 the assets on the brokerage siQe and in -- in bucke~ two, 

12 I verified with -- with Brad Mascho what was in the 

13 pension side. And then in bucket t.hree w~re .fun~s that 

14 were that Dawn advised on that were. outside. 

15 Q Okay. And what did you do to verify it with 

16 Mr. Mascho? 

17 A Well, we took the trails. 

18 Q Okay. 

A And I found out once I f i~ed out wnat what 

2·0 it was 

21. Q Right. 

22 A -- I reversed it, and I fo~d out ·from him 

23 what the what' the payment was, which was ten p~s~s 

24 points 

Q Right. 

(12/4/2014] AUGUSTIN TIMOTHY 2.0141204 
- . . !'-- ENF.ORCEMENT-BGFS.0000456 



153 

1 A -- and ~s basis points, re.spectively, for. 

2 Dimensi.on Data and fo~ --

3 Q Okay. 

4 A -- ·om~ga World Travel. And I reverse 

s engirie~r~d thero to come up with -- it w~s somew~ere 

6 around 45. or 48 mill.ion. This is years .ago now I 48 or 40 

7 -- 5 million f·ox: 

8 Q Okay. 

9 A -- Dimen$i6n Data and another 10 for omega. 

10 Q O~ay. .And ·so that would be roughly in the time 

11 fr-ame· that we• r~ discussing here., this 2009 to 2011 time 

13 A It absolutely wal:J in May of 2009. 

14 Q Now, why did you go about verifying this 

15 throu~h reverse engineerin$? Why not just find out what 

16 th.e ·amount of as.sets under management were for Dimension 

17 D~ta an,d Omega World Travel? 

18 A Bec~use.at the time, I didn't know how to do 

i.9 th.at. 

2G · Q o~ay. Did you asit. anybody? 

21 A I asked. Brad what those -- what those assets 

22 were. an~ be to1d m~~ 

23 Q And h~ told you it was 45 to 48 million for 

.24 Dimension Data.? 

25 A He ga~ me ballparks, and then I verified 
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~ 1 through reverse engineering. 

2 Q Okay. 

J A . But there were -.... I found out after the fact 

4 that. t·here actually were q.ua:r:ter.ly statements 

5 Q Okay·. 

6 A -- that were sent to the broker-dealer 

7 Q And when 4id he learn that? 

8 A that -- that I.could have-~ a couple of 

9 years later. 

10 Q Okay. But you didn't look at t'hose at the 

11 time? 

12 A Tlie~r· re at the broker-dealer. 

13 Q Okay. 

14 A So I -- there was no -- there was no need for 

l5 me to do it. 

16 Q Okay .. 

17 A Because by that time, I was no longer -- that 

18 would have been after I relinql,lished my dutie.s as chief 

.19 ~ompli·ance Offi.cer for the firm 

20 Q OJtay .. 

21 A -- for the adviso:r:y. 

22 Q so I'm looking h~re: between Dimension Data and 

.23 Omega World Travel I at mc>st, $5~ mUlion. Fair? 

24 A sure. 

25 Q And you testified in this 2009 to 2011 time 

[12/4/2014] AUG.USTIN_TIMOTHY_20141204 
ENFORCEMENT-BGFS-0000458 



155 

1 frai:Oe, there was about $400 million in brokerage assets? 

2 A Correct. 

3 Q Althoush it declined from 2009? 

4 A Yeah. 

5 Q so at mos~, in that time frame, it was about 

6 $4.o·o million; correct? 

7 Correct. A. 

8 Q Okay. So, you know, my math gets me to 45S. 

9 Okay? 

A Sure.. I --

11. Q So h~~ do we get the 1.8 billiqn? 

12 A Like I said, there -- there was a third bucket. 

13 Q Okay. Of cash? 

14 A Of cash, co~rect. 

15 Q Okay. So ~he cash would be the only possible 

1.6 source 

A Yes. 

18 Q -- for the remaining amount? 

19 A Absolutely. 

Q Okay. ·~o: - - so my ma~·h g~ts me to -.- let• s 

21 see. Sr;> we have 400 plus 58. That's 458, something like 

22 $1 .. ;3- to $1.4 billion of cash; right? 

A sure. 

24 Q Okay·. So was· there $1 . 3 to $1.4 billion of 

cash that s~e was providing advice about? 
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l A I don't ·know. 

2 Q That's a large number, 1.3 and 1.4. 

3 A Indeed it is. 

4 Q Did yo~ have any understanding as to whether it 

5 was even in that .,allpark? 

A I have no idea. 

7 Q Okay. So during this time frame, 2009 to 2011, 

8 you were .the chief compliance offi.cer for the firm? 

9 A For the advisor. 

10 Q For the .advisor, yes. 

11 A CorreQt. 

12 Q And you understood it was your.responsibility 

13 to confirm representations that were being made such as 

14 the ones in No. 5 .and G ~nd. 7; correct? 

15 A Correct. 

16 Q .Okay. So in order for the representation in 

1 7 No. 7 to be corr~ct., right, the cash amount as you 

18 understand it would 11,ave to be somewhere in the 

19 neighborhood o.f. $.1.3 to $1.4 billion; correct? 

A According· to that math, yes. 

21 Q Okay. so is there any other math that would 

22 apply? 

23 .A No. 

24 Q ·okay. So it would have to be somewhere in the 

25 realm of $1.3 to $1.4 billion. And sitting here today, 
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1 it's your recollection that you have no understanding ·if 

2 it was even in that ballpark? 

3 A I this is the first time t~at I've seen this 

4 $1. a billion .. 

5 Q Have. you ever heard of any ~laimS. by M~. 

6 Bennett that Bennett Group Financial or any claims by 

7 anyone that Bennett Group Financial services managed or 

8 had assets under management in exces~ of $~ billion? 

9. A I do not recall her saying that, bUt I do 

10 recall seeing it in a transcript that was provi9ed to the 

11 SEC. 

12 Q Okay. And what was that a trans~ript of? 

13 A The radio show. 

14 Q Okay. And is that something that at t.he t.tme 

15 you recall hearing on. the radio show or wa$· the --

16 A I --. 

17 Q -.- transcript the first time you recC;lll seein~ 

18 that? 

1.9 A I don 't . recall hearing it on the radio show .. 

20 Q Okay. Prior to .the ins ti tut~on <S-f t;:his 

21 investigation, were you ever aware of ,any claims by 

22 Bennett Gr~up Financial S.erv.ices re$ar~h9, th.e· anio.unt of 

23 assets it had or assets under management or assets 

24 managed? 

25 A Was I aware of --
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1 Q Were you aware of 

2 A -- any claims? 

Q -- any claims by Dawn Bennett -or Bennett -G.roup 

4 Financial services regarding assets or assets under 

5 management or assets managed? 

6 A Yes. 

7 Q Okay. And what were you aware 6f? 

8 A I was aware of this l.i. billion. 

9 Q Okay. So there - - so there was a circums·tance 

10 where you were. aware of --

11 A Of there being --

12 Q -- a representation that was north of $1 

13 billion? 

14 A Of there being -- yes. 

15 Q And -- and --

16. A From a third bucket of funds. 

Q And to be clear that that, what you sa~d, what 

18 we •:re. talk:,lng aboµt, we 're tal.king about .the 

1.9 'representation in No. S? 

A Correct. 

21. Q correct? so even t.here, $1.1 billion, tight, 

22 if you subtract out the $45~ million, whi¢h. is the 

23 Dim~rtsipn Data and omega world Travel numbe+s ant;t the, at 

2·4 th~ most, th~ brokerage as.sets; right? You• re s.till in 

25. the ·neighbQrhood of al:>out, you know, $600 milli~n. 
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A Six hundred. 

Q .What.~id you do to verify that there was $600 

million of cas-h being held? 

A I -- I nev~r said it was being held. 

Q I'm sorry. 

A I said "being advised on." 

Q Beiri~ -- being advised on. 

A I asked -- I asked Dawn. 

Q ~kay. And what did Dawn tell you? 

A .She said that -- that she was handling short-

term monies fo~ -- for some of the -- our larger 

corporat·e clients - - corporate clients. 

Q And di.d she mention who in particular? 

A She rriay have. I'm pretty sure she would have. 

Q ok·ay. And you know which orie she identified? 

A It would have been the ones in question, 

Dimensio.~ Da~a partiqularly. I don't know th~t we 

concerned ours.elves much with omega Worlq Trave·1. 

Q .How about Mount Vernon Ladies• Association? 

~ P.id a ~ot ~ith Mount Vernpn, so she JnaY have 

:mentioned .that but - -

Q Bu~ you don't recall? 

A Not ~pacifically. 

Q Did you ask to see any documentation? 

A I don't remember. 
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1 MR. RINALDI: Did you 

MR •. MCGLYNN: See any 

MR. RINALDI: Y~dh, yo aht:!au. I 'm 1::1ot i::y. 

4 BY f!tR. MCGLYNN: 

5 Q Did you see any fees coming in the door.. as a 

6 result of that money? 

7 A I did noJ: .. 

8 Q Did ·you inquire about tha~? 

9 .A I dop•t remember if I did or not . 

10 Q Do yo·u recall, sitting here today, thinking 

11 about that? 

12. A Just now as you asked the ques.tion. 

13 Q Okay. so at the time I you didn 't - - you don't 

14 ~ecall thinking about there was no money -coming in the 

15 door as a result of this money being managed? 

16 A I r~ally didn't concern myself with that. I 

17 ftad no reason tQ question what I was being told. 

18 .BY M~. RINALDI ; 

19 Q Do you have any understanding as to why, for 

20 pu;rposes of these li'sts, such as we are se~ing on 5, 6 

21 an(l 7, you might want . to .have a number for assets. that 's 

22 :higher ·.tlian other investment advlsors? 

23 .A Do I understand why th~t would be --

24 Q Yeah., i·s the:t.e certain benefit that comes to 

25 the firm from having a higher number? . So if you look at 

.· 
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1 A Yeah, it was a --

2 Q Right. 

3 A It was a shocker. 

4 Right. So when -- now, I think a few moments 

s ago, you sai~ you were not aware of· No. 7 prior to 

6 today's testimony? 

7 A ·I - - this - - this ls the f·irst time I • ve seen 

8 this. 

9 Q Okay. So why --

10 A I was aware of -- I was aw~re of 

11 Q Yeah. 

12 A -- something because we were contacted by Mr. 

13 Goins --

14 Q Okay. 

15 A -- about -- and by this time, I was out of the 

16 · loop. 

:p Q Okay. 

18 A But I remember there being another advisor 

19 rank~ng: that came out. And I assumed -- I assumed that 

2·0 it was ~ vestige of 2009. I have neyer seen 2011. 

Q Okay. So when you go back to, say, Exhibit No. 

22 s, ri~ht 

3 A Okay. 

24 Q -- this is the one from 2009 or also the one 

25 from No. 6, also from 2009, were you aware of these in 
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1 2009? 

2 A I was aware of these in 2009, the women's one. 

3 Q Okay. 

4 A The $1.1 billion. 

Q So is it -- is it your testimony that it was a 

shocker to see Bennett Group Financial Services appear on 

7 these lists? 

8 A Yeah, yeah, I didn't think that we were I 

9 didn't think that, being a new firm, that we were that 

10 we would have made it. 

11 Q And is that because you weren't big enough? 

12 A No, just because we weren't in existence long 

13 enough. 

14 Q Okay. But presumably a firm that just started 

15 that was big and successful could make thesa lists; 

16 correct? 

17 A Maybe. I didn't know -- to be -- before 2009, 

18 I didn't know anything about these lists. The only --

19 the only interaction I ever had with this was I went to a 

20 Rick Edelman seminar, and he had just talked about being 

21 on the list. That was the first I'd ever even heard of a 

22 Barron's list. 

23 Q Did you ever --

24 A That was 2007 or '08. 

25 Q In the 2009 to 2011 time frame, did you have 

~---------·-·-··---··-·····--·----·-·····················-·····-······· .. ···------ .. --......... ___ .. __ _ 
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1 Q Okay. So -- so did you -- do you have a 

2 recollection of having seen No. 5 and No. 6 in 2009? 

3 A I've seen No. 5. 

4 Q Okay. 

s A I don't remember when. No. 6 is a screen 

6 print, so, you know, I probably saw it in the Barron's 

Q 

A a· -- itself, not this specific exhibit. 

9 Q So you've seen it. You've seen the data that's 

10 in No. 6? 

11 A Yes. 

12 Q Maybe not in this -- this layout? 

13 A Yes. 

Q Okay. So if you look at the $1.3 billion 

15 number that's referenced in No. 6, do you recall, if you 

16 had any reaction, what your reaction was to that when you 

17 saw it in 2009? 

18 A I didn't really have a reaction because I was 

19 just ·so surprised that we were 26th. __., 

20 Q Okay. But -- so you had no reaction to the 

21 number in that column? 

22 A I didn't. 

23 MR. RINALDI: Okay. 

24 BY MR. MCGLYNN: 

[2s Q Did you ask how you were able to get to 26? 

165 
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l A As. I s'taJ:ed· before, .there were - - there were 

2 three b.uckets of money. I knew. about th~ first bucket. 

3 MR. RI·NALDI: Ri~ht. 

4 THE WlT~ESS: Ahd. that -- that r ve~if~ed and 

s p~ssed on. And I knew th~t Brad had some. H~ did his 

6 calculations ~n4 qid. it and then ~itner he and Dawn or 

7 Dawn add'eq a tni.r.d· buqket bec·ause I know for - - I know 

a tl)a~ ~h~ Cleflnit~~Y kr1ew .abO.u.t it;, .anr;i· I assu~e ·srad Jtnew 

9 about it: too., l;>u.t I ean '.t att:e.St to that in the 

10 affirmative~ 

11 BY ~~- ·RINJUJ)I: 

12 Q Arid this is that large bucket of cash money; 

13 right? 

14 A corre:ct. 

15 Q s.o in ~ven ·at the $1. ~ million level - - billion 

1.6 I'm sorry ·$.1 . 1 ,bl llion. level, thi.s would account 

l 7 for tt:undr.~d.~ ¢~ mlll.~l)S· 9f .dqll~rs·J 

is· A. :sur~. 

1.9 Q R.ight;.J Anq besides. aslting Ms. Bennett, if that 

2·0 nufuber .~:kisted., did ·Y.~u do anytning else .t.o veri"fy that? 

21. No .. 

2·2 Q oka:r. 

23 A Tnat-'s all I did to verify. 

24 MR. B~UCH: Can I --

MR. RINALD+: Yes. 
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1 MR. BRUCH: Can I talk to the client for a 

2 minute? 

3. MR. RINALDI: Sure. We can go off the record. 

4 (A ~~ief recess w.as taken.) 

5 MR. RINALDI: We can go back on the record. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. Great. 

MR. RINALDI: I.' m going to put in front of you 

8 wllat • s previous.ly beerl marked as No. 9. 

9 THE WITNESS: Okay. 

10 BY MR. RINALDI: 

11 Q Have you seen this document before? 

12 A 1·s there a date for this? 

13 Q I will show you something that may he~p you. 

14 A 

Q ·~f you go to pag~ - - beginning of question. 

1.6 number s·o and you see question n.umber 61 about two-thirds. 

l. 7 of th~ war dPwr>: total team asse.ts . 

18 A . 1.8. 

.1_9 Q $1 .. ·8 bi.llion. 

2() A Okay.. So this was 

·' 
21 Q Ye:ah. 

22 A. the 2() 11? No, I haven• t seen thi.s. 

~R. ~~NALPI: How-qid the Barron's information 

24 come about? 

25 THE WITNESS: Barron's information? 
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1 MR. RINALDI: Ye~. 

2· THE WITNESS: From 200.9 or - -

MR. BRUCH: The application process. 

4 THB WITNESS: -- 2011? 

5 MR. BRO.Cit: Go back to the beginning of. the 

6 application process. 

7 THE WITNBSS: Okay. 

8 MR. !!RUCH: Whose idea was it? 

9 THE WITNESS.: It was probably my idea because I 

10 had gone to a Rick Edelman 

MR. RINALDI : Okay. 

12 THE WITNB~S: Rick Edelman seminar, and he 

13 was tal·king about it. 

14 MR. RI~ALDI': Okay. 

15 THE WITNBSS.: ·And I thought, well, that might 

1.6. be something we might .be interested in, so I mentioned it 

l 7 to Dawn. And I remember her- kind of pooh-poohing it 

18 because. Mprviil Mcintyre was always at the top, And she 

1-9 ·thought 1 t was a bunch of garb~ge. 

MR. RINALDt: Rignt. 

21 THB WITNESS: And then that was it for a while. 

22 MR. IUNALD~: RigJlt. 

THB WITNESS: And a few month;s later, l got an 

24 email from her saying, 11 ! got this." Can you fill it 

·2s. out? And it was a link to the 2009 questibn'naire, so it 
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must have been 2008 that I got it. 

MR. RINALDI: Okay. 

THE WITNESS: And so I filled it out, 

MR. RINN,.DI: Rigbe. 

THE WITNES$: -- wit4 all t·he. iilform.a.t'i9n I h~d. 

MR. RINALDI : ·Right . 

THE WITNESS: I asked operations to compile a 

retention number so that we qould ·fill that out because I 

-- I didn't have that number. 

MR. RINALDI: Yeah. 

THE WITNESS: So they filled the -- Katie did 

the clients' beginning of year versus who left --

MR. RINALDI: Yeah. 

THE WITNESS: -- fox retention purposes. i 

fil~ed out as much of it as r· could and t~en --·which 

included brokerage assets .. 

MR. ~INALD.I: Y~ah_. 

THE WITNES.S: And th.an I passed, it pn to - -- to 

Brad because I knew be. had .as.s·ets that - - that I didri' t 

know about that he could easilY. look up or look up easier 

than I could, more easil.Y than I could.. And then to the 

bes~ of my knowledge, it went t~ Dawn. And ·she added the 

ac:H~ets that she had been advisin.g on and th~n it wa$ 

submitted. 

BY MR. RINALDI: 
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l help and input on. it or not. 

2 BY MR. RINALDI : 

3 Q Now, do you know for a fact that Mr. Mascho 

~ submitted it? 

s A ~t was Dawn or Brad. It had to have been one 

6 of t'hQse two. 

7 Q One of those two. Did you -- did you review 

8 the ·ma~erials ·before it went into Barrpri's? 

9 A Not before submission. No, I didn't because I 

10 had .done everything that I knew --

11. Q .Okay~ 

12 A -- to do. 

13 Q And you understood this -- you .went to the 

14 Edelman seminar? 

15 A Min-hmm, I did. 

Q You suggested this 

A. l did. 

Q to Ms. Bennett because it was advertisiJ'lg. 

for the f irmr right'? 

A. ·It's c~rtainly proJll(>tion for t·he firm. 

21 Q 

22 A. It was more curiosity than anyt'hing. That's 

~3 wby I stiggested jt. 

24 Q And bef.ore that was sUbmitted, whether it was 

25 by Mr. Mascho or Ms. Bennett or whomever submitted it, 
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l there, and I'm asking you whether or not, as the chief 

2 .compliance ·offi.cer of that advisory firm, you have a 

3 responsibility to make sure that those numbers were 

4 .correct? 

5 MR. BRUCH: I think he already s~id that. 

TflE NITNES.S: And I did -- I did verify to the 

7 best of my ability that the numbers for t·he 20·09 were. 

8 .co;rrect. 

9 BY MR. RINALDI: 

Q Going back to ~o. 9, have you ever se~n 9 

11 before? 
. -·. 

12 A No, this is the first time. 

13 Q All of these numbers to Barron's, wh~tber it's 

14 ·$1 .. l, $1.3 or $1.8 billion, those were. f?el.f-reported by 

15 somebody at Bennett Group Financial Services; cqrreet? 

A Correct, they would have been, yes. 

Q So would it be fair to say that both ~arron•s 

18 .anq its :i:eader'ship had an expectati~n t'hat the numberEJ 

1.9 that Sfere b.eiri~ provided to them were correct? 

A I wou·lq th.ink so, and I dpn 't ·know t;.Jta1: th~~· re 

2~ incorrect. 

22 Q Was it important to you ~s 'il three perc.ent. 

23 owner of the f irin what the size of the: assets of Benn.ett 

2~ Group Financial Services were? 

25 A No. 
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1 Q .. so it; m~qe no difference to you whether 1~ had 

2 $1.8 billion in a-s.sets under manage·ment or $20? 

J 'A It could have had $6 trillion. It wouldn't 

4 have made a difference to me. 

5 Q I'm going to show·you ·No. 10. 

A Exc~pt that maybe ·I 1d be able to hire some more 

7 help. 

8 Q Excus·e me~ I 'm sorry. No, I'm sorry. What 

9 did you say? 

10 A I said, "Except maybe I might be able to hire 

mare staff if I had $6 trillion in assets." 

Q I. '11 show you what.• s previously been marked as 

No. 10. This is an email message from Bradley Mascho to 

DaWll Bennett., da~~d September 13, 2010. So if you look 

here, ·second paragraph, second sentence, "We now· manage a 

little over $1.6 billion AUM." 

A Okay·. 

Q Do you s~e that there? 

A I do. 

20 Q You s·ee .at the top t·here iS a· ~eference t'C::> 

21. Cotmie. 

22 A Okay. 

Q Do you :se·e that there? D~ you .know "1ho that '·s 

24 a reference to? 

25 A I have no idea. 
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l Q Have you ever seen this document before? 

2 A I have not seen this document before. 

3 Q Sittin~ here today, do you think it was a true 

4 st:atement that:. Bennett Group Financial Se:r;:vices managed a 

5 little over $1.6 biilion AUM in September of 2010? 

A I don't know. All I can -- all I can tell you 

7 is we did not have that sort of number on the brokerage 

8 side. I don't know what was I don't know what was 

9 held.away or what was otherwise advised on. 

10 Q And that's because the ~ast time you knew about 

11 that was to prepare the 2009 numbers for Barronts when 

12 you got the 45 to 48 --

13. A That was -- that was Dimension. 

14 Q Half-million dollar number for Dimension --

15 A And th~n there was Omeg~. 

16 Q and 10 million for Omega; correct? 

17 A Cor+ect. 

18 Q Okay. So after that time frame, yoµ didn '·t 

-19 know anything .about. the assets held away or.. the cash 

2-e asset·~? 

21 .A I knew there was some~ I just didn~t know 

22 what 

23 Q Right. 

24 A Before that, I didn '·t know what the numbez: was. 

25 Q And ·you knew that there were som~ because why? 

[12/4/2014] AUGUSTIN_TIMOTHY_20141204 
ENFORCEMENT-BGFS-0000483 



180 

1 A Because I knew that we had held away because I 

2 had asked about them. 

3 Right. 

4 A And when the Barron's came out and 1· asked 

5 abOut the 1.1, I was told about the other cash moriies. 

6 ~hat~s how I knew about that. So I knew there was 

7 ~omethin:g. 

8 Q Do you have a~y understanding as to whether or 

9 not aennett Group Financial Services continued to make 

10 representations about assets under management after 2009 

11 in whatever format, whether it was Barron's or some other 

12 f erum? 

~ 13 Do I know if they did? 

14 Yeah. Q 

A 15. I honestly don't know if they did or not. 

16 Let me show you -- it's been marked, so this is Q 

17 No. 11. 

18 A Qkay. 

19 Q Have you seen this· document before?· 

~ I don't know if I have or not because I don't 

.2.1 know for whom it's directed. But I have seen the 

22. 'template before. 

Q And what is. the templat~? 

24 A It is for prospective clients. 

25 Q Okay. So something in this format would be 
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handed out to prospective ~l~ents o~ Bennett Group 

Financial services? 

A. The broker-deal~r, correct. 

4 Q Okay. But .not the investment advisor? 

s· A We didn't put anybody in the investment 

6 advisory. The only person we had was Robin Mayor, and 

7 that was because .We couldn •·j: have her on the brokerage 

8 side .. 

9 Q Okay. Did you bave any understanding as to 

10 whether or not -- well, let me ask you -- restart. 

11 No. 11, is this an advertisement? 

12 A No, I don't think so. 

13 Q Why is it not an ~qvertisem~nt? 

14 A Because it's intended for a single individual. 

15 Q Okay. Was the particular content geared to a 

i6 particu~ar individual? 

17 A It should have been. 

18 Q Qkay. And to .the ·extent it isn't., would it 

19 constitute ail advertisement? 

20 A It ~ight. 

Q Okay. So if you look at page 5 of 27, this 

on.e, ;ve>u • 11. see at the l:>9t'to'1\, ther~ is a copfright of 

23 2011. It says·, 0 With over -- " it's i·n that second 

24 paragraph in that box right in the middl~. It says, 

25 "Wit~ over $1.5 billion in assets under management, BGFS, 
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1 Benhett Group Financial Services 

2 A Mm-hmm. 

) Q n ...... is fast becoming the •gold standard' for 

4 financial advisors in America and the world." Do you see 

5 ·that there? 

6 A I do. 

7 Q Do you have any understanding as to whether or 

8 not, in 2011, that was a true statement? 

9 A I have no reason to -believe it wasn't. 

10 Q Okay. Do you have any understanding as to how 

11. th~t $1. 5 billion was constituted? 

12 A It would have been brokerage asset·s plus assets 

13 he.ld away plus any -- any other funds that were advised 

14 on. 

15 Q And by that, you mean the short-term cash 

16 funds? 

A Correct. 

Q And nothing else, to your. knowledge? 

A Not that I -can think of. 

20 Q In 2011, dt<:I you understand that you· ha.d the 

21 r.esJ?On~ibility to review materials like No. 11 for 

22 accuracy? 

23 A This was a -submission. All of these were 

2·4 submitted to compliance at the broker-dealer because this 

25 is for a brokerage client. 
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l BY MR. RIN~DI: 

2 Q What's the sum total of what you knew about the 

3 p·ension consulting_? 

4 A I've testi.fied to that. It was $.56 or $58 

5 million that we had with Di~nsion Data and Omega World 

6 Tt~vel. And then there was something that we did with 

7 Motint ~ernon, but I don't know -- I don't know to what 

8 capacity that was. 

9 Q Okay. And did you verify -- I know I asked you 

10 about your verification. Did you verify them before the 

11 submission of the application o.f the ADV to the 

12 Commis.sion? 

13 .A I v~rif ied ~t insofar ~s I ask~d the. individual 

14 th~t was responsible for maintaining those rela:tionsh-ips. 

15 Q And that was? 

16 A Brad. 

17 Q Okay. And w~at did you and Brad discuss 

18 .re$a.rdi.rig that? 

19 A. Again, we were havi~g problems with. the 407 

20 letter. And we were talkiri~ about -- somehow -- somehow, 

2.1 the pension consultant th.ing came up. I don't know if 

22 Dawn Bend recommended it or if -- I know -- I don't t_hirik 

~3 aadwalader recommended it, because that wasn't on the 

24 table ·at the time. Oh, ·sorry. Or if it was somethin9 

25 'that I saw in the ADV and thought okay. W~ll, I know we 
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1 A No. 

2 Q Okay. 

3 A That was 2010. I don't know why 2008 keeps 

4 coming up with Myth Busting. 

5 Q How about financial writing and publications? 

6 Do you know what that accounted for? 

7 A She did some articles. 

8 Q Okay. 

9 A She always has done articles. 

10 Q And did you do anything to verify the 

11 information set forth in those? 

12 A Actually, everything that she published went to 

13 compliance at the broker-dealer. As a registered 

14 representative that was -- that was the process. 

15 Q But not -- but you did not do anything to 

16 verify it? 

17 A No, I relied on the broker-dealer's compliance 

18 department to do it. That was verification for me 

19 enough. 

20 Q Other than what you've testified, do you recall 

21 the content of any other communications with Dawn Bond? 

22 A Do I recall? No, I don't. 

Q Did you ever have -- earlier on, I asked you 

about whether or not you questioned the amount of assets 

or assets under management or assets managed by Bennett 
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1 Group Financial Services. 

2 A Yes. 

3 Q At any point in time, did you ever question the 

4 amount of assets. being reported for Bennett Group 

5 Financial Services? 

6 A Yes. 

7 Q Okay. And when was that? 

8 A After the 2009 Barron's came out. 

Q Okay. So prior to -- as you testified earlier, 

10 prior to it actually being published, you didn't know 

11 about the $1.1 billion or $1.3 billion number; correct? 

12 A I didn't know about the $1.8 billion. 

13 Q Okay. 

14 A The 1.3, I think is a -- I think it's a 

15 mistake. I think it's an error. 

16 Q Okay. But prior to the publication, though, 

17 you didn't know about the $1.3 billion.number? 

18 A $1. l billion? 

19 Q Well, I think on Exhibit 5, $1.1 billion is 

20 sbo~. 

21 A Correct. 

22 Q Exhibit 6, $1.3 billion is shown. 

23 A ~ight. 

24 Q One point -- and in Seven, $1.9 billion is 

25 shown. 
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1 A Correct. ~d as I testified, Exhibits s --

2 Q R.ight. 

3 A -BXhibi t 5 I I had seen. :And ·1 . l , I remember 

4 seein9, that. 

s Q Onl}:' ~f.ter publication? 

6 A Af.t~r. publication, correct. 

7 Q R:l,ght. 

8 A One :point -- number -- BXhibit 6 --

9 Q Right. 

10 A It says 1.3, but I think ·that's a typo because 

11 it 

12 Q Okay-. 

13 A -- was taken from the same information that 

14 Five was taKen fro.m. 

15 Okay. 

16 A And Exhibit. 7, I've never seen. 

17 Q o~ay. ~rior to today's testimony? 

18 A. correct. 

1.9 Q Ye.ah. 

A And B,xhibit 9, today is t·he first time I've 

2l. seen t·hat as well . 

2·2 Q So I ililderS.tand No.. 7 -- ·we' 11 set that· asi.de 

33 for ·a se¢ond. 

24 A Okay. 

Q Nos. s and 6 
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1 A Okay. 

2 Q All right. Did you ever have occasion after 

3 the ·publication of those 11umbers· to ques~fon t;he amount 

4 shown as assets on those . .do®ments?· 

s A Yes. 

6 Q Okay. And to whom did yC>u P.OSe that question? 

7 A Blraa· and Don. 

8 Q Okay. And when did you do that? 

9 A When I saw it in publication. 

10 Q Ana when was that? 

11 . A I don't remember . 

12 Q Sometime irt 2009? Fair? 

13 A It would have to be. 

14 Q Okay·. 

15 A Whenever we got the -- whenever we got the 

16 article delivered. 

17 Q Okay. And was tbere a~yone ~ise present for 

18 . that question? 

19 A. I don't think so. 

20· Q An<i. how wa$ it don~? Was it in .. :Person, over 

21 the phone? 
) 

22 A I~ p.erson· •. 

23 Q .Okay. 

A I walked down to the off.ice. 

25 Q Okay. And did you speak with- th~m together? 
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l Somewhere in BGFS's offices? 

2 A Yes. 

3. Q Sometime in 2009? 

4 .A That's fair. 

5 Q ·Okay. And only the. three Qf you were prese·nt? 

A As far as I recall. 

Q Did you make any notes of that meeting? 

8 A No. 

9 Q Did you record it in any way? 

10 A No. 

11 Q Okay. What· did you say to t~em? 

12 A Congratulated her --

13 Q Okay. 

14 A -- on on being ranked. so highly. 

Q Yep. 

16 A And I had to admit that it w·as a bit of a 

l,7 su~ris~. 

is Q Okay. 

1.9 A. And we talked about and 'l asked her $1.1 

20 billion. ·I askecl -- I asked ~here that came fro.~, and 

21 they said brokexage assets. and the ·assets that she 

·22 manages -- that she ·advi"ses .on, on. ·the outdde. 

Okay. She Qidn't mention cash? 

A Tbat•s what it was, cash on th~ outside --

25 Okay. 
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1 A -- that she advises on. 

2 Q So it's the cash plus Dimension Data plus 

3· ·Omega --

4 A Plus the pension 

5 Q Plus th~ 

A Plus pensions. Bucket one, bucket two, bueket 

7 t.hree . Bucket .qn~ 1 s brokerage. Bucket two is pensions 

a and "anything els~ ~eld away, annuities --

9 Q .. Okay. 

10 A -- any insurance contracts. Bucket thre~ is 

1.1. short-term cash for corporate clients. 

12 Q And other than that, what else did she say to 

14 A I don't remember. 

15 Q Did th~ numbers seem wrong to you, the $1.1. 

16 billion.? 

A I. had no -- no basis to judge whether it was 

18 .ri~lit o~· wrong·. 

1-9 Q Okay. 

20 A The~e were a lot· of thing~ that happen -- that 

21. ·hap~n ih an of.fice envirbnment. I can·• t I don't. kno~ 

2·2 cif :all of lt so I ·had t:io reason -- no reason to ·doubt 

,2.3 '.her. 

24 Q But why did you cjuestionher on it, theugh? 

25 A Becaus~ I hadn't seen the number before. It 
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Q Okay. Did you do anything to verify that the 

2 model was correct? 

3 A I did not. 

4 Q Okay. or that the per.formance cla;i.me about the 

5 model were .correct? 

6 A I did not. 

7 Q Okay·. 

8 A Other than -- other than Ashl~d. 

9 Q Okay. Did you have any role. in the submiss·ions 

10 to Ashland? 

11 A I did not. 

12 Q Okay. Did you ever at the time do anything to 

13 strike that. 

14 Did you have any understanding a·s to what .at 

15 the time that the submissions were to ~~ made to Ashland? 

16 So pr,ior to the investigation, did you have any 

i1 und~rs~anding as to what d~cuments pr .ihfpr~~tio~ w.~r~ 

18 being prov.ided by -- tQ Ashland? 

A Prior. to the inve~tigati,on? 

20- Q L~t me step back and.m~ke sure you understand, 

.21 A Yeah, I don't 

2·2. Q You mentioned 

23 A I don't remember. 

24 Q -- .a bunch of things, trade tickets --

25 A Yeah. 
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1 MR. BRUCH: The question is, did you ever come 

2 to any conclusion about markups 

3 THE WITNESS: I --

4 MR. BRUCH: -- where markups were excessive? 

5 THE WITNESS: I do1r t know. 

6 BY MR. RINJU,DI; 

7 Q You (iqri't ktiow:whether you ever came to the 

a conclusion? 

9 A I don 't. knaw if t.hey 're exce.ssi ve, is my 

10 answer. 

11 Q Okay~ 

12 A So --

13 Q I'Jn. just asking if you've ever came to that 

14 conclusion? 

15 A Sure., no. I -- I h.aven 't. 

Q .Qkay. 

], 7· A I. - - I :Oon' ~ know what ~nybody els~ charges, so 

18 I real~y aon't. JGloW. what's exc~ssive and what's not. 

lS Q Do you know wh~ther anyone else at ·B_ennett 

20 Gro~p Financial s~J;Yic;es ever came to -any conclu.sions 

21 re~arding wheth~r· markups on Treasury STRI:PS or otherwise 

22 were excess.i:ve~? 

. A Not to my ltnowledge . 

MR. RINALDI: I want you to turn back to No. 39 

for a second. Ahd I'd like you to take a look at page 
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1 21. 

2 MR. BRUCH: Whi<:h one is it? 

3 MR. RINALDI: Thirty-nine, this is the 

4 transcript.from January 16, 2011. 

s THE WITNBS$: Page 21?. 

6 MR. RINALDI: Yeah, actually, let's start at 

7 the bottom of page 20 I line 20. "Actually -- .u t·his is 

8 Ms. Bennett. "Actually, it's pretty interesting:. If you 

9 go back and listen to the shows that we did all last 

10 year, you know, the confirmation or reconfirmation of 

11 what I was stating became true. It became true. It 

12 became true. I mean, you know, I do manage 2 billion in 

13 asse.ts. I've been in the business for aJ:>out 25 years. 

14 Our returns are very consistent. My job is to keep my 

15 clients. out of the way, which is why we started this 

16 radio show. I actually - - 11 

l7 Mr. Klein, "Out of the way of trouble? 0 Ms. 

18 Benne·tt., 11out of the way ·ot tro:uble beca,use, you know, 

19 I'm the financi.al myth bust'er to. my clients. 1· ·t~l'l it 

20 the way it is. I tell it tP,e way we se~ tt. I tell it 

21 the way our resear~h is showing us. Wetre data-driven. 

22 We have:. :rio emotion in any decisions, whi~b is why I want 

23 to tell -- why I want you to listen to last we.eJc' s show 

24 if you haven't heard it, and, you know, maybe thirik about 

25 what we're talking about this week." 
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Q Is it true that in January 2011, Bennett Group 

3 Financial Services managed 2 billion in assets? 

~ 4 A I don't know th.e .answer to that. 

5 Q Does th~ -- does the number seem -- you are an 

6 equity owner of the firm. You're an officer of the firm, 

7 chief compliance officer. 

'a A Of the advisor. 

9 Q I uriderstand. You know, you •re one of the few 

o emp~oyees in what you've.described as a small shop. Does 

1 2 billion -- does $2 billion sounds like it's in the 

. 2 right ballpark? 

3 A I don't know. I don't know what was in bucket 

J14 three. 

15 Q And who knows what's in bucket three as of 

16 Januat:y of 2011? 

17 A Da\tljl ~ennett. 

18 Q And ~olely Dawn Bennett? 

1.9 A I don •t .kno:w.. I Jen.o.w she definitely would. 

20 Q ~~ your·lQ1owledg~, was anythi~g ever done to 

21 verify whq.t was in blicltet three in January of 2011? 

22 
j~ .. 
~3 

Not ·by me. 

Do you understand it to be your responsibility 

2·4 to verify such claims in January of 2011? 

25 A This particular radio show was sent to 
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4 

1 P R 0 C E E D I N G S 

2 MR. RINALDI: Mr. Koorey, I'm going to swear 

3 you in. Do you swear to tell the truth, the whole truth 

4 and nothing but the truth? 

s MR. KOOREY: I do. 

6 Whereupon, 

7 JOHN J. KOOREY, 

8 was called as a witness and, after having been duly 

9 sworn, was examined and testified as follows: 

10 EX..~INATION 

11 MR. RINALDI: Okay. 

12 BY MR. RINALDI: 

13 Q Mr. Koorey, thank you for coming here today. 

····n··-1 ----·Fartne--fi~cora;--c:a.rr-you--s·t:ate···a.na·-speTI-you:r· ... fiffr·namer-·-------· · 

15 I A. Sure. John J. I<oorey, K 0 0 R E Y. 
i 

16 Q Okay. My name is Michael Rinaldi. I am an 

17 officer of the Commis.sion for the' purpose of this 

-----·-------+--------------------------.. --.. ·-··-------------------
18 proceeding. 

19 This is an investigation by the United States 

20 securities and Exchange Commission, "In the Matter of 

--· -·------··· ...... -·21 

22 P-1774, to determine whether there have been violations 

23 of certain provisions of the federal securities laws. 
-----------------··-····------·-·-·---······· .. ··-···" 

24 However, the facts developed in this investigation might 

constitute violations or other fede"ral or state 25 civil or 

_______ _J L __ _ 
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l criminal laws. 

2 Prior to the opening of the record you were 

3 provided with a copy of the Formal Order of Investigation 

4 in this matter, a Supplemental Formal Order of 

S Investigation, in this matter, and what we•ve marked as 

6 Exhibit Number l, which is the Commission Supplemental 

7 Information Form. 

8 Before we go on any further, let me just 

9 confirm for the record that you've had an opportunity to 

10 review the Formal Order and the Supplemental Formal 

11 Order; is that correct, sir? 

12 A That's correct. 

-13 Q And what we've marked as Exhibit Number l, the 

J.4 ::iuppiemem:aJ. rni:ormation Form, you •venaa an opportunity 

15 to review that, as well; correct? 

16 A Correct. 
------'-i__;;;;--1------------------··-·----·-····- --·- -·--·-··- ·- -··------------------

17 Q Do you have any questions about any of those 

18 three documents: the Formal Order, the Supplemental 

19 Order, and what we've marked as Exhibit Number 1? 

20 A No. 

22 A My home address is , 

23 Crofton, . 

24 Q Now, how long have you lived at that address? 

25 A 2008. March of 2008. 
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1 A Correct. 

2 Q Okay. Have you had any other cell phone 

3 numbers since 2008? 

.--
5 

6 

A 

Q 

A 

No. 

Okay. Do you have an office address currently? 

My current off ice address is 533 Wisconsin 

7 Avenue, N.W., Suite soo, and that•s Washington, D.C. 

8 20015. 

9 Q And is there a particular firm that's located 

10 there? 

7 

-----+----1------------·--·····-·-·-··--------------------------- '----· -· 
11 A That is Bennett Group Financial Services. 

12 Q How long has that been your off ice address? 

13 A Sin~e we moved there from K Street in, I think 

---·-....... 1-4--+---.1 ..... t-w'"""a"""'s-2 .. ...,o~u~g .... _---- ···--··· · ... -----·----·-------·------------------------ ··- · --·-- ··· · 
..---

15 Q Okay. What is your office telephone number? 

16 A {202) 216-4880. 
------~---·-·--·--·- ·-·------------------------------------ -·· . ----

17 Q And how long has that been your off ice 

18 telephone number? 

19 A Since I believe the firm opened in 2006. 

20 .Q Okay. Do you have any other office telephone 

22 A We have a toll-free number. (866) 286-2268. 

23 Q Anything else? 

24 A We have fax numbers. 

25 Q What are those? 
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1 Claimant. 

2 Q Okay. Any other testimony. that you•ve given in 

3 depositions? 

4 A No. Not that I can recall. 

5 Q Have you given any testimony before FINRA or 

6 any stock exchange, any state securities commission, any 

7 officers of the Securities and Exchange Commission, 

8 anything like that? 

9 A Outside of those two things, no. 

10 Q Okay. Any testimony in court or any hearing? 
---------i--------------------------------·-·--·-·- ---------------

11 A No. 

12 Q So other than those two matters and your 

13 testimony here today, you've never given any other 

- ··---·- ~'----te-s---t1_mo_n_y_un-La ... ,e_r_o_a-........... tn_;_c_o_r_r,....e-c .... ~c--t..---------- - ------- .... ·-·--------"------ ·· 

15 A That's correct. 
,,_.. 

16 Q Okay. Do you bold any securities licenses? 

17 A I do. 

18 Q Which ones? 

J9 A 7, 63, and 65. 

20 Q Okay. Have any of those ever been suspended o~ 

-----· - or revoked:" -··~J.: t;U.UJ'""'-'- t:O CIJ.1.)' 1 , --=· , !' ine 

22 A No. Not -- no. They -- on.e was -- the 7 was 

23 had lapsed when Seligman -- well, it's Seligman -- it was 
-

24 Seligman Date Corp was the transfer agent for Seligman 

25 MUcua1 Funas, they stopped sponsoring us --

[12/19/2014) Koorey_John_20141219 

ENFORCEMENT-8GFS.QC00937 



15 

1 Q -- an action by your former employer? 

A Right. 

Q Okay. Are you represented by counsel here 

4 today? 

s A Yes. 

6 Q Okay. 

7 MR. RINALDI: would counsel identify themselves 

8 for the record? 

9 MR. NIBMEIR: Charles Niemeier. 

10 MS. GOLDSTEIN: Dale Goldstein. 
----1---+--------------·-·--------------------·-------ii----

11 MR. RINALDI: And Ms. Goldstein and Mr. 

12 Niemeier, are you representing Mr. Koorey in his 

13 individual capacity here today? 

----"jt--rJ.~4-t--------,:PlnrK.--,N~,.,l-~-·l'.ln··-~-R-:-yeff:--·-·····--------------------ii-----

MS. GOLDSTEIN: Yes. 

16 MR. RINALDI: Okay. 
-------t----------·- ·-··-·····----·- ----·--------·-·····-----------·-----·· 

17 BY MR. RINALDI: 

------+----------------------------------------------t---
18 Q You mentioned your wife earlier on.  

  

20 A Since  

22 A . 

23 Q Okay.  
--------------·-··-·---··-·- -···-------·--------------------·-----!---

24 A Correct. 

25 Oltay.      

[12/19/2014) Koorey_John_20141219 

eNFORCEMENT-BGFS-0000939 



28 

1 A To answer any and all operational issues with 

2 client accounts. We handled file -- the filing system. 

3 Q Okay. 

4 A We handled all the back off ice work and 

S paperwork between our broker-dealers and the transfer 

6 agents and the clients. 

7 Q Anything else? 

8 A Those are the main duties. I mean, there were 

9 other things that I'm trying to recall, but those are the 

10 main duties as far·as being an operations manager. 
______ _.. ____________________ ------------·---------------1----

11 Q Is there anything else that you recall sitting 

12 here? 

13 A No. 

Q 

15 the pronoun 11 we 11 to describe some of these activities. 

16 Did you have a staff that reported to you? 
------·I---·--·--···--------------------~--·--·-------·-·--·-----------·-----

17 A I had -- there was one other person that worked 
______ _.__+----..,.--------------------~-··-~-~--------~---+-----

18 there and I wouldn't call it -- yeah, she kind of -- she 

19 was younger. She --  Pruess --

20. Q Okay. 

-------,~~J.--+------x~---:_=-:_=--ltad worked there. Md sl're was a:l-so-m---···-----------+----

22 operations person. 

23 Q Okay. so you were the director of operations? 
----------f------- ----------------·---·--···-·--·-·-------------f----

24 A Yeah. That wasn't the title, but yeah, I mean, 

2S- ·±11 the beginning Katie - - I. believe  had btien wfth .... 
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29 -, l Dawn out of college, she was an -- had previously worked 

2 as an intern. So she was there when I was hired. But 

3 they hired me because I had the operational background 

4 with mutual funds. 

s - Q So it's fair to say that during that May 2006 

6 to November 2012· period that you were essentially the 

7 chief operations person at Bennett Group? 

8 A Right. The main one. Sure. 

9 Q Yeah. And Ms. Pruess was someone who 

10 functioned in --
-------+-------------·-·------------------------------------

11 A She functioned --

1.2 Q -- in an assistant capacity? 

13 A Right. Um-hmm. 

-----.....---+-----..\c!..----.c-o=r=r=e~c=t~?------------- -- ·-· ----· ··----------------1r-----.L4 

15 A She did that, yes. 

16 Q was there anyone in the operations part of 
-------+------------------~---·---··---·---- ... --·----------------

l.7 Bennett Group Financial Services from May 2006 to 
-------+----------------·--~-----------------------t-~--

18 November 2012? 

l.9 A No one designated specifically for that task. 

20 Q Okay. 

.t;J. 

22 maybe not some of the particulars, but Tim also knew how 

23 to do those things. Tim Augustin. 

24 0 Right. 

.. .. 

25 A Arid f ··m fryfog to think when Stuart was there 
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1 Q Okay. Who, if anyone, made an offer to re-

2 employ you at Bennett Group Financial Services in 2014? 

3 A Tim Augustin reached out to me. I would talk 

4 to him from time-to-time. 

s Q Okay. Are you friends with Mr. Augustin? 

6 A Yeah, you could say that. Sure. 

7 Q Are you friends with Dawn Bennett? 

8 A Yeah, 1 would say yes. 

9 Q Are you friends with Bradley Maecho? 

10 A Sure. 
-------+------- ----·----------------------------·- -·-··---·---

11 Q Okay. Do you ever see Mr. Augustin or Ms. 

12 Bennett or Mr. Mascho out of work -- outside of work? 

13 A Dawn and Brad, no. But Tim I have -- it was 

al.so wor.11( related, 1E was a "'Dal ..... 1-g=a...,,,.m,....,,e-w....,e,...._.w.,.,e,..,.n~t,,,_...,t"""o=--"w~:i"""t"""h-o-ur....,,...-----··-·· ·····- ····· ·-·- ········--· 

15 transfer agent -- I mean, our broker-dealer. So. 

----16 Q When Mr. Mascho offered to have you re-employed ____ ._.. ____________________________ ·-·-------------···-·--··--· -·. ---·. ····---

17 at Bennett Group Financial Services, did he state any 

---------------------------·---------------------···----4----
18 reason for that off er? 

19 A No, it was Tim. And eventually --

20 Q I'.m sorry, did I say Mr. Mascho? 

~ ica. 

22 Q Yes. 

23 A That's okay. 
----1---~---·~·-·-··-·-····-·····~--- .. --·-------------------·---------····-·· ---

24 0 I apologize. Mr. Augustin. 

25 A rt was Mr. Augustin. 
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----1 Q Yeah, sure. 

2 A And it eventually involved me speaking to Dawn 

3 and Brad, as well. 

4 Q Okay. 

5 A But the circumstancesf as I understood them, 

6 were the woman that I had talked about earlier who was 

7 also in operations, had left in December, I think, of 

8 2013, and they were looking for someone to take over 

9 their operations or to run that operations for them. 

10 They had employed, I think, a family member of 

11 Bradley Mascho, I think it was someone out of school. It 

12 think it was his nephew, I don't want to say cousin, I 

13 think it was his nephew. 

14 Q Okay. 

15 A And I think he had decided to go back to 

16 school. 

17 Q Okay. 

18 A And he was in the process of learning the 

19 operations. I believe also studying for his Series 7. 

20 When that ~ - - wh.::.n no d~cid~d t-n , o;av~ l thinlt-

21 that's when they had asked, because as I s~id, I spoke to 

22 Tim and they knew I was still out of work. 

23 Q Okay. Did they speak to you about any of the 

I 
24 . issues that led to you being asked to leave the firm in 

· /f2s November of 2012? ........_ 
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1 A Actually, no. 

2 Q Okay. So you were offered re-enployment; 

3 correct? 

4 A um-hmm. 

5 Q By - - that ' s a ••yes, " correct? 

6 A Yes, correct. 

7 Q By Mr. Mascho and Ms. Bennett? 

8 A Correct. 

9 Q And --

10 A At this point, mostly Dawn. 

11 Q Mostly Dawn. 

12 A Um-hmm. 

13 Q Okay. So is it fair to say that Dawn was the 

14 person who took principle responsibility for negotiating 

15 your re-eng;>loyment by Bennett Group? 

16 A Correct. 

17 Q Okay. And was there one discussion involved or 

18 more than one discussion regarding that subject? 

19 A There was more than one discussion. 

20 () W:::.i:z .;t- more than two? 

21 A It might have been two or three, tops. 
r-. 

22 Q Okay. Were they over the phone or in person? 

23 A one was in perf;Jon, that I r.emember, and two - -

24 at least two by phone. 

25 Q Okay. And other than Ms. Bennett, was there 
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-·-- -----·-- . ·-------

1 anyone else involved in those communications, and of 

2 course, yourself? 

3 A Yes. In the meeting Tim and Brad were also 

4 present. 

5 Q I see. And during none of those communications 

6 was the reason for your initial being asked to leave 

7 Bennett Group mentioned? 

8 A No. Never came up. 

·-9 Q Okay. F..nd what position do you now hold at 

10 Bennett Group Financial Services? 
·----------------·--·- -- ---· -· -·· ··--···-·-

11 Operations manager. 

12 Q And that was the same position you held 

13 previously? 

··-- ··--·-----·- ·-..........------~ -- -corr·e cE-:--

15 Q And that's the position you've held the entire 

17 A Correct. 

------------ ------.. ······-···-·--·····-

18 Q Okay. So returning to Number 13, you see here 

19 this is an e-mail to Mr. Santigati, 11 Steve, good 

20 afternoon. I hope that you and your family had a grep.t 

2! 

22 shorts today. We would like to add back one-half of the 

23 position to day, $150,000. Remember, there is no cost 

44 

I 
l 

I 
1 

I 
I 
I 

I 
-···-·----l-.---

i 
! r-··--- -. 

I 
! 

------;---------. 

----~-·--------------·-----·--·----- ... - -··· ··- -· .. -·-···----·--------··--···------·-·-·--·--·--· ··-··· -·--- - ---····-- -- - -
24 and nothing on margin because we sell the bonds first and 

-
25 cash is credited to the account. May we forward -- may 

-----··--···-·-·---------------
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1 Q Okay. 

2 A To be considered a client? No. 

3 Q Okay. So there may be theoretically instances 

4 where somebody was a client of the firm but did not have 

s a brokerage account? 

6 A Sure. 

·--7 Q Okay. So going back to Omega World Travel and 

8 Dimension Data, are you aware of either of those firms 

9 ever having been clients of Bennett Group Financial 

10 Services? 
-------------------------------------------·-------------to---·--

11 A No. 

12 Q Okay. Are you aware of any services ever being 

13 provided by Ms. Bennett or Mr. Mascho or Bennett Group 

.14 l'"l.llanCl.a.1 ~eiVices to O'iiiega WOr .La ·r·rave.L, otner t:nan 

15 these 40l(k) meetings? 

16 A No. 
------1---~---------------·----------------·-------------·-·---·· -·---

17 Q Are you aware of any services ever being 

18 provided by Ms .. Bennett or Mr. Mascho or Bennett Group 

19 Financial Services to Dimension Data? 

_jO A No. 

"'~ vkay. P9e tal:'klRlal>out Dimension oaea and omega 

22 world Travel and these are obviously business firms; 

23 correct? 

24 A Correct. 
-
25 Q Are you aware of any of the individuals -- I'm 
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1 know about any efforts to get anybody -- anybody else to 

2 £ill the position of operations manager? 

3 A Oh, I believe Tim eluded to or told me that 

4 they had looked. 

5 Q Okay. 

6 

7 

8 

A 

Q 

A 

Yes. 

But do you know anything more than that? 

Only that after looking they decided tQ call 

9 me, as well. 

10 Q Okay. So you don•t know about any other 

11 potential candidate.a? 

12 

'-1) 

A 

Q 

No. 

Okay. I'm going to show you what's previously 

14 been marked as. Number 6 . Have you seen this document 

15 before? 

16 (Witness examined the document.} 

17 

18 

19 

20 0 

THE WITNESS: Actually, no. 

MR. RINALDI : Okay. 

BY MR. RINALDI: 

So if vnu lnnk at t:hP- verv bottom of hh~ f irRt: 

21 page, you see a reference to Dawn Bennett, Bennett Group 

22 Financial services, Washington, D.C. And across there 

23 you see total assets and it's in millions of dollars, and 

24 you see 1300. So I'll represent to you that that means 

25 1.3 billion. Do you see that there? 
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A I do. 

2 Q Are you ever familiar with any claim by -- I'm 

3 sorry, let me start over. 

4 Are you familiar with any claim by Bennett 

5 Group Financial Services or Dawn Bennett to have assets 

6 or be managing assets of $1.3 billion? 

7 A Not specifically, no. Never. Not aware of any 

~ claim like that. 

9 Q Okay. Let me just show you what's previously 

10 been marked as Number 7. 

11 A Oh, I did not know that Ric Edelman was number 

12 one. 

13 Q What did you say, I'm sorry? 

14 A I just said I didn't know Ric Edelman was 

15 number one. 

16 Q Oh, on the Number 6, yeah. 
,_.,, 

17 So Number 7, you see Dawn Bennett here, second 

18 from the top, Bennett Group Financial Services, 

19 Washington, and then $1. 8 billion, .if you look over 

21 A I see that. 

22 Q Okay. So have you ever seen Exhibit 7 before? 

23 A No. 

24 Q Okay. Are you. aware of any claim that Bennett 

25 Group Financial Services or Dawn Bennett had or was 
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1 managing $1.8 billion in assets? 

2 A No. 

3 Q Okay. And so I'll just refer you back, if you 

4 remember document Number 5, which I think you had seen 

5 before, that was the Barron's case, right, from 2009, 

6 showing the 1.1 billion, right? 

7 A Um-hmm. 

8 0 And Number 7 showing the 1.8 billion, right? 

9 A Yes. 

10 Q Do you recall whether during that timef rame in 

11 2009 to 2011 whether, and I know you don't know the 

12 specific amount of assets, but whether the assets or 

13 assets \Ulder management by Bennett Group Financial 

14 Services were rising or falling? 

15 A Well, I can only tell from the brokerage 

16 clients. But my -- my understanding was it was growing. 

17 Q Okay. 

18 A I mean, I was opening accounts, not closing 

19 them. -20 0 Okav. And t=ln vou know t:hP of hr·' 

21 assets that Bennett Group had in that 2009 to 2011 

22 timeframe? 

23 A No. If I -- if -- no. Not specifically. But 

24 I -- I'm trying to remember if I had an idea of somewhere 

3s in the 300 to 400 million in assets under -- for the 
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123 -1 brokerage. 

2 Q Okay. Let me just show you what's previously 

3 been marked as Number 40. It says "Bennett Group 

4 Financial Services, LLC Written Supervisory Polices and 

5 Procedures Manual, Updated June l, 2010." Have you see 

6 Exhibit 40 before? 

7 A Yes. 

B Q Okay. Under what circumstances did you see 

9 this? 

10 A Pretty much the same way you just describe --

11 just handed to me; handed to be read and to be signed off 

12 as having received and read it . ........ 

13 Q Okay. Do you know who the chief compliance 

14 officer was at Bennett Group Financial Services during 

15 your first stint there? 

16 A Chief compliance was handled, I believe, by 

17 Royal Alliance at the time. we moved to western in -- in 

18 the middle of 2009, September of 2009. so this would 

19 have been - - this would have been Western Internat.ional . 

20 n.-nn t-'h:=it- wnnld have h9en hv the comnliance oroun out 

21 there. I mean, I don't --

22 Oh, wait. Wait. When I left there was --

23 there was Matt Okolita was a lawyer who was -- who came 

24 in to help, I think, with the complianqe in-house on the 

25 fund group. He was there when I left in 2012, but I 
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1 don't think he was there in 2010. So it would have been 

2 done in conjunction with Western, r --

3 Q Okay. 

4 A The compliance. 

-5 Q Was Tim Augustin ever the chief compliance 

6 officer? 

7 A I think he -- we considered him the point of 

8 contact for compliance because I know he put something 

9 like this together. But I -- but our compliance was done 

10 by Western International, our securities compliance. 

11 0 How do you know that he put something like 

12 this, meaning Number 40, together? 

13 A Well, other than him handing it to us and 

14 having us send it, you know, send it -- there was only 

15 six of us then. 

16 Q So this was delivered to you by Tim Augustin, 

17 Number 40? 

18 A Yes. 

19 Q Okay. And did Tim talk about how the document 

20 w::.R created? 

21 A No. 

22 Q All right. So other than saying here's -- read 

23 this and sign, did he communicate anything else to you 

.24 about this? 

A No. Other than it is what it is, and to read 
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it and to sign it. It's your rules and regulations for 

Bennett Group. 

3 Q Did -- in terms of the niles and regulations, 

4 and other compliance issues for Bennett Group, did you 

5 observe or have knowledge of Tim Augustin doing anything 

6 else in that regard? 

7 A Well, on a daily basis I would say no. But I -

8 - he was considered the chief operating officer, that was 

9 his title. 

10 Q Okay. 

11 A And it still is, as far I know. And no, I 

12 think -- we might have -- things might have gone through 

13 him to go to a compliance department. 

14 Q Okay .. 

15 A And so in that respect he would have been our 

16 first point of contact for a compliance issue. 

17 Q Okay~ And so are you aware of anyone ever 

18 receiving compliance advice from Tim Augustin? Or was he 

19 simply a conduit to western or Royal's compliance 

20 Mnar~m~nt? 

21 A In terms of compliance, we all were versed 

22 enough to know some of the daily operational stuff that 

23 needed to be done to know if we were in compliance. But 

24 I know I've heard Brad and Dawn talk about compliance, 

25. following compliance issues, so --
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2 

3 

A 

Q 

A 

That is correct. 

Okay. 

It's the first two times -- first time I've 

4 heard those names. 

-5 Q And I think we can confirm on the record with 

6 counsel, you're not aware of any advice by counsel 

7 regarding the subject matter of this action, correct, 

8 other than communications you've had during your -- the 

9 course of this investigation with counsel; correct? 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 ' 

A Correct. 

MR. RINALDI: Correct, Counsel? 

MR. NIEMEIR: That's correct. 

MS. GOLDSTEIN: That's correct. 

MR. RINALDI: And as I understand it, I won't 

15 go through the list with Counsel, I understand here that 

16 there's no advice of counsel defense being proffered by 

17 Dawn Bennett or Bennett Group Financial Services or Mr. 

18 Mascho or anyone else at the firm; correct? 

19 MR. NIEMEIR: I'm not aware of any at this 

20 point in time, no. 

21 MR. RINALDI: Okay. 

22 MS. GOLDSTEIN: I am also not aware of any. 

23 

24 

25 Q 

MR. RINALDI: Thank you. 

BY MR. RINALDI: 

Did you perform -- strike that. 
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..-

1 P R 0 C E E D I N G S 

2 Whereupon, 

, 
3 BRADLEY MASCHO 

4 was called as a witness and, having been first duly 

5 swoxn, was examined and testified as follows: 

6 EXAMINATION 

7 BY MS. PAW: 

B Q We're on the record November 20, 2013 at 

9 9:08 a.m. Mr. Mascho, can you please state and spell 

10 your full name for the record? 

11 A Sure. Bradley C. Mascho. B-R-A-0-L-E-Y, 

12 middle initial c. Last name, M-A-S-C-H-0. 

13 Q What does the C stand for? 

- J.4 A <.;arJ.. 

15 Q C-A-R-L? 

16 A Correct. 

17 Q If you bear with me for a moment, I'm 

18 going to read an introduction into the record. 

19 A Sure. 

20 Q • I am Patricia Paw and this Rob Thomas . We 

.t;.L 

22 pu:rposes of this proceeding. This is an 

23 investigation by the United States Security and 

24 Exchange Conunission in the matter of Bennett Group 

25 Financial Services to determine whether there have 
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~ 

l been violations of certain provisions of the Federal 

2 Security Laws. However, the facts developed in th~s 

3 investigatiqn might consti~ute violations of other 

4 federal or state, civil or Crimi.Dal laws. Prior to 

s the opening of· the record, you were provided with a 

6 copy of the formal order investigation in this 

7 matter -- that's this document. 

8 It will be available for your examination 

9 ·during the course of the proceeding today. Mr. 

10 Mascho, have you bad a chance to look at the formal 

11 order? 

12 A I have. 

13 Q Also, prior to opening the record, I 

14 snowea you a copy or a aocument tnat•s nowoeen 
.. 

15 marked at Bxhibit-1, it•s the Commission's 

16 Supplemental Information Form, standar~ form 1662. 
---1------1--------------·-·--· ····--··---------------------""-·--

17 Have you had a chance to review this exhibit? 

18 (SEC Exhibit No. 1 was 

19 marked for identification. 

20 A I have. 

""'J. \l UO rvu. LICl.v~ CIU-:f ..,- -- - _._ •• '=' ClUVU'- J.,'C:~( 

22 A Not at this time. 

23 Q Let me also show you a copy of a document 

24 that's been marked Exhibit-2. Can you tell me if 

---l--·-......... --1--..... t;~n1!-::s::--:1!-::s=--:a~c=op=y~o=>:1:~a=--·o:s":"':Ub-cp=o-:e=n"::::'a-:t-ch-=a:t--::y::o":":u:"T'-::::r:-=e~a~p==p~e::-:a=-=r:"::lir::n:-;g=---------·--------'---""'=> ....__ 
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1 pursuant to here today? 

2 (SEC Exhibit No. 2 was 

3 marked for identification.) 

4 A Yes. 

5 Q Thank you. Are you represented by counsel? 

6 A I am. 

7 MS. PAW: Counsel, will you kindly 

8 identify yourselves? 

9 MR. BLOCK: Yes. Dennis J. Block, firm of 

10 Greenberg ,Traurig, with Dale Goldstein from the same 

11 firm. 

12 MR. MCLUCAS: Bill McLucas with 

13 ·Wilmerhale. 

- J.4 

15 O Mr. Mascho, have you ever gone by any 

16 other names? 

17 A No. 

I 18 O What is your date of birth? 

19 A   

20 Q What is your home address? 

-'J. 

22 Maryland. The ZIP code there is 1. 

23 Q How long have you lived there? 

"- 24. 
A . 

25 Q What is your Social Security number? 
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l A . 

2 Q No degree from the other -- University of 

3 Buffalo? 

4 A No . 

.--
5 Q Do you h~ld any professional ·licenses? 

6 A I have a Series 7, 63, 65, life, health 

7 and variable annuity. 

8 Q Roughly how long have you had those 

9 licenses? 

10 A If my memory is correct, I believe it was 

11 '96 or '97. 

12 Q All of them about the same time? 

13 A About. the same time, I think, except for,· 

- l.4 l. t:n1~ -cne b::>, mayDe 'Vb, •u1, somewnere 1n -cnere. 

15 Q Are you currently employed? 

16 A Yes. 

17 Q What's your employment right now? 

18 A I'm employed with the Bennett Group 

19 Financial Services. 

I 20 Q What'$ your position there? 

"""' 
22 registered representative, financial adviser, 

23 managing director of research. 

24 O How long have you held a current position 

25 that you do right now at Bennett Group? 

\-
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10 r 1 A I've been with the Bennett Group since --

2 at least 15 years. This particular role, since 

·3 2006. 

4 Q Prior to.that, what was your role? 

5 A Just a financial adviser, business 

6 development. 

7 Q were you registered rep at that time? 

8 A I was. 

9 Q How long have you been a registered rep 

10 for any broker/dealer? 

11 A Since '96, '97, somewhere in that range. 

12 Q You mentioned that you're a minority owner 

13 of Bennett Group? 
.. . .. - -

J.4 A correct. 

15 Q What is your percentage of ownership? 

16 A 5 percent. 
----. ---- ··---- ---·---------------------------------~--

17 Q How long have you been a S percent owner? 

18 A Since 2006. 

19 Q Did you hold any other percentages prior 

20 to that? 

4'.&. A 1 had been up as high as 10, and bacn. \..V 

22 5. 

23 Q Why the decrease in ownership percentage? 

24 A I gave up some percentages to·-- so Dawn 

25 and our firm could maybe give that to someone else 
v 
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2 

3 

4 

s 

6 

7 

B 

9 

10 

to help build us even further out. 

Q Who are the other owners of Bennett Group? 

A Dawn J. Bennett and Tim Augustine. 

Q What are their percentages of ownership 

right now? 

A Tim owns 3 percent, and Dawn owns the 

remaining 92. 

Q can you parse out for me the different 

responsibilities that you have? You mentioned 

several things that you do. can we start, first, 

11 

~~~-1o~~-+-~~~~~~--~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~-t--~·--

11 

12 

13 

- J.4 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

..::.a. 

22 

23 

24 

25 

with your registered representative responsibility? 

What does that encompass? And maybe we'll just go 

from there. 

A sure. AS a registerea represent:at:.1ve, I: 

help guide our clients in investment decisions. So 

that's my main role, advising our clients to do what 

we believe is in the best interest of the client. 

Q Do you have clients that you consider to 

be your clients as opposed to the firm's client? 

A No. Everything goes through one rep ID 

~iu:n~ ::J uvuc. .he clients are all firm clients. we 

all work with the clients. 

Q Okay. 

A No one has their own subset of clients. 

Q The registered rep ID, is that actually 

Mascho, Bradley - Vol. I.N20. P-046·-14 
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( 
1 

; 

Dawn Bennett, or is it Bennett Group Financial 

2 Services? 

I 3 A It's actually Dawn Bennett. --.. 
4 Q Currently, can you just estimate the 

5 number of clients? Not the number of accounts, but 

6 the number of clients that you serve as registered 

7 representative -- you know, the collective 

8 registered representative. 

9• A I know we have about 1200 accounts. I 

10 couldn't give you a household number, but maybe 600. 

l.l That's a guess. 

12 Q Has the number of accounts or the number 

13 of households fluctuated over the last five years? 

J.4 A ::sure. w11;.n marxecs going up ana aown, our 

15 client base goes up and down. 

16 Q To a great extent? Can you estimate for 
--------+----------·-- ... ·-··-··· ----·----·--------------------i----

17 me? 

18 A I couldn't tell you percentage-wise. 

19 Q Is the amount now, the number of accounts, 

20 a lot more, the same, or less than five years ago, 

~.L. .L. Ill JU~\. 1
• .. ·~ - .&.V.L -

22 A Generally, it's pretty close to where it 

23 was. 

\24 
25 

Q Who are the other registered 

representatives that also serve the brokerage 
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l £unction? 

2 A Myself, Dawn Bennett, Tim Augusti~e --

3 he's our CO chief operations officer. Dawn is our 

4 CEO. Katie Pruess, she's our senior operations 

5 manager. 

6 Q Is that Kathleen? 

7 A Kathleen, yes. P-R-U-E-S-S, I believe. 

8 Q I believe that's correct. 

9 A Then we have Matt Okalito. 

10 Q How do you spell that? 

11 A O-K-A-L-I-T-0. Then we have -- we have 

12 Mark Collins, and he's my administrative assistant. 

l:3 Q He's not a registered'rep? 

- J.4 A .NO. l'\ll1 .1. missing somenoay? un, we nave 

15 one outside consultant, he's registered. His name 

16 is Mark Fuller. 

17 Q How long has he been with Bennett Group? 

18 A I think just this year, so not very long, 

19 six m0nths maybe. 

20 Q So in the last five years, are any of the 

~.L _ - \..uc:u.. x vu. .ucw .llJ..lico V\.U.tu. \..ucu..i \..U.t:: 

22 last person? 

23 A Just my assistant. Everyone else is 

24 seasoned. Matt Okalito joined us two years ago. 

25 Q Do you have administrative staff? 

... 
: 
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,_.. 

1 A No. 

2 Q Secretarial staff? 

3 A No, just. thP. onP. pri.vnt.P. nRRi Rt.;mt t.hnt. T 

4 have. We have a few interns here and there, but no 

5 one else. 

6 Q There isn't one person who answers the 

7 phones or sends out mail or does anything like that? 

8 A No. We all do the answering of the 

9 phones. Katie does -- Katie Pruess does all the 

10 paperwork and back office -- she handles all of the 
--------1------.._----~-----------------------------~------------------~-----------------------------~~----

11 operation paperwork, the accoW'lt forms, things like 

12 that. 

13 · Q Does she also serve a public 

.. 
14 

15 sure exactly what you might call it. 

16 A Dawn is the only one that does anything in 
---------t--------t--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------..------

17 the media. All calls go to her if there is a media 

18 
L_ 

19 

request. 

Q What is the·Bennett Group•s current 

20 broker/dealer affiliation? 

'U..C.. 

22 our current broker/dealer. That is who we --

23 they're our compliance department basically. 

24 Q Is the Bennett Group considered a branch 

25 of western International? 
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1 we registered as -- I believe as a pension 

2 consultant to bring on more institutional clients 

3 that way. We thought that would be a good way to 

4 grow. We also knew we were going to be opening a 

·s mutual fund at some point, which we need to.have 

6 registered. I believe we got registered that way as 

7 a pension consultant. 

8 Q You said you wanted to register as a 

9 pension consultant. What was done to make that 

10 happen? 
---------------------------------------------~·~-·-------------------------------------------------------------------------------+-------

11 A We hired -- we were mandated to hire a 

12 company -- Dawn Bond, I don't recall the company 

13 that she worked for. It might have been called Dawn 

- J.4 aona, i:ncorporaeea or c;ompJ.iance, .Incorporat:ea. ~me 

15 helped out fill out the paperwork we needed to do so 

16 we c9uld solicit or request for proposals for 

17 institutions for the 401(k) business --

18 Q You said -- and correct me if I'm wrong --

19 2008 was about the time? 

20 A I believe·so. 

r-· 
, "".&. 

22 ~ecision-making process to move forward to become a 

J 23 registered inv~stment adviser? 

24 A I didn't participate much in that at all. 

L25 Q Who made that decision? 

. 
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A Dawn Bennett. Tim Augustine worked 

closely with the paperwork on that. He's our chief 

operating officer. 

Q For the investment advisory business, has 

s there been any individual designated as being 

6 responsible for compliance at Bennett Group? 

7 A Matt Okalito for the last two years has 

8 done the mutual fund. We opened the mutual fund in 

9 May of 2011.. Prior to that, Tim Augustine. 

10 Q Do you know what those types of compliance 

11 responsibilities entailed? 

12 A I know Tim filed our ADV and validated 

13 that through the questionnaire process. That's all 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

24 

25 

0 Do you have a role as an employee or did 

you, I guess, of the investment adviser? 

A I'm not sure what you mean by that. 

0 Let me ask a different way. In the last 

five years -- this is all kind of pre-deregistration 

of the investment adviser. 

receive your compensation? 

A I get a guaranteed payment. 

Q 

A 

From whom? 

From the LLC every two weeks. 

Mascho, Bradley - Vol. I.N20.·P-046-14 
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3 

Q What is the LLC? 

A 

Q 

Bennett Group Financial Services, LLC. 

What is the source of the revenue for 

4 Bennett Group Financial services? 

s A Majority -- 99 percent of our fees and 

6 commissions come from the broker/dealer side. That's 

7 where 99.9 percent of all of our commissions are 

8 generated from -- so I get a part of that. So when 

9 if all the bills are paid, I get a guaranteed 

10 payment or bonus if there is money left over at the 

ll end of the year. 

12 Q You don't receive any payment or haven't 

13 received payment from the broker/dealer Western 

iance. 

15 A No. 

Q Does anyone at Bennett Group Financial 

19 

----------+~~-t----------------------------------------~~----------------------------------------------------------------------

17 Services receive payment directly from the 

18 broker/dealer? 

19 A Dawn does. Everything goes to Dawn 

20 Bennett. 

22 A I believe it all goes directly to her 

23 personal account, and then her personal account she 

turns to the LLC and goes that way. 

Q And from that, you are paid and the other 
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~ 
employees are paid? 

A I guess that's correct, yes. 

3 Q In one of thP. r.orrP.ApnnnP.n~P that the 

4 Bennett Group sends out, it says at the bottom --

s I'll get an example for you -- that Western 

6 International and Bennett Group are not affiliated 

7 in any way. Do you know why that caveat, if you 

a will, is included in the correspondence? 

9 A I don't know specifically why. I just 

10 know for compliance reasons it has to be there. 

11 Q You are familiar with what I'm talking 

12 about? 

13 A Absolutely. The Bennett Group is not 

.L'l a~.i::1J.1acea wi.-.n WP.Rtern tTlternational Securities . 

15 Q I've already asked you this. You don't 

16 have an official position or did not within the 
. ------+------------------------·-·-·-·--·--·-- . ---------+----

17 investment adviser? 

18 A Just normal -- if we had clients or 

19 research, that would have been my role, I guess. I 

20 believe that's about it. 

. 
.t;.L U.J.U. XVU.t X ~-v 

22 advisory services to any investment adviser client? 

23 MR. BLOCK: What do you mean by 
-----------+----------------~------------------------------+-----

24 "investment advisory services"? 

25 BY MS. PAW: 
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1 Q Well, did you provide any services to IA 

2 clients? 

3 A Just our mutual fund, the mutual fund we 

4 started. I was part of the portfolio management 

s with that. 

6 Q Other than that mutual fund, did Bennett 

7 Group have any investment advisory clients? 

8 A· We had one individual client. 

9 O Who was that? 

10 A I believe her name was Robbin Mayor. There 

11 was a unique situation around that. Her husband had 

12 been a client of our~ ~or a very long time. They 

13 got a divorce. She wanted to stay with us; he 

- l.4 wanteCl to go e.Lsew.nere. ~me .Lives ll1 Bermuaa, so we 

15 were at Royal Alliance at that time. They would not 

16 allow us to have a Bermuda client on the 

17 broker/dealer side. So we shifted her to a 

18 registered/investment advisory side there. That was 

19 the only personal client that we had on the 

20 investment/advisory side. 
• 

..t;.L vu. 

22 following registration as an IA to actually actively. 

23 seek additional investment advisory clients, or was 

24 it really intended to service the mutual fund? 

25 A No. We actually solicited our investment 
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,_,...... 

l proposals to a couple of different firms, XM 

2 Satellite was one. 

3 0 ThP. radio, XM rRnin? 

4 A Yes. There was another hospital, BB 

S Hospital, I believe the name was. 

6 I remember those RFPs, and they required 

7 requests for proposal and those types of things. I 

8 remember having a conversation with Dawn about that. 

9 Q Let me show you Exhibit-3. I believe that 

10 this was provided by Bennett Group Financial 

11 Services to the SEC staff. It lists the advisory 

12 clients. ·r see Robbin Mayor. She's the first? 

13 (SEC Exhibit No. 3 was 

J.4 marked for idenc:u:icat:ion. J 

15 A Yes. 

Q Then the description of the four mutual 

17 funds, correct? 

18 A That's correct. 

19 Q Are these four funds -- are all four of 

20 them now no longer in existence? 

.LU.0.~ • 5 ._-•_• • ":'" ~ t ~.::a:t • 

22 0 Let me show you Exhibit-4, also a one-page 

23 document that was produced by the Bennett Group to 

24 the staff and purports to list pension clients. Do 

25 you see that? 
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(SEC Exhibit No. 4 was 

marked for identification.) 

A Yes, I do. 

Q I would like to ask you about these 

different clients and get a little bit more 

information, if you know it. 

A .sure. 

Q So you mentioned earlier there was an 

effort to get more pension clients, correct? 

A Correct. 

Q How were the pension clients solicited? 

Was it an RFP process? 

A Word of mouth. I remember the Lincoln 

you might have an interest in, so we started some 

conversations, but it didn't go anywhere. It was 

mostly word of mouth. 

Q Did any of them involve request for 

proposals, to your knowledge? 

A I don't believe we go to the RFP process. 

side at that level: It's really who you know, so 

that's why we didn't really see a lot of fruit from 

that effort. 

Q Let me ask you about these different 
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1 pension clients listed here. Dimension Data. Are 

2 you familiar with them as a pension client? 

3 A Yes. 

4 Q Did you provide any services to the 

5 pension consulting Dimension Data? 

6 A Yes. We provided enrollment meetings, 

7 investment advisory about what mutual funds -- we 

8 worked closely with the 401(k) committee. 

9 Q You said that part of the responsibility 

10 was recommending funds for the plan. You mean the 

------------------+--------------------------------------------------------------·------------------------------------------+------
11 40l(k) plan? 

12 A Correct. 

13 Q To off er them to the Dimension Data 

-----+-_ __..,._ __ __,,e..,.,.mp~1.L"""'o""""y""'e....,e'"""s-;......,,1"""s.....,.t ..... :n"""'a"""'.t-r .... 1"""'9,...,rn,...lt:-.. i-----------·----· -· .L4 

15 A That's correct. 

16 Q Do you recall when Dimension Data became a 

17 pension client? 

18 A It was either 2004 or 2005, somewhere in 

19 that time frame. 

20 Q Until roughly when? 

-----+---,--+---------~~~--~~,.._cu.._~~u-c--~wv~i~i~.--------------------------------------------------------1------~~ 

22 Q During that time period, do you know, 

23 roughly, the amount of money included in the 40l(k) 

24 plans? I understand it would fluctuate over time. A 

25 range would be fine. 

--
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A Sure. 30, 35 million, somewhere in that 

range. 

Q Did you actually attend any meetings with 

the Dimension Data 40l(k) committee or anyone else 

affiliated with Dimension Data? 

A No. Dawn did all of those meetings, 

either by phone, conference call, or personal 

meeting face-to-face. 

Q Do you, yourself, do any work to develop 

new ideas for funds to off er in the plan for 

Dimension Data? 

A I did some of the due diligence on the 

mutual funds. 

Q wnicn wou.La invo.L ve C101ng wnac·f' 

A Tracking the performance of the mutual 

funds; tracking the style drift of the mutual funds; 
------------------------·-----------------------t---

making sure they still are true to their asset 

class; if there's a large gap -- is there still a 

really large gap or did they deviate some mid cap 

because of market fluctuation; monitor a portfolio 

those types of things. 

Q Did you then take your research and 

recommendations and present them to Dawn? 

A Yes. She would ask, Was it any good? 
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l Q I'm sorry. 

2 A It was a 11yes 11 or "no" or those types of 

3 things. 
,_.. 

4 Q Are there any other services that you know 

5 of that were provided to Dimension Data either by 

6 yourself or anyone else at the Bennett Group? 

7 A Dawn, I know, worked with the CEO, CFO of 

8 the compan~. 

9 Q Who was that at that time, if you recall? 

10 A I don't recall the name. 

11 Q Doing what? 

12 A Advising on short-term cash for the 

13 portfolio. I know she also worked --

.. 14· Q X 'm sorry. Por the 4oi (k) po--n-i:~o .... 1-,_-0-1--------------

15 A No, for the corporate short-term cash. 

16 There were short-term bonds, different marketable ________ .__ ____________________________ ~·---------------------·-·----------------------------
17 securities that they had for short-term capital 

. Lis expenses . 

19 Q How did you become aware of that service 

20 that was provided by Dawn? 

-'.I. '-'tu.ls with t~~m. 

22 .would say, Hey, they have this bond. Can you look 

23 at the merits of it? 

24 O She would ask you to look at the merits? 

25 A Yes. I would go pull a research report or 
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something relevant to the investment vehicle that 

she was asking about, give it to her. She would 

call back and advise them on that. 

Q You said it was either the CFO or CEO. You 

don't know --

A I don't remember which. I think there 

were two different people she was talking to, if I 

remember correctly. 

Q Do·you recall, roughly, the time period 

these kinds of informal recommendations occurred? 

A I belieye from the 2006 through 2011 time 

period. 

Q What was the amount of· money th.cit we•re 

ca.LKlllg aoouc in cneir porci:o.Lio rougn.Ly? 

A Several millions -- you know, 500, 700 

million, somewhere in that range. It was a large 

pot of money. 

Q Did you ever participate in any 

discussions along with Ms. Bennett and 
representatives at Dimension Data about these 

I ... ( 

A Not on the cash there. I did help with 

some of the executive benefit programs. 

Q Meaning what? 

A Like an ESOP program. 
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l Research, about the same time period, 2006, 2007. 

2 One of our individual clients was an employee there 

3 and recommended us to them, and we helped them take 

4 over their plan. They•re close to maybe 2.5 million 

s in assets currently. 

6 Q Are they also a nonprofit? 

7 A They are. 
.... 
8 Q What about Omega world Travel? When did 

9 they become a pension client? 

10 A They were clients of ours two times. Dawn 

11 back in the very, very beginning of her -career in 

12 late '80s, whenever that was, had helped them 

13 originate and design their 40l{k) plan built from 

- il.4 scratcn. Ana i:our or rive years into it:, sne naCI 

15 switched to Legg Mason and changed broker dealers. 

16 When she made switch, the client didn't go with her. 

17 Then things with their new broker went bad and they 

18 came back to her in -- I think in 2006, and they 

19 became a client again. 

20 O Until roughly when? 

-'.L 

22 years the second time approximately. 

23 Q During that time period, do you know what 

24 the range of funds in their plan was? 

25 . A In the 401(k) plan, about 10 to 12 million 

l 
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r1 depending on the market fluctuation determination. 

2 They have laid a lot of people 'off in 1 12. They cut 

3 expenses -- they changed plans to a less expensiye 

4 provider, more of a -- what do they call that -- a 

s turnkey product. They bundled in life insurance and 

6 disability, those types of things. 

7 Q Did you provide any services related to 

8 recommendations to Omega World Travel? 

A I know Dawn worked closely with the owner 

-- her name is Gloria, but I don't remember her last 

name. 

12 Q What about her personally? 

13 A No, again, just the research. 

____________ ....._ _________________ .__..,.;.;-:......,,...,,.._,,,.,,...,,,.....,,,..,.~,..,.....----------.----------------------------------------~--
. J.4 Q uia you ao researcn-t 

15 A For the mutual funds and the 401(k) plans. 

16 Q To recommend to the 40l(k) commodity or 
-----------------'----------------------------------------------------------------~-~--------·---------------------------+-------

17 whatever oversees their 40l(k) plan? 

18 A Yes. 

19 Q Again, you could do the research, provide 

20 your·information to Dawn, correct? 

A 

22 Q She would then relay it in meetings or 

23 whatever conununications with Omega world Travel? 

24 A I did attend a couple of employee seminars 

25 that I went to over the years. 
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1 Q You just mentioned prior to that, that Ms. 

2 Bennett provided some kind of service to the head of 

3· the company? 

4 

s 

6 

7 

8 

. 9 

10 

11 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

Yes. 

The president, the CEO --

I don•t'remember her title. 

A woman, though? 

Yes. 

Do you know her name? 

Gloria. 

Do you know what types of services were 

12 provided by Ms. Bennett to Gloria? 

13 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

A And her husband, too. I don't remember 

is name. es, JUS 

Q When you say "short-term corporate cash, 11 

can you parse that out for me? What exactly do you 

mean? 

A A lot of companies will have an operating 

account they use for short-term projects, long-term 

capital expenditures and repairs or organic growth 

22 something like that; those type of moneys that would 

23 traditionally be maybe less than a year time 

24 arising. It could be a six-month bond. It could be 

25 a treasury bill --
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started this program from scratch from the start 

with zero -- I want to say in the six, seven, eight 

range again, something like that. 

Q '06, '07, '08? 

A Yes. 

Q How, much money are we talking about during 

that time period was included in the funds?, 

A $200,000. It's still a very small 

account, small staff. 

Q Were any other services provided, to your 

knowledge, to Triumphant, like cash benefits? 

A No, n~t to my knowledge. 

Q When did Stateside 40l(k) become a pension 

A Prior to '97. They've been a client for a 

very long time. 

Q A pension client? 

A Yes. Well,· 401 (k) and a profit-sharing 

plan. 

Q What's the amount of money here? 

- . -
J\ .a.wv-c;u . .i.u-o-.i.~.Ll: .. ' ' .. • ••• • -·· - Y • 

Q Fluctuating a little bit over time? 

A Exactly. 

Q I notice not included in this list is 

Mount Vernon Ladies Association. Were they a pension 
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c client? 

A No. 

3 Q Was the Mount Vernon Ladies Association a 

4 client of some kind? 

s A Yea, they were. 

6 0 What kind of client were they? 

7 A Broker/dealer client. 

8 Q When did they become a broker/dealer 

9 client? 

10 A I don't recall the time frame. I knew 

11 they were in '08; so somewhere in late 2007 

12 beginning of 2008, somewhere in that time period. 

13 Q Do you know how much money at that time, 

JUSt: in1t:1a.LJ.y, t:ne assoc1at:1on -- tne amount o~ 

15 money that th~y wanted invested and managed by the 

16 Bennett Group? 

17 A Started with five million, and it grew to 

18 maybe 30, 35 million, somewhere in that range. 

19 Q Do you know when Mount Vernon Ladies 

20 Association ceased to become a client? 

22 wanted to go a different route. They wanted hedge 

23 funds in their portfolio, and we don't do hedge 

.24 funds. We lost them as a client. 

25 O Did you, yourself, provide any services to 
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1 the association money? 

2 A Yes. 

3 Q What did you do? 

4 A Research reports, di~ect research reports 

S to the CFO. 

6 Q Who was that at the time? 

7 A . Barton Groh. 

8 Q G-R-0-H? 

9 A Correct. He was the CFO at the time. 

0 bid the Bennett Group or anyone at the 

11 Bennett Group have trading authority in Mount Vernon 

12 Ladies Association accounts? 

13 A We had non-discretion -- none of our 

J.4 cJ.ien-cs are aiscrecion. 

15 0 Okay. Thank you. 

16 A Except for Robbin Mayor.1 because she was 

.11 on the registered investment advisory plan . 

..__ 

18 Q were there any other services provided to 

19 the Mount Vernon Ladies Association, other than 

20 serving as the registered rep to their brokerage 

22 A There were a couple of different things 

23 Dawn had provided to them. Barton came to us and 

24 said, Can you help us consolidate our two pension 

25 plans into one, but we don't want you as the 
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1 and wait until it becomes liquid or anything like 

2 that? 

3 A I did not. 

4 0 Did you have any conversations, yourself, 

5 with Mr. Groh about it? 

6 A No, I did not have any conversations with 

7 him. I remember the day he called, though, because 

8 Dawn had told me about that. 

9 Q What happened? 

10 A That was the date he called about the -- I 

11 think it was February of 2008 when the markets 

12 actually froze. .. 

0 Do you know bow much money was actually 

l.4 t:iea up in .:ne auct:ion race securities-:' 

15 A Several million. I don't remember the 

16 exact number. 

17 Q Do you have an understanding for the time 

18 that the Mount Vernon Ladies Association was a 

19 client, what their total endowment was roughly? 

20 A Outside of what we managed that was not 

.U.t=.LU. Q\. "'-----..,--- V..L "-V.)'ClJ., wvU.l.U .vc: .:>UV ............ _ .......... , 

22 somewhere in that range. That's just an estimate. 

Q I think I neglected to ask you about the 

24 -- I want to go back and ask you a little bit about 

25 the broker/dealer work and how it's set up. Of the 
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(1 client accoWlts that you currently and have had in 

2 the last five years or so, is there a monetary 

3 threshold below which Bennett Group will not except 

4 a client? 

s A No, I don't believe there is. We have 

6 several small, simple IRA plans. We might have 

7 forty employees on a ~lan. some of the clients have 

8 $3,000; some have $200,000. If we can help them, we 

9 wouldn't really hold that to -- there is no low 

10 limit. 

11 Q In terms of Bennett Group Services as a 

12 registered representative, individual clients as 

13 well, correct, not just --

- J.4 A un, yes, inaiviaua.L cJ.1ents. 

15 Q Is there any threshold there for 

16 individual clients ,below which you won't accept a 

17 client? 

18 A No. We have IRAs that have $2,000 in 

19 them. 

20 Q Do you currently have individual clients 

.C:.L W'J.~.ll - - -- vvc• v.i..i.Q •.•. • • -~ 

22 A Yes. 

23 Q Do you currently have individual clients 

24 with assets over five million dollars? 

25 A Individual clients, not pensions, I don 1 t 
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1 couple other questions. 

2 For Dimension Data, you mentioned that Ms. 

3 Bennett provides some short-term cash corporate 

4 advice. Was the Bennett Group or anyone else paid 

5 for those services? 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

For those services? 

That didn't relate to the 401(k). 

No. 

Why not? 

We were in hopes that we would get a 

11 referral from them to other companies that they 

12 worked with or activity manage and bring over some 

13 other corporate as.sets and maybe grow some business 

y 

15 because that's what we do. We advise. That's 

16 what we do best. That's how we build 99 percent of 

17 our business over the years is through referrals and 

18 advising and helping people. 

19 Q What about for Omega World Travel and the 

20 additional non-pension-related services that you 

22 else paid for those services? 

23 A we were not paid for those services, not 

24 to my knowledge. 

25 0 Were there any agreements in addition to 
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1 whatever pension and paperwork was in place executed 

I 
2 for that addition service provided by the Bennett 

3 Group to either Dimension Data or Omega World 

4 Travel? 

s A Not for the short-term coxporate stuff, 

6 just for the pensions. 

7 Q Did you, yourself, have -- forgive me if 

8 I've asked you this -- have any direct communication 

9 for the corporate advice that was given that you 

10 just mentioned through Dimension Data, omega World 

11 Travel -- did you, yourself, correspond with anyone 

12 other than Dawn about those kinds of extra services, 

13 e-mail, telephone call, anything like that? 

- .L4 A No, not to my Knowieage . 

15 O You, yourself, did not? 

J 16 A Correct. 

17 Q You don't recall ever having a discussion 

18. with anyone at Omega or anyone at Dimension Data? 

19 A No. Those are Dawn• s contacts and 

20 high-level co~versations. 

.C::.L UU yvu., CU:> c:L .., 

22 clients. do you interact with individual brokerage 

23 clients on a daily basis? 

24 A Yes, I do. 

25 Q Are there certain clients that only Dawn 
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,-

1 that Bennett Group do and what have they done in the 

2 last five years? 

3 A Dawn will announce our phone number on a 

4 radio show. 

5 Q The radio show itself, is it a marketing 

6 tool? 

7 A I wouldn't say marketing tool. It's a way 

8 for Dawn to continue to get out the message that we 

9 do for our clients. What she does is take all of 

10 our research that we've put together over the week, 

11 on Saturday puts it all together, and Sunday spits 

12 it out. So it's part of that process, letting the 

13 world know what is going on in the economic 

- J.4 environmene. Ana sn.e'J.J. mencion tseIUlecc Group 

15 Financial Services there, too. 

16 Q Is part of the idea of the radio show, 

17 though, that you'll hope that you'll get clients 

18 that are in~erested or perspective clients that are 

19 interested and they'll call in and say, I'd like to 

20 be your client? 

4:.L 

22 huge benefit that Dawn gets from it is that it's a 

23 structured way for her to formally put together all 

24 the research that she's done throughout the week and 

25 memorialized that. It's a good way for her to do 
\__. 
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1 that. She loves to help people and advise people, 

2 so I guess it's mostly that, but a little bit of 

'3 marketing and hopefully we get a new client or two. 

4 Q Does she still do the radio program? 

5 A Yes, ~very Sunday. 

6 Q Is it scripted? 

--1. A No. 

8 Q Does she develop -- as you mentioned --

9 the things she wants to talk about, though, 

10 beforehand? It's not just, Let's throw it out and 

11 see what happens or what comes up? 

12 A No. She'll have kind of like a monologue, 

13 I guess is the best way to say -- then we'll have a 
.. 

- -
J.4 guest: i:or cwency m:i.nuces . ·1·nen we• l..1. ve oornc 

15 questions from callers who will comment on a topic 

16 that she might have talked about or question for the 

17 guest that we might have. Then at the end, she'll 

18 give some more conunentary on the market. 

19 Q Do you play any role on developing the 

20 topics that are going to be covered on the radio 

40.L il::t.UVWf 

22 A No. The market kind of dictates that. I 

23 put together -- you know, returns for different 

24 sectors, for internal use, and she'uses some of 

25 those numbers on the show. 
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1 Q But you do provide some of the data, the 

2 underlying data for her to incorporate into her 

3 general outline of what she wants to talk about? 

4 A Absolutely. Whatever happens throughout 

s the week that is interesting, I probably should 

6 share that with our listeners. I'll mark that, send 

7 it to her. It could be a Bloomberg article, 

8 someth*ing from the Gold Counsel. Or sometimes 

9 clients e-mail in articles that they've read in Wall 

10 Street Journal that I might not have caught. I only 

11 read the left-hand column of the Wall Street 

12 Journal. I'm not interested in all of the other 

13 commentary. Clients sometimes -- or a listen --

- :L4 w1J..L sena 1n, .uia you see 'Cnis·t ·i:nat 's 1ncerest:1ng. 

15 Most of it. There are newsletters and things, which 

16 we don't have an interest in. 

1 17 Q Does the Bennett Group pay for the radio 

18 time? 

19 A Oh, yes. I don't know what the cost is. 

20 Q There is an individual who serves as the 

~J. 

22 A I guess Dawn is the host. 
'"--.. 

23 Q Isn't there another individual also 

24 included? 

25 A we had a gentleman to help Dawn start 

.. -: 
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1 really no need for preparation or anything like 

2 that. 

3 Q Does the Bennett Group continue to have a 

4 website? 

5 A We still have our website 

6 www.BennettGroupFinancial.com. 

7 Q Does the Bennett Group issue press 

8 releases? Have they in the last five years? 

9 A Maybe the last five years, I think we had 

10 a couple press releases that we sent out internally. 

11 It came from us, not from a PR firm -- you know, 

12 Dawn is going to be on this show or something like 

13 that. I don't recall any of those recently. 

l.4 Q I get: "Cne sense cnere weren t a Iot of 

15 press releases issued by the Bennett Group? 

16 A No. 

17 Q what types of subjects did they cover? 

18 A usually the PR would release that Dawn is 

19 going to be on NBC Nightly News tonight; you might 

20 want to listen. We would' send it to our clients. 

22 

23 

\.l 

A 

Q 

Yes. 

Did you have any type of mail marketing 

24 that the Bennett Group has done over the last five 

25 years, sending out hard copy information to clients 
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1 or perspective clients? 

2 A Nothing on the marking scale, no, not that 

~ T r.an recall. 

4 Q Nothing on a marketing scale --

5 A Nothing we couldn't send out massive mail 

6 or --

7 Q You've never done that? 

A I don't believe so. 

0 I believe that the Bennett Group has 

10 submitted documentation to Barron's in the last 

11 several years for various rankings; is that correct? 

12 A Yes. 

13 Q Have you played any role in making or 

14 .. ·--=~=:":l"'l~~=-~~~~=~~~=-"'="!=--oC".:"::=:::o=-l""':'l-----------------+-suom1c"Cl.n9 cne aocumentat1on to Barron• rn 

15 A Yes. Dawn, myself, Tim, the whole staff, 

I 16 we usually help provide data for that. 

I 17 Q What did you do? 

I 
18 

19 

20 

A Help calculate different numbers and 

. things. 

Q For all of them or anyone specific we 

"'J. "" i..V\,,;U.::::t VU.f 

22 A I think all of them, if I remember 

23 correctly. 

24 Q Let's mark a few exhibits here, 5, 6, 7. 

25 Have you had a chance to look at all of these. I 

\ 
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1 have three. The first one is Exhibit-5, and it's 

2 Barron's Top 100 Woman Financial Advisers. Do you 

3 see that? The date is June 8, 2009, correct? 

4 (SEC Exhibit No. s was 

s marked for identification.) 

6 A Correct. 

7 .Q Exhibit-6 is the Top 100 Independent 

8 Financial Advisers ranked by Barron's in 2009, 

9 correct? 

10 (SEC Exhibit No. 6 was 

11 marked for identification.) 

12 A Yes, ma'am. 

13 Q And Exhibit-7 is the 2011 Top Adviser 

RanJting, wasnington, u\..:, correct-:' 

15 (SEC Exhibit No. 7 was 

16 marked for identification.) 
-------t------t-------~-·----------------------------------------------------~------------f.-----

17 A That's correct. 

'18 Q Let's look at the first one, ~bit-5, 

19 which is the Top women Financial Advisers. Do you 

20 have any recollection of putting together 

-
T ... • i;;v.i. 1...ut:: • • • B ••• ;i;~· 

22 this ranking? 

23 A I remember the ranking -~ 2008, you said? 

24 Q 2009 is the date it was published. Do you 

25 recall participating in the submission? 
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1 A Vaguely. 

2 Q Do you have any recollection of what you 

3 actually did? 

4 A There is a form they send out or a 

5 spreadsheet. I remember helping to the data into 

6 that spreadsheet. 

7 Q You actually entered the information into 

8 the spreadsheet? I'm assuming it•s online? 

9 A Yes, it •.s online. 

10 Q Are you saying you actually input the 

11 data? 

12 A I helped put the data together, but I 

13 didn't enter it into this particular spreadsheet; I 

J.91 aon·t: oeJ.i.eve so. 

15 Q Do you know who did for the various 

16 submissions that were made, actually put it onto the 

17 spreadsheet onto the computer? 

18 A I would have to say -- I can't say without 

19 certainly -- no, I don't --

20 Q You don't know for sure? 

22 Dawn. I can't recall exactly who did that 

23 particular one. I do remember participating and 

24 calculating --

25 0 What was the purpose of making a 
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submission to Barron's for really all of them, for 

these rankings? What was the thought behind doing 

it? 

A I know Dawn knew the editor or someone 

high up in Barron•a, and he had asked her to 

participate in this. We said, Okay, we'll give it a 

whirl and see what happens. 

Q For what puxpose? 

A For doing him a favor and -- you know, we 

were ranked five, then they wanted to do a picture 

of Dawn. We said, Okay, this is good publicity. 

Q Isn't that the real reason to do it, to 

get publicity? 

A ~ wouitt guess, yes. 

Q You don't know? 

A I don't know what Dawn's real intentions 

were for doing this. He said I'm doing my friends 

at Barron's a favor. I remember her saying, Do you 

think it's a good idea? 

I said, If it doesn't cost anything, why 

Q Did the Bennett Group use the rankings ~or 

any of these years in its communications with 

people, talking about their background of Bennett 

Group or of Dawn Bennett? 
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A we did. we attracted the wrong type of 

client with this particular type of marketing. 

Q What do you mean? 

4 A I think you guys are familiar with the 

s Devorah case -- Carrie Devorah. She had come to us 

6 -- I believe she saw us in Barron's and came in. It 

7 kind of attracts a strange type of client, which we 

8 preferred not to have. 

9 Q Strange in what way? 

10 A She's very -- Carrie -- what's the word 
~------~~""-----------------------~--~--~----------~--------~----~------~------+-----

11 I'm looking for? Litigious, I guess. I'm trying to 

12 be kind. 

13 Q So when things didn't go exactly the way 

sne wantea. to, sne a.eciaea. sne wouid sue or :cl.J.e 

15 some kind of legal action? 

16 A Exactly. And she made money with us the 

17 whole time she was here, but was still not happy. 

18 Exactly. 

19 Q Not enough money? 

20 A Yeah, I guess. 

-
l."ln, • - -• IT K : ~.m:: ~~;.•- - tly sued evefyuvuy • 

22 THE WITNESS: But, yes, we're not using 

23 this anymore, the Barron's. It 4idn't bring any 

24 good -- we'll try a marketing idea. If it works, it 

25 works. I think it's the wrong type of clients. Our 
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1 clients that we want will be the ones that want 

2 guidance, who want advice, who want to be part of 

3 the process. 

4 A lot of the times this will attract 

S do-it-yourselfers who want to buy the Vanguard Index 

6 Fund and hold it forever and hope the market goes 

7 up. They really don't want advice. They just want 

8 someplace to park a trade. That 's not what we do. 

9 We like to help people achieve goals and understand. 

10 So it attracted the wrong type of 

11 client basically. So we gave it a whirl for a 

12 couple of years. It really didn't bring a lot of 

13 fruit to what we wanted. 

15 

16 

Q 

A 

Right. 

The radio show brings more people to us 

17 that are closer to philosophy. They can hear Dawn 

18 for 40 minutes talking about the market and what we 

19 see, and there is a common ground for people there. 

20 Q Exhibit-a, you'll see it says it's from 

22 string. I couldn't figure out how to get my thing 

23 off of the top. If you'll look down -

24 (SEC Exhibit No. 8 was 

25 marked for identification.) 
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A I see what you mean. 

Q I assure you I didn't have any part in 

this e-mail string. So from August 31, 2009 -- and 

it's discussing the placement of the Bennett Group 

as 26 on one of the lists. I don't believe it's 

Exhibit-6. I believe it's number 6, right? 

A Yes, you are correct. 

Q Right. And Ms. Bennett saying in her last 

entry here, It would be nice to get a few of those 

calls. Do you see that? 

A Yes. 

Q I show you this just to kind of underscore 

the idea that -- is it accurate to say that the hope 

was t:nat: come qooa J:Juoincoo wouJ.a come out: o:c enc 

appearance of the Bennett Group on these lists? 

A Sure. 

Q Number 6 here is the 2009 top 100 that we 

just·referred to where she was number 26. Do you 

recall any involvement you had in preparing the ' 

submission to Barron's for this particular ranking? 

vic:.&.:t -

Q Do you recall specifically what 

information you were tasked with pulling together? 

A Assets and retirement plans, maybe the 

number of accounts. Those are two that I remember 
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1 directly. 

2 Q Would that also be true for Exhibit-7, 

3 which is the 2011 ranking? 

4 A Yes. Again, probably the number of assets 

s and retirement plans. I had frequent contact with 

·6 them and the number of acc9up.ts. 

7 Q I'm going to show you Exhibit-9 and ask 

8 for you to take a look at it, please. Have you ever 

9 seen this before? 

10 (SEC Exhibit No. 9 was 

11 marked for identification.) 

12 A Yes, this is what we would enter, the type 

13 of questions that Barron's would ask. 

- l.Q Q Now, .l oell.eve even cnougn .:;nere 1s not: an 

15 actual date on this -- at least not that I can see 

16 -- I believe this corresponds to the 2011 ranking. 

17 If you look at the numbers that are reported in the 

18 ranking -- am I missing a page for 2011? Where is 

19 she on 2011? 

20 A Number 2. 

"'"' 
22 numbers, if you go across, total assets, 1.8 billion 

23 -- it's actually -- if you look at Exhibit-7, this 

·24 one, number 2, and you following across the total 

25 assets recorded are 1.8 billion, correct? 

L.. 
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A Yes. 

2 Q Typical account is 3 million. Do you see 

4 A Yes. 

5 Q And a typical net worth is s million? 

6 A Yes. 

7 Q So that's on Bxhibit-7. If you look at 

8 the information that is entered starting on page 4 

9 with number 41, question 41, do you see that? Total 

10 individual assets? 

11 A Yes. 

12 Q 1.8 billion, correct? 

13 A Yes. 

14 Q · · · Arid then the other questions are in some 

15 of the -- I think it's repeated a little bit on some 

16 of the other pages. Number 42, the question number 

17 42 on the Barron '·s submission, do you see that? It 

18 says, Percentage of total of the 1.8 billion that is 

19 stagnant, unmanaged assets, you receive no fees. 

20 Do you see that? 

22 Q And it says zero? 

23 A Yes. 

24 Q I think -- question 36, it says 3 million. 

25 Do-you see that? 
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A No. 

MR. THOMAS: Were you *resulting for the 

calculation of the 1.8 billion --

THE WITNESS: Dawn mostly would calculate 

that. I know she asked me what we had at a 

broker/dealer at the time. I can pull that off of 

our Morecambe system. 

BY MS. PAW: 

Q The broker/dealer part? 

A The broker/dealer. 

Q Which, in 2011, was roughly what? Can you 

quantify it? 

A Maybe 10 to 4 00, ooo (sic) ·that we held at 

JPMorgan. 

Q Four hundred m~llion? 

A I'm sorry, yes. 

Q Okay. 

A Again, that was an estimate. 

Q I understand. In your own discussions with 

clients, perspective clients, did you either in 

............. ., 

at Barron's? 

A I don't recall anything off the·top of my 

head where a client would have asked. Or if they 

saw t~e ranking, of course, I think we had a couple 
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1 clients that acknowledged that, yes, we were 

fortunate to be ranked. 

Q What about in similar communications with 

4 clients or perspective clients? Did you ever doubt 

S the amoWlt of assets being managed by the Bennett 

6 Group? 

7 A Proposals and things, yes. I think we had 

8 a number that was ca1culated for that time period in 

9 certain proposals. 

10 Q What was your purpose for including the 

11 amount of assets managed in proposals and other 

12 things like that? Why did you include it? 

13 A General information about the firm. 

w success. 

15 A Success, no, because mutual funds -- a lot 

16 of these companies have billions and billions of 

17 dollars. I'm not sure if it's success. It's just 

18 giving general knowledge to clients that -- you 

19 know, we dpn't have $10 in under management. we do 

20 have some assets we do advise on to give them some 

22 a Let me show you Exhibit-10. If you'll 

23 just take a few moments to take a look at it. 

24 (SEC Exhibit No. 10 was 

25 marked for identification.) 

.. \ 
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- J.4 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

4'J. 

22 

23 

24 

25 

L 

A 

Q 

e-mail 

A 

Q 

A 

--

Y~s, this is an e-mail. 

So Exhibit 10 is three pages, and it•s an 

Yes. 

-- between you and Connie McGinley? 

Yes. 

Q On the very first page, the first date 

here is September 13, 2010, correct? 

A That's correct, yes, ma'am. 

Q The very first page -·- let me ask you 

this: Who is Ms. McGinley? 

A Connie McGinley is our branch manager from 

Legg Mason, a former branch manager at Legg Mason. I 

worxea wit:n ner. ane was our Drancn manager since l 

was there since '99 through 2006, a good friend of 

ours. 

Q Do you have any kind of business 

relationship with her? 

A No. 

Q Is she still involved in the securities 

A She's retired. 

Q Is she a client? 

A She's not a client. 

Q On the first page here, you told her, BGFS 
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5 

is having another record year. We now manage a 

little over 1.6 billion AUM, assets under 

~naaement, correct? 

A Correct. 

Q In your corresponde~ce, do you make a 

6 distinction between assets under management and 
I~ 

7 assets managed? 

8 A I believe they mean the same. 
~ 

9 Q What was your purpose in including this 

10 figure, the 1.6 billion assets under management in 

11 your correspondence with Ms. McGinley? 

12 A $ure. I think she asked us how we were 

13 doing. If I remember correctly, just letting her 

14 · know that - - she was worr1ea aooue t:;nat:; we wouJ.a 

15 possibly fail because we went on our own. 

16 Q What do you mean "went on our own. 11 ? 

17 A We were very happy at Legg Mason, small 

18 regional firm, good reputation out of Baitimore. 

19 Chip Mason decided to spin of£ the brokerage 

20 business in late 2005 to -- at that time, Smith 

- - . -
uc:u11t:E:; Ci • ·• _ •.t:! •_•_:-__ • ~ - •• C:..l.un::a 

22 since then. We didn't want to work for a large wire 

23 house. so that's how Bennett Group Financial . 

24 Services, LLC was formed. In February, they spun 

25 off Legg Mason Wood Walker where -~ 
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1 that we were taught to calculate goes back to Legg 

2 Mason days. Dawn and I remember several meetings 

3 with our branch managers who have always told us --

4 you know, how do you calculate the AUM? I remember 

5 him -- there was a two-part question. The money you 

6 get paid for and you add it to money you don't get 

7 paid for. Everyone does pro bono work in hopes of 

8 getting more business from the compliant or getting 

9 a good referral. We've always practiced that. 

10 Barron's has a similar approach -- you 

11 know, they report one number, but they ask to break 

12 it down in there. It's ultimately reported as one 

13 number. So that's what we did for the broker /dealer 

15 were held in --

16 Q 2010? 

17 A So that would have been Western 

18 International assets plus whatever we were advising 

19 privately for our clients that were not compens~ted 

20 for. 

22 A No. Dawn would give me that number 

23 because she works exclusively with those unique 

24 clients that we had a good relationship with that 

25 relied on o\ir expertise. 
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1 Q · Let me show you Exhibit-11, which is a 

2 multipage document. Take a few minutes to look it 

3 over if you could. 

4 {SEC Exhibit No. 11 was 

s marked for identification.) 

6 A There appears to be something missing. 

7 usually there is a name above from whom it's 

8 addressed to, but that's irrelevant. 

9 Q Well, it's not irrelevant, but we'll talk 

10 about that after you take a look at it. 

11 A Okay. I'm familiar. 

12 Q So you mentioned that usually there is a 

13 name at the top? 

- l.4 A -xes -- you JW.Ow, t:ne smitn ramiiy, 

15 whomever this would be tailored for. Proposals will 

16 always have a name on it. Then we would do the 

' 
17 calculations for -- I can't tell you who this was 

I 18 tailored to. That's why I asked who the name was. 

19 Q First of all, this is 27 pages, it looks 

J 
20 1 ike, right? 

I 
C::.L 

22 Q It says -- it has kind of a cover page, 

23 Dawn J. ~ennett, wealth Planning For A Sustainable 

24 Future, right? 

25 A Right. 

: 

Mascho, Bradley - Vol. I.N20.P-046-14 

ENFORCEMENT-BGfS.0002040 



76 
,.., 

1 Q Is there a -- for lack of a better word --

2 a templet that is then used to tailor information to 

3 a specific customer or potential customer? 

4 A This is a PowerPoint presentation that is 

' 
5 changed for a number of pages for clients and 

6 things. So the first few pages ·will ·show up in just 

7 about every -- you know, page 1 through 9 will show 

8 up probably in most of the proposals. 

9 O You can go and find 1 through 9. They' re 

10 somewhere on the computer system in a PowerPoint. 

11 You don't have to recreate it every single time? 

12 A No. 

13 . Q The following pages are tailored to the 

... . .L'i .. 

15. A To number 10 through 15, number 16 through 

16 27 is updated, just general information, but that's 
------+------<!----------------------------------------------------------·~---------------+-----

17 updated. Those things may change. 24, 25 are just 

18 information that probably would stay the same. 26 

19 would definitely be changed. 27 is just a general 

20 conclusion that would usually remain the same. 

~.I. 

22 clients or is something like this developed to send 

23 to prospective clients? 

24 A Prospective clients. 

25 Q Just to prospective clients or both? 

...._ 
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l A Just prospective clients. 

2 Q So you obviously have to gather quite a 

3 bit of information from them in order to develop 

4 ~his plan, correct? 

5 A Yes. 

6 Q Does this look like it was, in fact, 

7 developed for a specific client; we just don't know 

8 who it is? 

9 A Exactly. You can see something covered up 

10 in the name I ~elieve. 

11 Q That's the way we received it, so I didn't 

12 take it off. I don't know who it was designed for. 

13 A You can see some line or something, but 

- J.4 yes, cnere is a.Lways tnree .Lines: Name or t:ne 

15 client in parenthesis --

16 Q This one on page -- I think it says page 

17 3. It gives us a date,· February 8th, 2011, correct? 

18 A Yes. 

19 O Is this something you, yourself, have used 

20 in sending to prospective clients? 

-'.L .. ___ 1..~vc ~ • 
1 yco • 

22 O If we could go through it just a little 

23 bit, page 4, General Description; page s kind of 

-
24 gives a general overview of the type of work that's 

25 done, correct? 
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I : A Yes. 

Q Twenty years of experience in the 

, 3 financial services industry, right? It mentions 

4 that in the first paragraph. 

5 A Correct. 

6 Q The second paragraph talks about the 

7 personnel, correct? 

8 A Yes. 

9 Q 1.5 billion in assets under management, 

10 correct? 

11 A Correct. 

12 Q BGFS is affiliated with JPMorgan. can you 

13 .explain to me what that affiliation was at that 

15 A Again, almost 100 percent of our business 

16 at that time was on the broker/dealer side. our 
-------1-----+-----------------------~---------------------------------------------·~--------

17 broker/dealer was Western International. All of our 

18 assets are held at JPMorgan. So there are -- whom 

19 we clear our trades through, and they hold our 

20 assets. So JPMorgan really -- not holds the assets. 

~~ • ~·vu~ ~~ ~he financial adviser and western 

22 International is the broker/dealer that kind of 

23 monitors -- all three of us monitor each other. 

24 So there is really three different tiers 

25 to Bennett Group's existence, I guess, in this 

L 
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1 particular case. 

2 Q Okay. You mentioned the first 10 pages or 

3 so are standard used in every compilation that is 

4 sent out to prospective clients; is that right? 

5 A That's correct? 

6 Q Do you know who created the first 10 

pages? 

A I did, yes. 

O So on page 7, for instance, you have the 

background of Ms. Bennett. Education, experience, 

correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Awards, memberships. Do you see that? 

--.:-----i----------A------1·--a-0-.---------------------------------------------------------ti"""-----

Q You included the ranks, I s~e? 

A Yes. -------+-----..,._ _________________________________________________________________________ --1~--~ 

Q What was the purpose of including the 

Barron's rankings? 

A They felt like giving general information 

about our firm. We felt that was important 

"'.I. ... .1.vit:: ,., , 

I 
I 

I 22 Q To instill some kind of confidence in her 

23 ability hopefully? 

\ 24 A Yes. ,_ 
25 Q So there's a number -- page s. there is a 
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1 number of things. The media recognition, her radio 

2 show, correct? 

YP.S. 

4 Q Her television shows that she's appeared 

5 on? 

6 A Correct. 

7 Q So a lot of the things that she's done to 

8 get her·name out there and information out there 

9 you've included on here? 

10 A Correct. 
~ 

11 Q Do you still use this type of presentation 

12 for pr~spective customers? 

13 A we do. 
. - . 

_:. __ _;....;.;..:·-~~F···_l_4 __ ~-=-------~Q~.~-~--is __ 1 __ t __ tn_1e __ s_a_m_e __ on-r7J.~----~---·-------~----·--·----~--------~-·..-·---:-:--~ .. 
15 A No. We've removed the Barron's, as we 

16 said we would. Everything else I think is basically 

17 the same unless something else. was added, which I 

18 don't think so. Award or membership or media. 

19 That's still the same. Like I said, just the 

20 Barron's is probably the only thing we removed from 

22 Q What do you mean "like we said we would"? 

23 A I think in our response letter that.we 

24 sent --

25 Q To the staff? 
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1 A Exactly. We don't report the assets under 

2 management, because there is still .some confusion 

3 there --

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

but 

0 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

When did you stop using that? 

Whenever -- 2011. 

Sometime after the exam staff --

Exactly. I don 1 t recall the exact dates, 

I want to talk about this later, but page 

10 12 is the 10-year summary. Do you see that, through 

11 December 31, 2010? 

12 

13 

15 

16 

17 

A 

Q 

I do. 

Did you have any role in calculating the 

the last 5, 6 years? 

A Yes. We engaged -- let me back up. 

Ashland Partners, we engaged them to help us put 

18 together a·model. They asked us for a series of 

19 data and documents that back up even further than 

20 that. When we started -- when we went on our own in 

22 legal counsel there and asked, Who do you guys use 

23 for performance for the mutual funds at Legg Mason? 

24 Legg Mason had their own mutual funds. 

25 He had recommend AShland, so we engaged 
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l your compensation would be 25 basis points on those 

2 assets? 

3 THE WITNESS: On those assets, yes, sir. 

4 And clients have other accounts with us, too, so 

s they might not have had their full portfolio. They 

6 could have had their Roth IRA in something 

7 different. They could have been buying and selling 

8 stocks. Again, these are nondiscretionary accounts 

9 so the client makes the final decisio~ in what they 

10 invest in. 
. 

11 BY MS. PAW: 

,...._. 
12 Q Let me show you Exhibit-20. Are you 

. 13 familiar with this chart? 

J.'i (o:;.i:;'9: .c;xn101c. 1'10. ;tU was 

15 marked for identification.) 

16 A I am, yes. 

17 Q So it's the portfolio returns chart data 

18 through December 31, 2009? Do you see that? 

19 A I do. 

20 Q There is a schedule of returns and the 

~.L 

22 August 17, 2010? 

23 A correct. 

24 Q One year, three year, five year, ten year, 

25 correct? 

'-
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l A Correct. 

2 Q The model portfolio did not exist in 1999; 

3 is that right? 

4 A Model portfolio -- yes. 

5 Q It did exist? 

6 A Yes, it went back, I believe, to '97. And, 

7 again, I don't have that in front of me, but 1 99 

8 definitely. 

9 Q Tell me how the returns were calculated. 

10 Maybe my first question sheuld be: Did anyone at 

11 the Bennett Group calculate returns for the model 

12 portfolio independent of anything that Ashland did. 

13 Oid·anyone at the BeIUlett Group calculate portfolio 

- 14 retu;ns? 

15 A For the model, no. 

16 Q Didn't Ashland just actually verify the 

17 calculations already done by the Bennett Group? 

18 A No, they took the data and helped us 

19 create the returns ·for that. 

20 Q What do you mean "create the returns"? 

~.&. .u.u:=y \.VVA t:.ne • ·• ••·• 

22 and figured out what we owned and what we didn't own 

23 for those years and verified numbers, verified 

24 returns, put them in a quarterly update and went 

25 back to 1 97/'99. Whatever the year was, I don't 
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l were pretty close. There was probably a four-year 

2 average, a 3 percent deviation, I think it was 3.2 

3 percent to be exact in the average return. 

4 It showed that the model portfolio was 

s pretty close to what our clients were achieving of 7 

6 out of 10, where we had 70 or 80 percent 

7 participation ratio in the model. Not all clients, 

8 because, again~ they don't do exactly what we ask 

9 them. Taking a tax loss or taking distributions 

10 aren't part of the model. That is something you 

11 can't quantify, so, of course, that's going to skew 

12 that number, but that's some of the differences that 

13 we saw there. 
,,,_. 

- r:: 
16 

Q You are saying -- .Let s say you were 

looking at Exhibit-20, for any given client, even 

though the returns of the model portfolio are 

17 whatever is listed here in the green column, any 

18 given client might not see that kind of return? 

19 Could be way off, could be close, depends on what 

20 they decide to do, right? 

.ti.&. 

22 Q Down in the bottom, what does it say at 

23 the bottom? 

24 A It should not be assumed that all clients 

5 follow VGF portfolio. Actual client investments are 
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1 made with client's investment objectives, risk 

2 tolerance. Actual performance of client accounts 

3 may differ. Historical rate of returns may not be 

4 indicative of future returns. 

s Q Is this table, if you will, it's printed 

6 out nicely in color her~. Is the kind of thing that 

7 would be given to clients or prospective clients? 

8 A Yes. 

9 Q ~hey would want to know about the track 

10 record of the Bennett Group? 

11 A Absolutely, if they were with us in a 

12 certain year, if they followed all our 

13 reconunendations, what would it look like, this is 

.. . J.41 wnac . it:. WOU.LQ .LOOK ,,!.1ke . 

15 Q These bullet points down at the bottom, 

16 are these something that were included at Bennett's 

146 
; 

---------------------··---·----------------------11----
17 initiative or was it recommended by Ashland or 

18 someone else? 

19 A Ashland and Western. I asked them what 

20 disclaimers do and that's what they came up with. 

n.uv cu. ncz:n.11::.1.uf 

22 A Brad Kaiser. 

23 Q To your knowledge, was this disclaimer 

24 language then part of the communications that anyone 

25 who got the tables of returns they got the 
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.. 
l disclaimers as well? 

2 A That's my understanding as well, yes. 

I 
3 Q Have you ever sent out anything out like 

4 this? I know there were several years that had 

5 these kinds of tables with returns on th~m. Had you 

6 ever used them yourself in giving t:Qem to 

7 prospective clients or current clients? 

8 A Dawn and I have, yes. 

9 Q Do you send them by mail or e-mail or 

10 both? 

11 A E-mail. 

12 Q Let me have you take a look at Exhibit-21. 

13 You read it through? 

- .L4 \>:>J:.i\.: J:.ixn101t: NO. ~J. was 

15 marked for identification.) 

16 A Yes. 

17 Q Again, a series of e-mails, an e-mail 

18 string, Bate stamped BGFS 0190836 through 39. 

19 dealing with Janet Tancredi, right, who is not a 

20 client and has never been a client, correct? 

.(;J. : I J. UV 

22 O You do remember her? 

-23 A Yes. 

24 Q You were CCed on this, although I don•t 

25 believe you were the author of any of the e-mails; 

'--" 

Mascho, Bradley - Vol. I.N20.P-046-14 

ENFORCEMENT-BGFS.01102112 



148 

\: 
is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

, 3 Q The draft e-mail here from Michelle Morrio 

4 requesting approval includes a table similar to one 

s that we see in Exhibit-20 with returns. Do you see 

6 that? 

7 A I do. 

8 Q But it does not include any of the 

9 disclaimer language. Do you see that? 

10 A I do see that. 
L -----=--+--·-------------------------------·-- ----·----·--of-----

11 Q Do you know if that was routinely left off 

12 of communications? 

13 A No, but I do r~member we had to write up 

14 M:J. l\'JOrris .necnuse sn~;l, I ... ,..:v, T1CT n'l"r .,. cu-1 a.~s__-··--------------1----

15 that were needed. I would have to go back and look 

16 to see it that was the time period. 
···------+-------------------------------------·-------+---

17 Q But Dawn approved it, didn't she? She 

---------1---------------------------------~·--------------------
18 said yes? 

19 A Yes, and after the fact I do believe I had 

20 mentioned to her that the e-mail was missing the 

-
~J. II ,...,. 

CU.\\,.L --

22 O You had mentioned to her, meaning Michelle 

23 Morris or you mentioned to Dawn? 

24 A To Dawn, and I think we had to write her 

25 up for that. 
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1 P R 0 C E E D I N G S 

MR. RINALDI: On the record at 9:28 a.m. 

3 Ms. Mascho, will you raise your. right hand? 

4 Do you swear to tell the truth, the whole 

5 truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God? 

6 THE WITNESS: I do. 

7 MR. RINALDI : Thank you. 

8 THE WITNESS: You're welcome. 

MR. RINALDI: Before we went on the record, I 

10 put three documents in front of you: the formal order of 

11 investigation in this matter, a supplemental order, and 

12 what I've marked as Exhibit 1 or what's actually been 

13 previously marked as Exhibit 1, the Commission's 

15 Have you had an opportunity to review those? 

16 

17 

18 them? 

19 

20 

22 

23 

THE WITNESS: I have. 

MR. RINALDI: Do you have any questions about 

THE WITNESS: I do not. 

MR. RINALDI: Okay. Do you understand that 

THE WITNESS: I do. 

MR. RINALDI: And you understand the oath 

24 obligates you to tell the truth at today's testimony, 

25 correct? 
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MR. RINALDI: For the record, could you state 

and spell your full name? 

THE WITNESS: Bradley Carl Mascho, B-r-a-d-1-e-

y, middle name c-a-r-1, last name Mascho, M-a-s-c-h-o. 

MR. RINALDI: My name is Michael Rinaldi. I'm 

here with Brendan McGlynn, and on the telephone is 

Patricia Paw. 

we are officers of the Conunission for purposes 

of this proceeding. 

This is an in~estigation by the United States 

Securities & Exchange Commission in the matter of Bennett 

Group Financial Services, file number P-1774, to 

determine whether there have been violations of certain 

provisions or cne i:eaeraJ. securities J.aws. 

However, the facts developed in this 

investigation might constitute violations of other 

Federal or state civil or criminal laws. 

Are you represented by counsel here today, Mr. 

Mascho? 

THE WITNESS: I am 

• I • WVU...LU. - - • ·Y 

themselves? 

MR. MCLUCAS: Bill McLucas, Wilmer.Hale in 

Washington. 

MR. NIEMEIER: Charlse Niemeier. Williams & 
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1 Connolly. 

2 MS. GOLDSTEIN: Dale Goldstein, Greenberg 

3 Traurig. 

4 MR. RINALDI: And are all counsel representing 

s Mr. Mascho in his individual capacity here today? 

6 MR. MCLUCAS: Yes. 

7 MS . GOLDSTEIN: Yes. 

8 MR. NIEMEIER: Yes. 

9 Whereupon, 

10 BRADLEY C. MASCHO 

11 appeared as a witness herein and, having been first duly 

12 sworn, was examined and testified as follows: 

13 EXAMINATION 

- l.4 BY Ml(• ~ ~TnT.n I : 

15 Q Mr. Mascho, other than your counsel, have you 

16 spoken with anyone about this investigation? 
--------------+--------------------------------------------------------·-~·--------------------4---~ 

17 A In response to the deficiency letter, but 

18 besides that, no. 

19 Q Okay. And who did you speak with with regard 

20 to the deficiency letter? 

----------ir"l-+-------~a----~u-..ur_.,~~~--a•~-~~--a---~aft'M'~,--u~·e-t,.._t~G~r-o-u~p--.----------~·------------------------1------"'.L 

22 Q Who, in particular? 

23 A Dawn Bennett, Tim Augustin, Kat~e Pruess, John 

24 Koorey, Stuart Rogers. 

25 Q Anyone else? 

: 
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1 you ever asked to do that? 

2 A Sometimes she'll ask, okay, what did gold do 

3 last week --

4 Q Okay.· 

5 A -- and is there any news on gold? 

6 0 Okay. 

7 A Those types of things. 

8 Q Would it be fair to say that Dawn discusses a 

9 series of political and financial topics on the radio 

10 show? 

11 A Yes. 

12 Q Okay. 

13 Now, is your research typically about the 

.L':I poJ.ic:1.ca.L issues or aDOUt cne i:inancial. issues? 

15 A Mine is just financial. 

16 Q Okay. 

17 A We don't do any of the political --

18 0 Tbat•s just Dawn's --

19 A That's Dawn. 

20 0 And Dawn doesn't need your help --

.L'tV. 

22 Q -- determining what she's going to say about 

23 the political issues. 

A That's not my forte. 

Q Okay. Does she ever talk about Bennett Group 

(12/5/2014] MASCHO_BRADLEY_20141205 
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1 Financial Services on the radio? 

2 

3 

A 

Q 

She will mention -- yes. 

Okay. Does she ever give the telephone number 

4 of Bennett Group Financial Services? 

5 A. Every time. 

6 Q Okay. Does she give the website address of 

7 Bennett Group Financial services? 

8 

9 

A 

Q 

I'd have to go back and listen. I don't know. 

Does she indicate what Bennett Group Financial 

10 Services does during the radio show? 

11 

12 

A 

Q 

Sometimes she may, yes. 

Okay. Does she indicate that she is the chief 

13 executive officer of Bennett Group Financial Services 

15 

16 

A 

Q 

I'm not sure she's ever said that. 

Is it fair to say that the radio show is an 

185 

---------~11-----+--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------~·--· ---~1------~ 

17 advertisement for Bennett Group Financial Services? 

18 A It's an .advertisement for it? That's not the 

19 sole purpose of it,, no. 

20 Q Is thqt one of the purposes for it? 

22 be ancillary, at best. 

23 Q Is there a compliance function at western 

24 International? 

25 A A compliance function? I'm not sure.what you 
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1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

- l.4 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

-~J. 

22 

23 

24 

25 

\ 

Q So, is it fair to say that the reason why 

Bennett Group Financial Services submits the audio 

recordings of tne Financial Myth Busting radio show to 

the compliance function at Western International for 

review and approval is because it•s an advertisement. 

A It's considered advertising, I would say so, 

yes. 

O Okay. And it's advertising for Bennett Group 

Financial Services, correct? 

A I don't know if I can make that -- is it for 

Bennett Group or for Dawn? I'm not sure. Everything 

runs through Dawn's I.D., so --

Q Okay. 

A -- in essence ic wouJ.a oe J:or aawn. 

Q Okay. 

A Or for Bennett Group. You can probably say 

either. 

Q Okay. So, is it fair to say it's advertising 

for both Dawn and Bennett Group Financial Services? 

A Correct. 

y VKa}'. 

A But if you're saying that's the sole purpose of 

Financial Myth Busting, it's not. But it is -- it would 

be considered, from a compliance standpoint, advertising. 

So, yes, you're correct on that. 
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1 Q Now, how much does Dawn get paid for doing the 

2 radio program? 

3 A I'm not aware of anything. 

4 Q Okay. It's the case that she pays the radio 

s station for the time, correct? 

6 A Yes. 

7 Q Okay. 

8 A We pay for the usage of the studio. 

9 0 Okay. What i~ the current amount of assets 

10 under management that Bennett Group Financial Services 

11 has? 

12 A I have no idea. 

13 Q Is it $5 million? 

15 that anymore. 

16 Q When did you stop looking at it? 

17 A 

18 Q Okay. Why did you stop looking at it in 2012? 

19 A Because of all this investigation and 

20 questions, and witil we Understand fully what's allowed 

22 Q Okay. To your knowledge, is there anyone at 

23 Bennett Group Financial Services who, since 2012, has 

24 been monitoring the amount of assets under management? 

25 A I'm not aware of anybody. 
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2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

("12 

13 

- J.4 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

~.L 

22 

23 

24 

l25 

Q Since this investigation commenced, have you 

and Dawn discussed either the current or historical 

assets under management of Bennett Group Financial 

Services? 

A ·I don't recall ai:iy conversations, no. 

Q Have you discussed that matter with Tim 

Augustin? 

A Tim? No. 

Q Have you discussed that with anyone at Bennett 

Group Financial Serv~ces? 

A I have not. 

Q Okay. 

So, just prior to when you stopped looking at 

cnis, in ;,:uJ.~, wnac was t:ne amount ot assets uno.er 

management of Bennett Group Financial Services? 

A Again, I'm confused on how to -- what's right 

and what's wrong. So, at this point, I can't tell you. 

Q Was it ever $2 billion? 

A Was it ever 2 billion? 

Q Yeah. 

Q Okay. 

A According to how we figured it, yes. 

Q Okay. And explain to me how you figured it. 

A Well, it's real easy. You look at -- there's 
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l several pools of money that we advise on and make 
.. 

2 recommendations on. 

3 Q Okay. 

4 A The easiest one is the assets that are held at 

s your broker/dealer. 

6 Q Okay. 

7 .-· A That would be the JPMorgan assets or the 

8 Persian assets when we were at Royal. 

9 Q Okay. 

10 A we have annuities --

11 Q Okay. 

12 A -- and those are held at the life insurance 

13 companies. 

l.4 Q uKay. 

is· A We do some annuity business. 

16 Q Sure. 

17 A We have 529 plans, which are college savinqs 

18 plans. Those are held, again, at the mutual fund houses 

19 that are chartered for 529 plans. 

20 Q $ure. 

4'J. 

22 or --

' 23 Q Okay. 

24 A Maryland's, ·I think, is Fidelity. So, assets 

25 that you --
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,.....~ 

1 Q sure. 

2 A -- are the broker of record are there. 

3 0 Okay. 

4 A Cash value of life insurance policies. 

s Q Okay. 

6 A Some of the variable universal life policies 

7 will accumulate over time cash value --

8 Q Okay. 

9 A - - because there 's di_f f erent assets that you 

10 can invest in there, and clients will frequently ask, 
. 

11 okay, where should I be allocating my funds in there, 

12 cause that's a savings vehicle. 

13 Q Say that again? 

- .L~ A ~ne ii~e insurance poiicies . 

15 Q Oh. 

16 A The cash value. 

17 Q Okay. That's still in the fourth bucket. 

18 A Yes. The client will say my funds are in there 

19 -- and life insurance can be used as a savings vehicle. 

20 ·You can withdraw money in the future. So, they'll have -

~J. - J.~e Cl '!U..L \~I v~ i:l j,.;JJ:' 1 t:..il~J' J.J. uavc 41:U •• • • -· - •• 

22 investments and they'll ask to allocate those. 

23 There's our pension assets that are held away. 

24 You know, it could.be a 40l(k) plan, 403(b), which you 

25 will see in some teacher and universities --

. 
: 

(12/5/2014] MASCHO_BRADLEY_20141205 

ENFORCEMENT-BGFSGl101728 



193 

Q Okay. 

A -- not-for-profits, 457 plans, deferred 

3 compensation plans, defined benefit plans. 

4 Q Okay. Anything else? 

A The next bucket is assets you don't hold, that 

you make recommendations on. 

Q Before you go to the -- you sort of gave six, I 

guess, subcategories -- these are assets, whether it's 

9 college savings plans, you know, IRA accounts, just 

10 brokerage assets that are held by individual clients 

11 of -- individual brokerage clients of Bennett Group 

12 Financial Services. 

13 A Most of those will be brokerage. 

J.4 u u,;ay. 1UJ.a you nave one inaiviauaJ. investment 

15 advisory client, or at least did at the time, Robin 

16 Mayor. 
------+------+-------------~~~--~·~~-·~~----------------~----------------------__,r------

17 A Yes. 

18 Q You would put her in that bucket, as well. 

19 A Yeah. Well, that's -- again, that would be a 

20 different bucket, cause those assets are held -- I think 

4'.L 

22 corre<:=tly. 

23 Q Okay. 

' 24 ~ A I'm not 100-percent certain. It's been a while 

'· 
i, 25 since I looked at her file, but whatever assets that she 
-
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(1 would have .--

2 Q Sure. 

3 A That's another bucket. 

4 Q Okay. And what were the amount of her assets 

5 prior to 2012? 

6 A I want to say close to a million. 

7 Q Okay. 

8 A Maybe a little over, a little under. 

9 Q Okay. 

10 A I don't recall the exact dollars. 

11 Q But at least, you know, during the 2009 to 2012 

12 time frame, it was approximately $1 million. It could 

13 have been a little bit more or a little bit less. 

J.4 A correct:. 

15 Q Okay. 

16 So, we have those funds, both the advisory 

17 funds for Robin.Mayor and the brokerage funds for the 

18 brokerage clients of Bennett Group Financial Services. 

19 What is the next bucket? 

20 A The next bucket would be money that you advise 

4'.L. 

22 

\ 23 
I 

broker/dealer. 

Q sure. 

24 A It's not in a life insurance policy. 

25 Q Okay. 
j 

•._ 
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..... 

1 A It's not a municipal -- like the 529 plans are. 

2 Q Yes. 

3 

j 
4 and you don't receive compensation for it, but you still 

A It's not an RIA type of fund, so it would be --

s advise on it. You still give advice. 

6 Q Okay. Did any funds of that sort exist from 

7 the 2009 to 2012 time frame? 

8 A Yes. 
. 

9 Q Can you provide any examples of that? 

10 A Mount Vernon. 

11 Q Anything else? 

12 A Dimension Data. 

13 Q Okay. 

l.4 A omega wor.LCl -- omega wor.LCl TraveJ. or umega 

15 Travel World, one of those two. 

16 Q Okay. .Anything else? 

17 A I don't recall anybody else. 

18 0 Okay. So, in that 2009 to 2012 time frame, 

19 what was the amount of money being advised on for Mount 

20 Vernon? 

~ .... ""' 

22 Q Can you provide an approximate amount? 

23 A It might have been up to 100 million. 

24 Q Okay. 

25 A Again, I'm just trying to recall. 
', ... 
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1 Q Okay. 

2 A And I think they -- they left in either '09 or 

3 '10. 

4 Q Okay. 

s A So, they weren't 111 and '12. 

6 Q Okay. 

7 A Maybe even '10. I don't recall when they l~ft. 

8 Q Okay. 

9 A It was November of one of those years. 

l.O Q What about Dimension Data? What was the amoWlt 

11 being advised on for them? 

l.2 A That was quite large, if I remember correctly, 

13 a billion-plus --

- J..IJ \l UJtaY. 

15 A -- depending on -- and again, they left in 

16 • 11. So, I don 1 t thirik they were in '·12 . 

17 Q How much in fees was generated for the advice 

18 provided to Dimension Data? 

19 A For that bucket? 

20 Q Yeah. 

~ ... 

22 pension plan, we received nothing. 

23 Q Okay. Why is that? 

24 A Pro bono work --

25 Q Okay. 
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2 co~rate assets, keep the relationship fresh. 

3 Q Okay. Where was the billion dollars kept? 

4 A I have no earthly idea. I never had a 

5 conversation with them, so I don't know. 

6 Q What kind of business is Dimension Data? 

7 A They do some kind of processing. 
, 

8 Q Okay. Where are they based? 

9 A I think south Africa, maybe. 

10 Q Okay. And was the money held domestically or 
----f.--1--------------·--------------·----------------+----

11 somewhere else? 

12 A I think a combination. 

13 Q Okay. And how do you know that? 

----4----~1------.A.---..... rJ..,..u.,.,,s,,...t,,......,,t:""'r""'o=m=---:c=o~n=v=e~r~s~a~t:1~ons=----.....,o~;a:-:wn:-=--:it:~o=-~.Lr-:.a:1--=m:-:e=-.-------··--·---1-.14 

15 Q Okay. What did Dawn tell you about the billion 

16 dollars-plus she was advising on for Dimension Data? 
---1-·--1---------------------------·-- ---- ···------------+---

17 A A lot of it was short-term cash, bonds, 

18 currency. 

19 Q Okay. 

20 Was it all of those things or just some of 

~ ... I - f 

22 A I don't recall exactly what. 

23 Q Okay. 

24 What types of bonds? 

l 25 A Short-term. 

'------------------------------------------------------------- . . 
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3 

4 

5 

Q Okay. 

A Less than a year. 

0 Do you recall what currencies were involved? 

A I don't, no. 

Q Who else in your office was involved in the 

6 advice provided to Dimension Data other than Dawn? 

7 A Just Dawn. 
...... 

8 Q Okay. 

9 A I'm not aware of anybody else having 

10 conversations with those people at Dimension Data. 

11 Q Who were the people at Dimens~on Data that she 

12 was advising? 

13 A The only name that I can recall was the 

J.4 genl:.Leman t;ru:tt; we i:irsc met:, AO.r1an some&ning. I aon•t 

15 recall his last name. 

i6 Q And during what period of time was the advice 

17 being provided to Dimension Data? 

18 A Up to 2011. 

19 Q Okay. 

20 A I don't know when that actually stopped. 

.1.1..i. • .LJ.. 

22 Q Okay. 

23 A March of '11, the first quarter. When did it 

24 start? Sometime before 2005. 

25 Q Okay. And how did you know it stopped in March 
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2 

A 

Q 

Yes. 

Okay. 

Is it fair to say that that chunk from 

4 Dimension Data would make up a large part of that 1.1 to 

S 2 billion dollars• worth of assets? 

6 A It made up a large part, ye~. I don't know 

7 what percentage, but yes, generally. 

8 Q At least around half, correct? 

I'd have to look. 9 

10 

A 

Q Are you aware of anyone at Bennett Group 

11 Financial Services doing anything to verify the claims 

12 with respect to the assets under management that Bennett 

13 Group Financial Services had? 

15 Q Okay. 

16 Let me step back for a second. 

17 Did Tim Augustin ever question you or Dawn 

18 Bennett about claims that were made regarding the amount 

19 of assets that Bennett Group Financial ~ervices had, 

20 including through the Barron's publication? 

22 asked -- the brokerage assets look familiar he'd asked 

23 a couple of questions like that. That's all I recall. 

24 Q Did he ever express surprise at the number set 

25 forth in the 2009 Barron's article of $1.l billion? 
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2 

3 ,, 
4 

A The pensions? 

Q Yes. 

A I don't recall if he did anything there. 

Q Okay. 

S Are you aware of him ever delegating any of his 

6 duties as chief compliance officer to anyone else? 

7 A I don't. 

8 Q How did he come to be the chief compliance 

9 officer? 

10 A I don't recall how that ~ame about. That was 

204 

------+----+--------------------··-------· -------···· ·------------+---
11 so long ago. 

12 Q Do you know who was responsible for the 

13 decision to name him as chief compliance officer? 

J.4 A U.1c1mat:e.L y ,---na-wn:-· ------

15 0 What qualifications did he have to be chief 

16 compliance officer? 
---------!---------------- -·------------ ·-----------------1---

17 A What qualifications? Licensed and bonded, 

------t-----1----------------------------·-------------·~--------------1-~---
insured, had some experience. That's all I know. 

19 Q Did you regard it as among his responsibilities 

20 to confirm the accuracy of claims that were made about 

22 assets under management it had? 

23 A NO. 

24 0 And whose responsibility was that? 

25 A Our compliance department, which is Western and 
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1 A I don't know. I don't recall. 

2 Q Okay. 

3 
' 

MR. MCLUCAS: Can I ask a question? 

4 MR. RINALDI: Sure. 

5 MR. McLUCAS: How do you know that? I mean, do 

6 you know it personally? Did you give it to him? Or is 

7 that what you just assume is the case? 

8 THE WITNESS: I know it was sent to them. 

9 MR. MCLUCAS: How do you know it? 

10 THE WITNESS: I remember somebody asking 

11 somebody -- and I don't know who, but you know, the 

12 you know, there was, you know, some kind of email 

13 probably sent. I'm not sure. 

14 BY MR. RINALDI: 
_,. 

15 Q And who was responsible for that? For sending 

16 the information to Western International's compliance 

17 officer for review and approval? 

18 A Tim, Dawn, or myself. 

19 Q Who was actually responsible for it? 

20 A One of the officers. It could be all three of 

21 us. 

22 Q Okay. 

23 So, if -- if it wasn't submitted to Western 

24 International, would that have been a mistake? 

i 
25 i A If it wasn't? 

L_.._. ___ .;_,., ___ ~_,__..., __ '· "-·-v••,,._-. •~·- • 
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1 Q Yes. 

2 A Would it be a mistake? Yeah, it would be a 

3 mistake. 

4 Q And even if it were submitted to Western 

5 International, is it fair to say that Western 

6 International was relying on Bennett Group Financial 

7 Services• numbers? 

8 A I have no idea what they --

9 Q Are you aware of western International ever 

10 auditing those numbers to determine whether they were 

11 accurate? 

+2 A I have no -- again, no idea. 

13 Q Or doing any research regarding the veracity of 

l.4 CJ.aims maae aoout tne assets or assets unaer management: 

15 by Bennett Group Financial Services? 

16 A I'm not aware of any conversations with 

17 anybody. I've never asked them. They've never 

18 questioned me directly that I recall. 

19 O Okay. So, other than -- I know you mentioned 

20 Ms. Bennett knows about the breakout of the assets under 

"'.L I -

22 pµrported $1 billion-plus for Dimension Data. 

23 Who else at Bennett Group Financial services 

24 had knowledge of the total assets under management and 

25 how that was made up? 
\ 
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A r•m not sure who would. 

Q So, you're not aware of anyone else. 

A Oh, at the time, I think Stuart knew. 

Q Okay. 

A Stuart Rogers. 

Q Okay. And would Stuart have firsthand 

knowledge, or would that only be from Dawn? 

A Again, secondhand knowledge. 

Q Okay. 

A From Dawn. 

Q So, is it fair to say the only person who had 

firsthand knowledge of the various sources of money 

outside of the brokerage assets was Dawn? 

A T.DC:l~ s correct. 

Q Okay. 

Obviously, the brokerage assets were 

indep~ndently verifiable, correct? 

A Yes. 

Q But the other assets were not. 

A Independently -- can you just rephrase that for 

Q Well, basical~y. with respect to the assets 

other tb.ap the brokerage assets, the ones -- presumably 

you get a report from Western International about the 

total -- everything else came strictly from Dawn, 
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1 correct? 

2 A As far as I know, that's correct. 

3 Q And so you or anyone else at Bennett Group 

4 Financial· Services would have taken Dawn's word for it, 

S that there was, for instance, a billion dollars being 

6 advised on for Dimension Data. 

7 
I 

A That's a fair statement, yes. 
1-

8 Q There wasn't some business record at Bennett 

9 Group Financial Services that you could have pulled that 

10 would have reflected that amount? 
---------t------------------------------·· -----------

11 A Just Dawn's notes. 

12 Q Okay. And what kind of notes did Dawn prepare 

13 about that? 

--·---....,..J.1J-1------A---..Hr::an=Lar.:".·w==r:::i1~:c:"Ec~e::-::n=-.----------------·--·---·---------1r-

15 Q Okay. And where are they? 

16 A In various files. 
---------+----------------------~---~-------------------------t---

17 Q Okay. 

18 Did she ever use the form that we•ve marked as 

19 number 46 for that purpose? 

20 A She could have. 

22 A Aware of her doing that? 

23 Q Yeah. using that form to document the amount 

24 of assets being advised on? 

25 A I would safely say yes. 

(12/5/2014] MASCHO_BRADLEY_20141205 

ENFORCEMENT·SGFS.CIJ01745 



1 use that. Like I said, I do not recall a physical --

2 like on tbe 25th of May of 2010, she wrote x, Y, or z 

3 down. 

4 BY MR. RINALDI : 

io--.. 

s Q Regardless of whether you recall a particular 

6 data where that may or may not have happened, are you 

7 ever aware of her using a form such as that project 

8 request form, number 46, to document the amount of assets 

9 that Bennett Group Financial Services had or managed or . 

10 had under management? 

11 A I'd have to say no. 

12 Q Okay. 

13 MR. RINALDI: I've put in fr~nt of you three 

aocumem:s -cnat: nave previous.Ly neen marJtea. ·rne :t1rst 

15 one has a production number BGFS-0523182. It's a project 

16 request form. It's marked as number 42. 

17. THE WITNESS: Okay. 

18 MR. RINALDI: Number 43 has a Bates number 

19 ending 523181, also headed 11 Project Request Form." This 

20 is number 43. 

.n.a.&u l;;..ucu. <j <j .UC:lt:t Cl .;.· •• 

22 ending 523183. 

23 I'll give you these three. 

24 Let's take a look first at number 42. 

25 THE WITNESS: I have that in front of me. 
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5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

1l 

12 

13 

- J.4 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

..:.L 

22 

23 

24 
r 

25 

MR. RINALDI: It's the one with the Bates page 

ending 182. 

BY MR. RINALDI: 

Q Have you seen this document before? 

A It's to me, so I must have at some point. I 

don't recall it. 

0 Okay. 

So, how do you know it's to you? 

A To B means Brad. 

Q Okay. 

A And from o means Dawn. 

Q Okay. And so, if you look tmder the 

project/comments section, do you recognize that 

A That's Dawn. 

Q Is all of the handwriting on this document 

Dawn•s? 

A Yes. 

Q And how do you know that? 

A I've worked with Dawn for the last 15-plus 

Q Okay. so, you're familiar with her handwriting 

and'you recognize this to be hers. 

A Yes, I do. 

Q Okay. 
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1 A Again, I did research. 

2 Q Okay. 

3 A I went to Bloomberg. 

4 Q Okay. 

5 A I got what Dawn asked me to get. 

6 Q Right . 

7 . A Gave it to her. 

8 Q Okay. Did you do anything else? 

9 A Beyond that? 

10 Q Yeah. 
-------+-----------···---·---·----,-------------------'---

11 A No. 

12 Q Did you ever ask to speak to anyone at 

13 Dimension Data or Omega World Travel? 

l.4 A .No. My' role was to worK on t:ne 4Ul.(k} side. 

15 That's who I worked with. 

16 Q Right. But this --
------4--·-·------·--- ----·--·-----------------------+----

17 A But these aren•t 40l(k) 's, so --

---~ ....... ~+--------------~------------------------------~----
18 Q So, my question is, did you ever speak -- did 

19 you ever ask to speak to anyone at Dimension Data or 

20 Omega World Travel --

~ ... 

22 MR. MCLUCAS: The answer is no. 

23 THE WITNESS: The answer is no. 
~ 

24 BY MR. RINALDI: 

25 Q Did you ever ask Dawn for any additional 
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l set forth in those email messages from late November and 

2 early December was caused by your dyslexia? 

3 A No. I'm saying that I did not see it, and that 

4 could be a reason. 

5 

6 

7 

Q 

A 

Q 

Okay. 

I'm not saying, yes, that's the reason. 

And it is your testimony that that phrase "no 

8 cost 11 was in error, that it was incorrect. 

9 

10 

A 

Q 

Yes, it was mis-typed, yes. 

Okay. How long have you been in the securities 

11 business? 

12 A '97, I believe, or '96. I'd have to look on my 

13 cR.i>, but it's been 18 years. 

15 

16· 

17 

18 

19 

20 

ere any o you can 

of where a similar problem manifested itself? 

A No. 

Q Can you think of any other time in your life 

where a similar problem manifested itself? 

A No. 

MR. MCLUCAS: Sorry. Which problem? 

MR. RINALDI : T 

22 written work product. 

23 THE WITNESS: No. 

MR. RINALDI: I'm going to put in front of you 

what's previously been marked as number s. 
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1 BY MR. RINALDI: 

2 Q Have you seen this document before? 

3 A Yes . 
.__ 

4 Q Is this advertising for Bennett Group Financial 

s Services, number 5? 

6 A Is this advertising? No, we did not pay for 

7 this to be advertised. 

8 O Is all.advertising paid for? 

9 A I don't know. That's a good question. I don't 

10 know. 

11 Q Okay. 

12 So, regardless of whether it's been paid for or 

13 not, do you consider it or have you ever considered it to 

- l.~ .oe aovert: is lllg·:' 

15 A I really don't have a basis to say yes or no to 

16 that. 

17 Q Okay. So, you don't know. 

18 A I don't know. 

19 Q Okay. 

20 So, here you'll see the total team assets, $1 

.l:J. 

22 of the first page at the bottom? 

23 A Total team assets --

24 Q Yes. 

25 A -- 1.1 million. 
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1 correct? 

2 

3 

A 

Q 

4 know? 

s 

6 

7 

A 

Q 

A 

It says total -- total team assets. 

Okay. Is that referring to AUM, or do you not 

I'm not sure. 

Okay. 

It doesn't say AUM, but that could -- one could 

8 imply that. 

11 0 

12 A 

13 0 

15 A 

16 Q 

17 it shown 

18 A 

19 Q 

20 A 

MR. RINALDI: I'm going to show you number 6. 

BY MR. RINALDI: 

Have you seen this document before? 

Yes, I have. 

was it the case that the total assets in 2009 

ervices was 

Yes. 

Okay. So, why, on the prior one, Exhibit 5, 

as 1.1 billion? 

Different time periods. I have no idea. 

Okay. 

What are the time periods? 

22 Financial Advisors 2009, and Exhibit s --

23 

24 

25 

A 

0 

A 

What was the date? 

-- is June 8, 2009. 

Yeah, the second one. I'm talking about 
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1 Exhibit No. 6. I can't answer that, because I don't see 

2 a date on here. I see 3/17/11, but this obviously was 

3 printed after that. 

4 Q Yes. 

s A So, no, I can't tell you. 

6 Q Okay. So, between June of 2009 and the end of 

7 2009, do you recall the amount of assets that Bennett 

8 Group Financial Services had having increased by 200 

9 million? 

10 A I'd have to go back to our notes. I know we· . ' 
11 supplied some -- some notes. 

,...._ 
12 

13 

l.4 

15 
"-' 
16 

17 

18 

y 

A 

Q 

A 

0 

MR. RINALDI: Let•s look at number 7. 

BY MR. RINALDI: 

ttave you seen t:nis aocumenc .ceJ:ore? 

I recall it. 

Okay. . 
I don't know what the aate, again, is. 

Was it the case that Bennett Group Financial 

19 Services had $1.8 billion in assets in 2011? 

20 A Yes. 

VAct.y • ~v, uvw '"4V ~vu. ~· 

22 of approximately $700 million between 2009 and 2011? 

23 A The fluctuations of the different asset 

24 classes. 

25 Q All right. And which ones fluctuated the most? 
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1 Q Okay. But on the 2011 Barron's form, it's 

2 showing 1.8 billion. So, are you saying that all of the 

3 remaining assets of Bennett Group Financial Services 

4 amounted to about $200 million? 

s A No. What does a report in '10 have to do with 

6 something that was reported in 'll? 

7 Q Well, this is at the end of -~ this is at the 

8 end of 2010, and it's showing close to 1.6 billion 

9 dollars, and I'm sure you can see that that number seems 

10 to be going up as time goes on, correct? 

11 A Uh-huh. 

12 O Okay. Yes? 

13 A Yes, that's correct. 

J.4 ~ At tne very ena. ot: -'UJ.U, we·re cl.ose to =?.L.6 

15 billion, right? And what's being reported on the 2011 

16 list is about $1.8 billion. I'm just wondering how you 

17 square those two numbers. 
-

18 A Again, .we supplied something to you guys --
19 0 Okay. 

20 A -- that walked us through that. 

-
.C:.L \.! VA.Qy. 

22 A I don't have that in front of me. 

/23 MR. RINALDI: We'll mark as number 47 a 
I 

24 document with a production number BFS-0523126. This is 

25 number 47. 

\ 

'--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------' 
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l (SEC Exhibit No. 47 was marked 

2 for identification.) 

3 MR. RINALDI: Those are handwritten notes. At 

4 the top, it says Bradley c. Mascho, Assistant Vice 

s President, Registered Business Development Associate. 

6 THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

7 MR. RINALDI : Okay. That 's number 4 7 . And 

8 then we'll mark as number 48 another handwritten 

9 document. This one has a date of 12/31/2010, BGFS-

10 0523127. This is number 48. 

11 (SEC Exhibit No. 48 was.marked 

12 for identification.) 

13 MR. RINALDI : And then we '11 mark as number 4 9 

·- J.4 a nandwr1t:t:en aocument: wit:n cne aace oi: 6/J..U/200'fJ, 

15 production number BGFS-0523129. It's number 49. 

16 (SEC Exhibit No. 49 was marked 

l.7 for identification.) 

18 MR. RINALDI: We'll mark as ·number so a 

J 
l.9 

20 

handwritten document dated 3/30/09, BGFS-0523128. 

(SEC Exhibit No. SO was marked 

- - -
I ~~ •T"''l•·- • 1 

22 MR. RINALDI: we•ll mark as number 51 -- this 

23 is a set of documents ~ith the Bates range of BGFS --

24 it's a document production from BGFS-0523119 through 123. 

25 It's handwritten notes on the first page and some charts 
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1 

2 

3 

4 

s 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

1:3 

l.4 

15 

16 

and the 1 ike on the remaining pages . This is number 51 . 

(SEC Exhibit No. 51 was marked 

for identification.) 

MR. RINALDI: Ju?.d then number ~2, two pages, 

BGFS-0523133 to 134, handwritten notes, and that is 

number 52. 

(SEC Exhibit No. 52 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. RINALDI: 

Q Are these the documents you•re referring to, 43 

to 52? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. 

Now, let's taJte a looJt at numoer 48. Tn:a.s is 

the one dated 12/31/2010. Do you see that? With page 

ending 127. 

325 

~~~1----~1--~~~~~~~~~~--------~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~--~---r~~ 

17 A Yes. 

18 Q Can you just walk me through what this is? 

19 A My handwriting. 

20 Q Yes. 

""'J. 

22 Q Yes. 

23· A Aimuities, roughly 7 million. 

24 Q Yes. 

l 25 A 529 plan assets, 1.8 million. 
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1 Q Yes. 

2 A Pensions, 67 million. 

3 Q So, that comes to just shy of $414 .million. 

4 A That's correct. 

s Q Okay. So, now, if you look at number 43, this 

6 is from roughly the same time frame, December of 2010. 

7 Do you see that there? 

8 A Yes. 

9 Q Okay. So, that seems to put the number -- if 

10 you add· the $25 million from Omega World Travel and the 
----+---1----------------------·--··----------------1-----

11 close to $1.6 billion from Dimension Data, that puts you 

12 well in excess of $2 billion. Is that your understanding 

13 of what the number was in December of 2010? 

J.4 A ~es. ~nese were seven-uay papers, so on cne 

15 28th, they could have spent some of that money. 

16 Q When you're making representations -- when 

17 Bennett Group Financial Services is making 

18 representations to Barron's about how much assets it has, 

19 how does it know whether or not Dimension Data spent all 

2.0 or part of what at one time was $1. 575 billion? 

x vu u ua v c ... v "c;a..1.~ '-"' uawn. 

22 Q Okay. 

23 A We relied on her notes and her telling us what 

24 was there. 

25 Q Okay. So, other than what's written on these 
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"" "''""". 

O Whose handwriting is it? 

A That's Dawn. That's her signature. 

·Q Okay. So, what was the purpose of 47, 48, 49, 

so, 51, and 52? 
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1 A These are· just calculating our assets under 

2 management·. 

3 Q Okay. For what purpose, though? 

4 A It could have been for the radio show. It 

5 could have been for an email. It could have been for a 

6 proposal. It could have been for a Barron's submission. 

7 Q Okay. 

8 A Any of those. 

g Q Is that something she regularly asked you to 

10 do? 

11 A Yes. 

12 Q Did you ever have any discussions about the 

13 assets not reflected on these documents? 

J.4 A 1'10. 

15 Q Okay. So, all you did was supply your numbers, 

17 said it on the radio or put it in the Barron's, correct? 

L 18 A Correct. Or an email or a proposal. 

19 Q Okay. 

20 If you look on 51, what does the handwritten 

22 A see me on this. I can't read the rest. 

23 Q Is th~t last word "breakdown"? 

24 A Could be. More than likely, yes. 

25 0 It says they want to see an exact breakdown? 
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1 Q If Ms. Bennett came to you for information from 

2 time to time ~- we have several instances here -- 47, 48, • 

3 49, so, 51, and 52 -- for information about assets under 

4 management, and you provided this information. Why did 

5 you not undertake to get an understanding of the 

6 Dimension Data and Omega World Travel numbers? 

7 A Well, these are the ones that I have more 

8 experience with --

9 Q Okay. 

10 A -- and know where I can get the data from. 
, 

11 Q Okay. And where at Bennett Group Financial 

12 services could you get the data related to Dimension Data 

13 or Omega World Travel? 

- J.4 A From Dawn. 

15 Q And only Dawn. 

16 
l - A That's correct. 

~------4r-:~+------------=--------------------------------------~-----------~--·-·-------~-----------------+-----

17 Q It's not kept in any records of the company. 

18 A In our notes here. 

19 Q In these notes? 

20 A Not in these notes. In other notes that we 

~------~;.r-f--i:-rm:.~_~.~~~tet-ll~:tru)y~·uYCl'"u~~~ulYly~!flr~~lt·rt>'1~-~hmocrucrtc--~-=---------------·-------~-------------------__..-------4'.I. 

22 Q By that, you mean 42, 43, and 44? 

23 A That •·s part of it, plus other -- other 

24 handwritten noJ:,es that we supplied. 

~5 MR. RINALDI: I want to show· you what's 

.. 
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l previously been marked as number 39, and if you'd turn to 

2 page 20, this is the transcript from January 16, 2011. 

3 We're going to start on page 20 and then turn to 21. 

4 BY MR. RINALDI: 

5 Q Did Ms. Bennett, from time to time, make 

6 representations about the amount of assets that Bennett 

7 Group Financial services managed on her radio show, 

8 Financial Myth Busting? 

9 A Yes. We supplied a spreadsheet with that 

10 information --

11 Q Oka¥. 

12 A -- quantified. 
,,,,--.. 

13 Q So, if you look at the January 16, 2011, 

J.4 transcript, pages 20 and 2i. --

15 A I'm there. 

16 Q Okay. And you see at the bottom, "I mean, you 

17 know, I do manage 2 billion in.assets," right? How is 

18 the $2 billion number calculated? 

19 A The same way that the other ones that you asked 

20 me about --

-~J. 

22 A All those different buckets of money from 

23 brokerage assets, insurance, annuities, 529 plans, 

24 unmanaged -- not unmanaged but un-custodian assets that 

25 we affect on. 
• 

• 
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i 

1 Q And that's including the Dimension Data 

2 numbers. 

3 A Dimension Data, the Omega World Travel, as 

4 well. 
..... 

s Q And when did Ms. Bennett or you or anyone else 

6 at Bennett Group Financial Services confirm the amount in 

7 the Dimension Data bucket prior to the January 16, 2011, 

8 radio show? 

9 A Again, we'd ask Dawn. 

10 Q Okay. Immediately prior? 

11 A When we were -- if she'd ask to -- what's the 

12 grand total --

13 
.. 

Q Right. 

- l.4 A -- .I wouJ.<1 come to ner witn my numcers, wnat: 

15 are your numbers, we'd add them together. 

16 Q And to your knowledge, did she ever get back on 
------------------4-------~·~·----------------------~------------------------------------------------------------------1--------

17 the phone with Dimension Data to see whether it had spent 

18 down any of the -- whatever it was -- 1.6 billion or 1.1 

19 billion or whatever it was? 

20 A I don't recall. I know she went back to her 

C:.1. 

22 Q Okay. Are you aware of any instance where 

23 anyone at Bennett Group Financial services went back to 
, 

24 either Dimension Data or Omega ~orld Travel to confirm 

25 the actual amount of cash that it had prior to making any 

[12/5/2014] MASCHO_BRADLEY_20141205 

ENFORCEMENT-BGFS.C001870 



l 

2 

3 

4 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

It's 47. 

I have it here. 

Yes. 

Thank you. 

O So, in other words, is the date at the top --

6 each one of these has a date at the top. On 47, it's 

7 9/30/10. On 48, it's 12/31/2010. On 49, it's 6/10/2009. 

8 On so, it's 3/30/2009. On 51, it's 12/31/2009. on 52, 

9 it's 6/30/2010. And then the second page is 3/30/2010. 

10 Is it your testimony that these documents were 

11 created on those respective dates? 

12 A 

13 dates. 

15 A 

16 Q 

17 A 

18 Q 

19 A 

20 pensions, 

22 created? 

23 

24 

25 

A 

Q 

A 

Not on those dates but sometime after those 

The as-of date. 

Oh, okay. 

Sc;>, like, for example, on 9/30 --

Okay. 

-- we had 66 million on the books, the 

and at Western, we had 320. 

I don't know. 

Okay. Was it c~eated sometime in 2010? 

Sometime in •10. More than likely. 
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1 have been responsive to any of the Commission staff •s 

2 investigative subpoenas -- would they have been solely in 

3 the possession of Bennett Group Financial Services, as 

4 opposed to you individually? 

s So, in other words, you don't have a set of 

6 documents that's Wlder your own control at home or in 

7 some other location. 

8 A No. 

9 Q Okay. So, any subpoena that's served upon 

10 Bennett Group Financial Services would provide the 

11 documents or would cause the documents to be produced 

12 that they call for as opposed to one being directed to 

13 you individually, correct? 

---------+-----------A-------c-,o-r-r-e-c~:t~.------~----------------------------------------·------~--+-------J.4 

15 0 Okay. 

06 MR. RINALDI: I'm going to show you documents 

17 that we previously marked as number 40 and number 41. 

18 BY MR. RINALDI: 

19 O Have you seen number 40 before? 

20 A Yes. 

J 
4'.L 

22 A It.looks like the WSP, written supervision 

23 policies, for Bennett Group. It looks familiar. 

24 O Is it the compliance manual for the Bennett 

25 Group as an investment advisor? 
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A I believe so. 

Q Okay. Were you involved in the authorship of 

3 that document in any way? 

4 A No, I don't believe I was. 

5 Q Okay. Do you know who was? 

6 A I don't recall who -- I think we hired somebody 

7 to do it, but I don't remember who. 

8 Q Okay. Do you know whether anyone at Bennett 

9 Group received any templates for compliance manuals from 

10 anyone? 

11 A I'm not aware of any. 

12 Q Do you recall anyone at Bennett Group revising 

13 any suggested compliance manuals for use at Bennett 

-------------+---.-..,.-------------------------------------------------------------------~-·· -J.4 Group? 

15 A No. 

16 Q, Is it fair to say that you don't know anything 
----------------------~------~~--~--------·----------~~----------------~--------·-·--·---

17 about the authorship or drafting of what we've marked as 

18 number 40? 

19 A No. 

20 Q Or the revision thereof. 

""'-'· 

22 Q Okay. And if you look at number 41, have you 

23 ever seen this document before? 

24 A I don't recall it. 

. 25 0 Okay. 
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l advice regarding any of the other subjects of this 

2 investigation: AUM, performance claims, markups, 

3 compliance generally, or anything else. 

4 A None of those that I'm aware of. 

5 Q So, to your knowledge, the only advice she 

6 rendered was that Bennett Group Financial Services could 

7 register under the pension exemption with the Commission 

8 as an investment advisor. 

9 A That's correct. 

10 O And you only know that secondhand. 
'. ---

11 A Secondhand, that's correct. 

12 O And that's the beginning and end of what you 

13 know regarding Dawn Bond., 

l.4 A Yes. 

15 Q Okay. 

16 MR. RINALDI: I've put in front of you what has 

17 previously been marked ~s number 20. 

18 BY MR. RINALDI: 

19 0 Have you ever seen this document before? 

20 A Yes. 

. . 
~J. \l v~y. n.U.CL\. J.S ;J.~ f 

22 A It's a review of our model performance. 

·23 Q Now, this one page here, at the top it says 

24 "Bennett Group Financial Services, LLC, Portfolio 

25 Returns." Is this a standalone document or would 
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1 statements or something. 

2 Q And why would account statements be necessary 

3 in order to do what Ashland was doing? 

4 A To show that the clients are actually holding 

5 the funds --

6 Q Okay. 

7 A -- that were in the model. 

8 0 Okay. And why was that important that they 

9 were actually holding the funds that were in the mo~el? 

10 A To provide the validity of the model. 

11 Q Okay. So, in other words -- I guess I don't 

12 understand. 

13 If the model was something that you were 

J.4 suggescing, rignl:, wny wou.1.a 1c maccer i:c any oi: cne 

15 clients were actually investing in it? 

16 A To show t~at there was an actual recommendation 

17 and someone took it. 

( 18 0 Okay. So, I mean, I guess if you look at the 

19 bottom her~, it says, "Important notes: Actual 

20 performance of client accounts may differ. 0 

22 Q Did anyone tell you that that should be put on 

23 as a disclaimer? 

24 A Yes. 

25 0 Who told you that? 
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0 A Ashland. 

2 Q Okay. And was any reason given why that 

3 disclaimer should be put on? 

4 A Yes, because not all our clients followed the 

5 model, so people don't want to be thinking t~t all our 

6 clients follow the model, which they don't. 

7 Q So, in other words, if it had simply been said 

8 that, you know, we or Bennett Group had been experiencing 

9 returns of X percentage without disclaiming that that was 

10 simply a model, as opposed to actual performance, that 

11 would be problematic. 

12 A It depends on what time period. 

13 Q In what time period would that have been okay 

.L'l 

~ 15 A Closer to 2010 and '11. 

16 Q Why is that? 

17 A Cause we had pretty close to 85-90 percent of 

18 our clients there. 

19 Q Okay. In the model. 

20 A Yes. 

.:';.I. l:)U1 O:;J \..V .;,U II:' u.i. t;;,ne '"' • ,, -· • • .... wc.1. 111::: ~ 1...u.c 

22' model in 2010 and 2011. 

23 A Approximately. 

24 Q All right. And is that by dollar amount or 

25 number of clients? 
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Q Okay. Where was it prior to that? 

A K Street. We were at 1400 K Street, Northwest, 

Suite SDO, Washington, DC 20006. 

Q Okay. And since what time period? 

A February '06 to August or September of '11. 

Q And how long -~ how long has your current 

office telephone number been in effect? 

A Since February of 2006. 

Q Okay. Do you have an email address at Bennett 

Group? 
-----1----1----------------------------·-· .. -·,------------

A Yes. 

Q What is that? 

A bmascho@bennettgroupfinancial.com. 

Q U.K:ay. 

A And that•s been the same since February of 

2006. 

Q Any other email addresses? 

A No. 

0 Any other off ice locations other than what 

·you've said to me? 

n~ WC.I. C: - - W.UCU J. -· W..L~U IJCLWll at: 1.1egg 

Mason --

Q Okay. 

A -- that was 1747 Pennsylvania Avenue. 

Q Okay. Are you currently married? 
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1 Stuart for a very long time. 

2 So, I know what he loves to taik about, what 

3 makes him happy. This job wasn't making him happy. 

4 So, he got an offer to be a CEO, run his own 

s company from start to finish, in London. 

6 So, for him to take that, he quit this job, he 

7 sold his house in Napa. He loves wine, so he had a house 

8 out there. 

9 So, I knew that had to b~ something that he 

10 really wanted to do, and so, he moved on, ·seems to be 

11 doing well. 

12 Q Is Ms. Bond the person in ultimate control of 

13 Bennett Group Financial Services? 

- l.4 A l"lS. Bonat 

15 Q I'm sorry. Ms. Bennett. 

16 A Oh, Ms. Bennett. 
~ 

j 
Q I'm sorry. Is Ms. Bennett in control of 

18 Bennett Group Financial Services? 

19 A Yeah, she has 92-percent ownership, so she's in 

20 control, yes. 

.c;.&,. .- ·-·. ,.... ----6:" 

l;2 
23 

Financial Services that are not under her control? 

A I'm not aware of any. 

24 O Does Ms. Bennett control hiring and firing at 

25 Bennett Group Financial Services? 

: 
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1 Monday, then we won't need to worry about all of this 

2 issue with witnesses. But barring that, my statements a 

3 few minutes ago, Mr. Rinaldi, would stand. So go ahead. 

4 MR. RINALDI: I'm very sorry, Your Honor. Can I 
r~ 

5 jusi..l..:'aise two sort of related issues? The first is, I 

6 want to be clear. If there is an event of default, if 

7 Mr. Morvillo's client doesn't appear for a pre-hearing 

8 conference or doesn't appear for the hearing, then the 

9 allegations of the OIP will be deemed true and that all 

10 we will be doing on January 25th then is dealing with the 

11 remedies that stem from that liability? 

12 JUDGE GRIMES: That's correct. 

13 MR. RINALDI: The second is, is that we 

14 currently have under subpoena, among others, Ms. Bennett 

15 and other Bennett Group insiders, Mr. Mascho and Mr. 

16 Koorey. It's my understanding that those individuals 1 

17 won't even show up as witnesses at the hearing. And for 

18 that reason, there should be some inference in terms of 

19 , remedies that flows in favor of the Division of 

20 Enforcement. I understand that they are not showing up 

21 at the hearing, but they are required by subpoena to show 

22 up at the hearing. 

23 JUDGE GRIMES: You can certainly argue that 

24 point in a briefing. Here, sort of this point is hard 

25 for me to say exactly how I would interpret that. 
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